DISABILITY, DEPRESSION, OPIOIDS, AND SUICIDE AMONG WOMEN OF <u>REPRODUCTIVE AGE: FOUR DIFFERENT STUDIES OF NATIONALLY</u> <u>REPRESENTATIVE SAMPLES</u>

by

Edward J. Booth A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of George Mason University in Partial Fulfillment of The Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy Health Services Research

Committee:

ermaine Louis

5/24/2022 Date:

Panagiota Kitsantas, Ph.D., Chair

Hua Min, Ph.D., Committee Member

Anna Z. Pollack, Ph.D., Committee Member

PJ Maddox, Ph.D., Department Chair

Germaine M. Louis, Ph.D., Dean and Professor, College of Health and Human Services

Summer Semester 2022 George Mason University Fairfax, VA Disability, Depression, Opioids, and Suicide among Women of Reproductive Age: Four Different Studies of Nationally Representative Samples

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at George Mason University

by

Edward J. Booth Master of Business Administration Baylor University, 2014 Master of Health Administration Baylor University, 2014 Master of Physician Assistant Studies University of Nebraska Medical Center, 2008 Bachelor of Science University of Nebraska Medical Center, 2007 Bachelor of Science in Business Management University of Phoenix, 2005

Director: Panagiota Kitsantas, Professor Department of Health Administration and Policy

> Summer Semester 2022 George Mason University Fairfax, VA

Copyright 2022 Edward J. Booth All Rights Reserved

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to my late sister Elaine and my two amazing grandsons, Bray and Callen.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to thank my advisor, Dr. Panagiota Kitsantas, for her leadership, inspiration, and comprehensive support throughout this distinctive process. I also want to thank the members of my committee for their suppleness and invaluable, timely contributions: Dr. Hua Min and Dr. Anna Z. Pollack.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	vii
ABSTRACT	ix
CHAPTER ONE. STRESSFUL LIFE EVENTS AND POSTPARTUM DEPRESSIVE SYMPTOMS AMONG WOMEN WITH DISABILITIES	.1
Abstract	.1
Impact Statement	.3
Introduction	.5
Method	.6
Results	.9
Discussion	12
Conclusion	15
APPENDIX 1: TABLES	16
APPENDIX 2: SAGE'S MANUSCRIPT USE POLICY	20
APPENDIX 3: PUBLISHED ARTICLE (WOMEN'S HEALTH)	21
REFERENCES	32
CHAPTER TWO. PRESCRIPTION OPIOID USE, MOTIVES AND SOURCES FOR MISUSE AMONG	
PREGNANT WOMEN WITH DISABILITIES	36
Abstract	36
Introduction	37
Method	39
Results	43
Discussion	46
Conclusion	51
APPENDIX: TABLES	52
REFERENCES	58

CHAPTER THREE. OPIOIDS AND DISABILITY AMONG WOMEN OF REPRODUCTIVE AGE
Abstract64
Introduction
Method68
Results73
Discussion77
Conclusion81
APPENDIX: TABLES
REFERENCES
CHAPTER FOUR. DISABILITY AND SUICIDAL BEHAVIORS AMONG WOMEN OF REPRODUCTIVE
AGE
Abstract94
Introduction96
Method97
Results101
Discussion
Conclusion107
APPENDIX: TABLES
REFERENCES112

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACASIaudio computer-assisted self-interviewing
AORadjusted odds ratio
CDCCenters for Disease Control and Prevention
CIconfidence interval
CPGclinical practice guideline
HHSUS Department of Health and Human Services
MAMassachusetts
MDEmajor depressive episode
MHmental health
<i>n</i> sample size
NSDUHNational Survey on Drug Use and Health
ORodds ratio
pprobability
PDpsychological distress
PDSpostpartum depressive symptoms
PPDpostpartum depression
PRAMSPregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System
SAMHSASubstance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration

SDOH	social determinants of health
SLE	stressful life event
US	United States

ABSTRACT

DISABILITY, DEPRESSION, OPIOIDS, AND SUICIDE AMONG WOMEN OF REPRODUCTIVE AGE: FOUR DIFFERENT STUDIES OF NATIONALLY REPRESENTATIVE SAMPLES

Edward J. Booth, Ph.D.

George Mason University, 2022

Dissertation Director: Dr. Panagiota Kitsantas

Disability adversely affects a substantial proportion of the United States (US) population and is a recognized major public health challenge. Despite established associations between disability and adverse health conditions, limited information exists regarding its effects among women of reproductive age. This dissertation consists of four different studies that examine depression, opioids, and suicide among US women of reproductive age with disabilities. Using data from the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System, the first study in Chapter One examined disability, stressful life events, and postpartum depressive symptoms among women. Descriptive statistics, bivariate, and binary logistic regression analyses were conducted to estimate the effect of stressful life events on postpartum depressive symptoms among women with and without disabilities. Compared to their peers without disabilities, women with disabilities reported a higher number of stressful life events (87% to 67%) and post depressive symptoms (37% to 9%). Women with disabilities experiencing six or more stressful life events were more likely (odds ratio = 3.78, 95% confidence interval = [1.57-9.10]) to report postpartum depressive symptoms, compared to those with no stressful life events.

Data from the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) were used in the second, third, and fourth studies. The analyses included descriptive statistics, bivariate analyses, and logistic regression to measure associations. All of the analyses were weighted to account for the complex survey design of NSDUH. The second study in Chapter Two examined disability and prescription opioids among pregnant women. Pregnant women with any type of disability had higher adjusted odds of using (adjusted odds ratio = 1.71, 95% confidence interval = [1.27-2.29]) and misusing (adjusted odds ratio = 2.00, 95% confidence interval = [1.22-3.28]) opioids within the past year compared to their peers without disabilities.

The third study in Chapter Three assessed disability and prescription opioids among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. The findings of this study indicate that similarly to the pregnant population, non-pregnant women with disabilities had higher adjusted odds of opioid use (adjusted odds ratio = 1.59, 95% confidence interval = [1.50-1.67]) and misuse (adjusted odds ratio = 2.01, 95% confidence interval = [1.82-2.21]) than their peers without disabilities.

The fourth study in Chapter Four examined disability and suicidal behaviors among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. Women with disabilities had greater adjusted odds of past-year suicidal behaviors (adjusted odds ratio = 1.73, 95% confidence interval = [1.60-1.87]) than women without disabilities.

Disability adversely affects women of reproductive age in multiple facets of life. Compared to their peers without disabilities, women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for stressful life events, opioid use and misuse, and postpartum depressive symptoms. Early prenatal screenings for disabilities, life stressors, and opioid use or misuse is critical for timely awareness and appropriate treatment to prevent associated adverse health conditions. Further postnatal screening for postpartum depressive symptoms and opioid use or misuse is vital to optimize favorable health outcomes for mothers and their children.

Both pregnant and non-pregnant women with disabilities are at increased risk for prescription opioid use and misuse relative to their peers without disabilities. Furthermore, non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities are at increased risk for suicidal behaviors, particularly suicide attempts, compared to their counterparts without disabilities. Effectively mitigating the effects of opioids prior to reproduction will prevent associated adverse consequences for prospective mothers, children, and families. Furthermore, this study's findings elucidate the complexity of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities and the influence of specific health determinants on such behaviors. Enhancing our knowledge of suicidal behaviors and associated health determinants among women with disabilities can preserve the wellbeing of future generations via enhanced prevention, detection, and intervention enterprises.

CHAPTER ONE

STRESSFUL LIFE EVENTS AND POSTPARTUM DEPRESSIVE SYMPTOMS AMONG WOMEN WITH DISABILITIES

Abstract

Purpose: Although research evidence indicates positive associations between stressful life events and postpartum depression, limited research assessed these associations in women with disabilities. This study examined the effects of stressful life events on postpartum depressive symptoms in women with disabilities.

Method: Data from the 2012–2017 Massachusetts Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (*n* = 8453) were used in this study. Women were asked if they experienced any life stressors (e.g., financial, traumatic, relational, and emotional) during the 12 months prior to giving birth. Disability was measured based on reports of emotional and physical functioning. Descriptive statistics, bivariate, and binary logistic regression analyses were conducted to estimate the effect of stressful life events on postpartum depressive symptoms among women with and without disabilities. **Results:** Findings show that 37.4% of women with disabilities had postpartum depressive symptoms, which was significantly higher than 8.79% of women without disabilities. compared to 66.6% for women without disabilities. Prevalence of three or more stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms was greater among women with disabilities (50.8% and 62.9%, respectively) than women without disabilities (22.6% and 37.0%, respectively). Women with disabilities experiencing six or more stressful life events were more likely (odds ratio = 3.78, 95% confidence interval = [1.57-9.10]) to report postpartum depressive symptoms, compared to those with no stressful life events. Women with disabilities who experienced relational (odds ratio = 2.36, 95% confidence interval = [1.02-3.00]) life stressors had higher odds for postpartum depressive symptoms relative to those reporting no such life stressors.

Conclusion: Women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms. Relational and traumatic stressful life events particularly increase the odds for postpartum depressive symptoms among this group of mothers. Early prenatal and postnatal screening for life stressors and depressive symptoms, coupled with timely referral for appropriate prenatal and postnatal care, are vital to mitigate the harmful effects of depression among mothers with disabilities and the health of their children.

Impact Statement

What is already known on this subject?

Studies show a positive association between stressful life events and postpartum depression, and research evidence indicates women with postpartum depressive symptoms are at increased risk for postpartum depression. Women with disabilities, a vulnerable population, have yet to be comprehensively studied relative to stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms.

What do the results of this study add?

Women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for experiencing stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms, compared to women without disabilities. Certain stressful life events, such as traumatic or relational stressors, significantly increased the odds for postpartum depressive symptoms among this population of mothers, compared to their peers without such stressors.

What are the implications of these findings for clinical practice and/or further research?

The present study extends this line of research to women with disabilities, and the findings indicate that early prenatal screening for life stressors and depression, and early postnatal screening for postpartum depression in pregnant women with disabilities are prudent. Early screening, coupled with timely referral for appropriate prenatal or postnatal care, may mitigate the harmful effects of depression among mothers with disabilities and their families. Public health officials, policymakers, and clinicians should

diligently assess postpartum processes and programs for women with disabilities who are at increased risk for postpartum depressive symptoms or postpartum depression.

Introduction

Around 15% (more than 1 billion) of the world's population lives with some form of disability.¹ Disability is defined as any mental or physical impairment that limits one's functionality or activity, and/or complicates or restricts participation in one's environment or setting.² Nearly 13% (more than 21 million) of females among the civilian noninstitutionalized US population live with some type of disability;³ and despite approximately 16% of reproductive-aged US women reporting serious functional limitations due to vision, cognition, mobility, selfcare, or independent living disabilities,⁴ pregnancy among this population of women is increasing.^{5,6} Recent reports indicate that 61.4% of women with disabilities desire to become pregnant, and 43.3% intend to pursue pregnancy.⁷ Medical advances in management of pregnancies and in improving diagnoses and treatment of disabilities, enable women with disabilities to successfully carry a pregnancy to term and have healthy babies.^{7,8} However, a growing number of women with disabilities may suffer from a number of comorbidities, including depression which affects at least 5% of the world's adult population.⁹ More than 40% of US women with disabilities report a history of depression, and mothers with disabilities are more prone to postpartum depression (PPD) than those without disabilities.¹⁰

PPD is a serious behavioral health condition with adverse maternal and infant health outcomes, affecting approximately 10% of women worldwide and 12%–20% of US mothers.^{10,11} Research indicates women with postpartum depressive symptoms (PDS) are at increased risk for the clinical diagnosis of PPD.^{12,13} Stress is known to contribute to depression during and after pregnancy, which can lead to adverse maternal and infant

health outcomes.¹⁴ During pregnancy, stressors and depression may result in inadequate prenatal care and unfavorable birth outcomes; while PDS or PPD corollaries include infant neglect, collapse of family relations, and maternal suicide.¹⁵ Experiencing stressful life events (SLEs), previous or in the perinatal period, is also a substantial risk factor for PPD.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ Mothers who experience a perinatal SLE have an increased prevalence of PDS,¹⁹ and approximately 65%–70% of pregnant women in the United States experience at least one recent stressful life event.²⁰ Furthermore, mothers who encounter multiple stressors are more likely to develop PPD; those who suffer four SLEs are 5 times more likely to have PDS compared to those who encounter no SLEs.¹⁶

Although several studies¹⁴⁻²⁰ have found positive relationships among the general population between SLE and depression, to include PDS and PPD, limited research has evaluated these associations in women with disabilities. This study examined the effects of SLEs on PDS in US women with disabilities using data from the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS). The results of this study may inform medical and community professionals to address prevention, detection, and intervention of SLEs and PPD for women with disabilities.

Method

Data description

This is a retrospective study involving the analysis of cross-sectional PRAMS 2012–2017 data.²¹⁻²³ Since 1987, the PRAMS surveillance collects state-specific, population-based maternal data from US women who give informed consent, currently representing approximately 83% of all US births.²⁴ The primary purpose of PRAMS is to collect,

analyze, and disseminate data to promote and support policies and programs that improve maternal and infant health outcomes.²⁵ PRAMS data are frequently used to study relationships between predisposing influences and health outcomes, compare statespecific health predictors, and examine differences among targeted populations.²⁵ For this study, only data from the state of Massachusetts (MA) were available, and the sample included 8453 women for the years of 2012 thru 2017 with 710 women reporting a disability. The range of missing values for the measures used in this study was between 1.9% and 2.5%. The present study was exempt from review by the Institutional Review Board at the researchers' institution given that it used existing data (secondary data analysis) that are publicly available.

Measures

The outcome measure in this study was PDS in women with disabilities; PRAMS created an indicator variable for PDS (Yes/No),²⁶ which was determined by mothers aged 18 to 44 years old selecting *often or always* (Yes) versus *never, rarely, or sometimes* (No) responses to the question; *Since your new baby was born, how often have you felt down, depressed, or hopeless*?²³ This information was collected via mail and telephone two to four months post-delivery, and the data collection cycle lasted approximately 60 to 95 days.²⁵⁻²⁷

A dichotomous disability status variable (Yes/No) was created by combining responses (Yes/No) to the questions: *Are you limited in any way in any activities because of physical, mental, or emotional problems?*; *Because of a physical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making* *decisions*?; and, *Do you have serious difficulty walking or climbing stairs*?²³ A positive (Yes) response to any of the three questions generated a positive (Yes) response for the dichotomous disability status variable.

Mothers responded to 14 specific PRAMS queries of SLEs that occurred 12 months prior to birth. The SLEs were listed as follows: (1) I moved to a new address; (2) I lost my job even though I wanted to go on working; (3) my husband or partner lost their job; (4) my husband, partner, or I had a cut in work hours or pay; (5) I had problems paying the rent, mortgage, or other bills; (6) I got separated or divorced from my husband or partner; (7) I was apart from my husband or partner due to military deployment or extended work-related travel; (8) my husband or partner said they didn't want me to be pregnant; (9) I argued with my husband or partner more than usual; (10) I was homeless or had to sleep outside, in a car, or in a shelter; (11) my husband, partner, or I went to *jail*; (12) *someone very close to me had a problem with drinking or drugs*; (13) *a close* family member was very sick and had to go into the hospital; and (14) someone very close to me died.²³ For this study, the SLEs were categorized into four groups based on previous studies:^{19,28} financial (1 thru 5 from the list above), relational (6 thru 9), traumatic (10 thru 12), and emotional SLEs (13 and 14). In addition, a dichotomous SLE measure (yes/no) was created along with a grouped variable to identify the number of SLEs reported (none, one to two, three to five, and six or more).

Covariate measures (Table 1) included sociodemographic factors; such as mothers' age, race/ethnicity, marital status, education, and type of health insurance. Pregnancy and birth-related outcomes included previous live births, other terminations, gestational age

and birth weight of prior births, and if the mother ever breastfed. Health status and behavior covariates included medical issues during pregnancy, pregnancy intention, prenatal care initiation, physical abuse before or during pregnancy, and smoking in the last trimester.

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analysis using the chi-square test were conducted to examine differences in the distribution of sample characteristics by disability status. Associations between life stressors and disability status were determined using the chi-square test. These analyses were repeated to determine whether any associations existed between disability status and life stressors among mothers with PDS. Unadjusted logistic regression models were built to estimate the effects of SLEs (four different groups and number of SLEs) on PDS among mothers with and without disabilities. Next, these logistic regression models were adjusted for the included covariate measures displayed in Table 1. The data were weighted to account for the complex survey design of PRAMS. All analyses were conducted using Stata/MP 16.1 (College Station, TX).

<u>Results</u>

The distribution of sample characteristics and associations between these characteristics and disability status are illustrated in Table 1. According to weighted percentages, women with disabilities were younger, with fewer years of education, less likely to be married, and more likely to have public insurance compared to women without disabilities. In addition, women with disabilities were more likely to have had a prior pregnancy and less likely to report breastfeeding than their peers without disabilities. Also, a higher proportion of women with disabilities reported abuse before or during pregnancy and smoking during the last trimester compared to women without disabilities.

In this study, 8.4% (n = 710) of mothers reported a disability (Table 1), 13.2% (n =1120) had PDS, and 68.6% (n = 5795) experienced at least one SLE 12 months prior to childbirth (Table 2). Of those mothers with disabilities, 86.6% (n = 596) reported at least one SLE while 37.4% (n = 252) responded positively for PDS, compared to 66.6% (n =5157) of women without disabilities reporting at least one SLE and only 8.79% (n = 868) reporting PDS. Associations between SLEs and disability status for the entire sample, and then among mothers with PDS indicate women with disabilities experience more SLEs than women without disabilities (Table 2). A higher percentage of women with disabilities experienced three to five (34.5%) and six or more (16.3%) life stressors, relative to only 19.0% of women without disabilities experiencing three to five and only 3.6% reporting six or more life stressors (Table 2). Financial stressors constituted the highest proportion (69.6%) of reported SLEs among women with disabilities, followed by relational (46.4%) and emotional (43.9%) stressors, with traumatic stressors being the least reported (29.7%); and these findings were all significantly higher relative to women without disabilities. Among mothers who experienced PDS, 91.8% (n = 220) of women with disabilities reported an SLE, compared to 73.2% (n = 616) for women without disabilities. In addition, in this group of mothers with PDS, women with disabilities experienced a significant increase in the number of SLEs, specifically three or more life stressors, compared to those without disabilities. Overall, the proportions of financial,

emotional, relational, and notably traumatic stressors were significantly higher among women with disabilities who experienced PDS, compared to women without disabilities with PDS.

Unadjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for PDS based on SLEs in women with and without disabilities in Table 3 show that women with disabilities who experienced life stressors, such as relational or traumatic SLEs, were more likely to develop PDS than women without disabilities. When adjusted (adjusted OR = AOR) for covariate measures (displayed in Table 1), the following measures were statistically significant for women with disabilities: stressors of six or more, relational, and traumatic SLEs. Women with disabilities experiencing six or more SLEs had 3.78 (95% CI = [1.57-9.10]) times higher odds of PDS compared to those with no life stressors. Moreover, as the number of SLEs increased, the odds of reporting PDS also increased, indicating a positive association between SLEs and PDS, regardless of disability status. Women with disabilities reporting relational SLEs had significantly higher odds (AOR = 2.36, 95% CI = [1.44-3.87]) of experiencing PDS compared to those with no such stressors. In addition, women with disabilities who experienced traumatic SLEs had a significantly higher likelihood (AOR = 1.75, 95% CI = [1.02-3.00]) to report PDS, relative to those with no traumatic stressors.

Women without disabilities in the unadjusted models who experienced any life stressor, specifically financial, relational, or traumatic SLEs, had a higher likelihood of developing PDS. Upon adjustments of the logistic regression models for covariate measures, women without disabilities experiencing three to five and six or more SLEs had 1.58 (95% CI = [1.16-2.15]) and 2.68 (95% CI = [1.58-4.55]) higher odds, respectively, in reporting PDS compared to others with no life stressors. In addition, women without disabilities who experienced financial (OR = 1.28, 95% CI = [1.02-1.61]) and relational (OR = 1.54, 95% CI = [1.20-1.98]) SLEs were more likely to have PDS, compared to those with no such stressors.

Discussion

The results of this study show that a higher proportion (50.8%) of women with disabilities reported three or more life stressors compared to women without disabilities (22.6%). In addition, women with disabilities contending with six or more SLEs had significantly higher odds (AOR = 3.78) in experiencing PDS compared to those with no life stressors, while controlling for potential confounders. These findings align with those of other studies conducted among general populations of women.^{9,29-31} The present study extends this line of research to women with disabilities, a vulnerable population that has not been comprehensively examined in prior research, and it shows that the accumulation of SLEs in women's lives who are also coping with disabilities can significantly increase the likelihood of PDS.^{14,19,32} The findings of this study are supported by evidence-based clinical studies concluding that the biological effects of stress include adverse effects to memory, concentration, and mood that are highly correlated with and can cause depressive symptoms.¹⁹

Furthermore, in this study, relational stressors more than doubled (AOR = 2.36), and traumatic stressors almost doubled (AOR = 1.75), the likelihood of PDS for women with disabilities, relative to those with no such stressors, while controlling for potential

confounders. Women with disabilities are not only at greater risk of SLEs during pregnancy, but relational and traumatic stressors can exacerbate their associated medical complications.³³ In addition, previous research studies found that exposure to these types of life stressors increases the likelihood of PPD.^{12,34,35} Given the current state of knowledge and our findings, it is prudent to suggest a review of root causes for these types of life stressors and their interrelationships. For example, relational stress may arise from multiple factors, including financial stressors such as employment or traumatic stressors, including drug use. In addition, other factors could affect relational stressors, such as infants requiring advanced medical care with extended stays in neonatal intensive care units upon birth. Therefore, early identification of SLEs of any type among women of reproductive age with disabilities, particularly those desiring pregnancy or pregnant, coupled with effective stress reduction interventions, are necessary. Intervention programs could include group prenatal care designed to identify relational stressors and enhance parental relations; team approach that involves behavioral health providers and social or community liaisons to improve SLE identification, treatment, and referral for community support.³⁶ In general, a life course approach to adult health could be an effective framework to enhance resiliency of adults and reduce associated risk factors of SLEs in this vulnerable population.^{36,37}

The findings of this study expand the available existing body of research evidence concerning SLEs and PDS among women with disabilities, increasing awareness and warranting further research of the effects of SLEs on PDS in women with different types of disabilities. Given that one of the Healthy People 2030 objectives is to increase PDS screening during postnatal health checks to enhance detection and intervention of PPD,³⁸ it is essential for public health officials, policymakers, and clinicians recognize the importance of screening for SLEs during pregnancy and in the postpartum period in order to effectively intervene in preventing PDS or PPD among women with disabilities. Enhanced comprehension of relationships between SLEs and PDS in this vulnerable population with increasing intentions to become pregnant is vital, as untreated PPD can have devastating effects on mothers' and their infants' health.³⁹ Moreover, complementary longitudinal studies are required to establish causality, championing pointed action to mitigate adverse effects of SLEs on PDS in women with disabilities. Peer-reviewed, evidence-based findings are essential to enhance clinical education, training, and protocols; and furnish healthcare leaders with information to guide policy and program initiatives to mitigate adverse maternal and infant health outcomes.

Research limitations must be acknowledged when considering the findings of this study. The cross-sectional nature of this study does not allow the determination of causality, and the self-reported data are fundamentally open to biases, as they do not represent clinical diagnoses of disability or PPD. In addition, the type or severity of disability cannot be ascertained from the PRAMS data, while the depressive symptomatology measure of PDS has been recorded with a single item, and its frequency and severity have not been measured. It is possible that disabilities due to mental or emotional conditions may be associated with depression before or during pregnancy and consequently affect PDS. However, this was not possible to examine in the present study. Furthermore, the lack of information related to the type of disability does not allow assessment of stressor variation by type of disability and their impact on PDS. Nevertheless, PRAMS constitutes an important data set that can be used for populationbased surveillance on health outcomes and conditions among pregnant or postpartum women with disabilities.

Conclusion

In conclusion, women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for SLEs and PDS, with certain SLEs increasing the odds for PDS among this population of mothers. Early prenatal screening for life stressors and screening for PDS in women with disabilities, coupled with a timely referral for appropriate healthcare are vital to mitigate the harmful effects of PPD among mothers with disabilities and to the health of their children. **APPENDIX 1: TABLES**

*	Women with Disability		Women with	p value*	
	<i>n</i> = 71	0 (8.4%)	<i>n</i> = 7743	3 (91.6%)	
	Unweighted <i>n</i>	<i>i</i> (Weighted %)	Unweighted <i>n</i>	(Weighted %)	
Sociodemographic					
Maternal Age (years)					0.0000
≤ 25	147	(24.1)	1233	(14.7)	
25 - 34	403	(54.1)	4668	(60.8)	
\geq 35	160	(21.8)	1842	(24.5)	0.0000
Maternal Kace	107	(51.0)	1060	(c1, 4)	0.0000
White non-Hispanic	127	(51.0)	1909	(01.4)	
Black non-Hispanic	1/4	(12.7)	1000	(9.12)	
Alspanic Other non Hispanic	207	(13.1) (23.2)	1938	(18.0)	
Morried	1/1	(23.2)	1939	(11.5)	0.0000
No	228	(52.6)	2625	(21.7)	0.0000
Ves	338	(33.0)	5115	(51.7)	
Maternal Education	512	(40.4)	5115	(00.5)	0.0000
< 11 years	102	(15.1)	830	(8.98)	0.0000
12 years	102	(24.4)	1220	(15.4)	
13 - 15 years	216	(29.0)	1945	(23.5)	
> 16 years	232	(31.4)	3569	(52.1)	
Health Insurance	252	()	5507	()	0.0000
Private	370	(56.3)	4692	(70.8)	
Non-private	309	(43.7)	2546	(29.2)	
Pregnancy & Birth Outcomes History				· /	
Previous Live Births					0.0076
None	281	(40.0)	3413	(43.9)	
One	232	(33.2)	2700	(35.9)	
At least two	197	(26.8)	1618	(20.2)	
Other Terminations					0.0716
No	497	(69.5)	5681	(73.7)	
Yes	213	(30.5)	2047	(26.3)	
Gestational Age					0.7812
Premature	64	(7.02)	627	(7.83)	
Full & Post term	645	(93.0)	7099	(92.1)	
Birth Weight					0.7349
Low birth weight	69	(6.99)	572	(6.60)	
≥ 2500g	639	(93.0)	7153	(93.4)	
Breastfed Ever					0.0000
No	90	(18.0)	639	(10.4)	
Yes	601	(82.0)	6996	(89.6)	
Health Status & Behaviors					
Medical issue: during pregnancy		(02.7)		(0.6.5)	0.0382
No	573	(82.7)	6380	(86.5)	
Yes	125	(17.3)	1094	(13.5)	0.0000
Postpartum depressive symptoms	4.47	(\mathbf{C})	(7 07	(01.2)	0.0000
INO No -	447	(02.0)	6/96	(91.2)	
res December Intention	252	(37.4)	868	(8.79)	0.0000
r regnancy intenuon	204	(33.0)	1201	(15.5)	0.0000
INU Vos	204	(55.0)	1291	(13.3)	
105 Prenatal care initiation	490	(07.0)	0338	(04.3)	0.0620
None Second/Third trimester	Q1	(11.1)	Q1Q	(8.31)	0.0039
First trimester	64	(11.1)	610	(0.51) (01.7)	
A huse: before/during prognancy	011	(00.7)	0742	(71.7)	0.0000
No	650	(92.4)	7574	(98.5)	0.0000
Yes	51	(7.63)	172	(1.52)	
Smoking last trimester	51	(1.03)	123	(1.52)	0.0000
No	625	(83.5)	7376	(94.6)	0.0000
Yes	84	(16.5)	310	(5.36)	

Table 1. Sample Characteristics by Disability Status from MA PRAMS (2012-2017)

 Yes
 84
 (16.5)

 MA: Massachusetts; PRAMS: Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System.

* p values are based on Chi-squared testing

	Disability Status			Women with PDS						
			<i>n</i> = 8453 (8.	4%)			n	= 1120 (13	3.2%)	
	Won Dis	nen with ability	Women Disa	i without bility	p value*	Won Dis	nen with ability	Wome Dis	n without ability	p value*
	<i>n**</i> (W	eighted %)	<i>n**</i> (We	ighted %)		<i>n**</i> (W	eighted %)	<i>n**</i> (W	eighted %)	
Any of 14 Stressors	100	(13.4)	2549	(33.4)	0.0000	30	(8.15)	247	(26.8)	0.0000
Yes	596	(86.6)	5157	(66.6)		220	(91.8)	616	(73.2)	
Number of Stressors		(0000)		(0010)	0.0000		(,,		()	0.0000
None	109	(13.4)	2549	(33.4)		30	(8.15)	247	(26.8)	
1-2	264	(35.8)	3429	(44.0)		80	(28.9)	336	(36.2)	
3-5	107	(34.5)	275	(19.0) (3.64)		53	(37.4)	223 57	(27.9)	
Financial Stressors	107	(10.5)	215	(5.04)	0.0000	55	(20.0)	51	().07)	0.0005
No	227	(30.4)	3942	(52.8)		72	(25.3)	375	(41.3)	
Yes	477	(69.6)	3756	(47.2)		178	(74.7)	487	(58.7)	
Moved	120	((1.2))	52.40	(70.2)	0.0003	152	(57.0)	5.00	((2.0))	0.1883
NO Ves	430 261	(61.3)	2310	(70.2)		153	(57.6) (42.4)	284	(63.9)	
Mother lost job	201	(38.7)	2510	(29.8)	0.0000	94	(42.4)	204	(30.1)	0.3730
No	578	(82.2)	6923	(91.9)		199	(81.4)	721	(84.7)	
Yes	121	(17.8)	720	(8.10)		48	(18.6)	129	(15.3)	
Husband/partner lost job		(02.0)		(01.0)	0.0000	104	(7.5.5)		(07.0)	0.0029
No	578	(82.9)	6931	(91.2)		194	(76.5)	102	(87.2)	
Mother or husband/partner pay reduced	110	(17.1)	091	(0.00)	0.0000	33	(23.3)	102	(12.8)	0.2112
No	525	(74.7)	6564	(85.8)	0.0000	187	(73.3)	693	(78.6)	0.2112
Yes	171	(25.3)	1076	(14.2)		60	(26.7)	156	(21.4)	
Had bills could not pay					0.0000					0.0000
No	456	(62.8)	6477	(85.5)		146	(53.3)	641	(74.3)	
Polational Strassons	243	(37.2)	1181	(14.5)	0.0000	102	(46.7)	208	(25.7)	0.0000
No	372	(53.6)	5765	(76.5)	0.0000	103	(39.8)	551	(617)	0.0000
Yes	330	(46.4)	1923	(23.5)		145	(60.2)	307	(38.3)	
Divorce					0.0000					0.0151
No	606	(86.6)	7240	(95.2)		206	(84.4)	784	(91.5)	
Yes	92	(13.4)	420	(4.82)	0.7504	41	(15.6)	71	(8.54)	0.0250
Husband/partner away at work	667	(05.8)	7355	(06.1)	0.7594	228	(07.8)	815	(04.2)	0.0359
Yes	30	(4.23)	291	(3.92)		238	(2.25)	37	(54.2)	
Husband/partner wanted pregnancy					0.0000				(,	0.2987
No	84	(12.1)	423	(5.35)		35	(13.5)	77	(10.2)	
Yes	614	(87.9)	7233	(94.7)	0.0000	211	(86.5)	774	(89.8)	0.0000
Argued with husband/partner more than us		(63.7)	6240	(82.0)	0.0000	121	(16.3)	612	(60, 6)	0.0000
Yes	261	(36.3)	1399	(02.9) (17.1)		121	(53.7)	239	(30.4)	
Traumatic Stressors		. ,		. ,	0.0000					0.0000
No	523	(70.3)	6953	(88.8)		164	(58.6)	743	(81.7)	
Yes	177	(29.7)	732	(11.2)		84	(41.4)	117	(18.3)	
Homeless	(20)	(00.0)	7400	(07.7)	0.0000	210	(02.2)	010	(05.2)	0.0000
NO Ves	628 70	(89.8)	/488	(97.7)		210	(82.2) (17.8)	818	(95.3)	
Mother or husband/partner went to jail	70	(10.2)	100	(2.50)	0.0000	57	(17.0)	40	(4.75)	0.0022
No	662	(94.7)	7509	(98.3)		232	(93.1)	831	(98.1)	
Yes	34	(5.25)	137	(1.74)		15	(6.91)	20	(1.93)	
Drugs: others		(77.1)		(00.7)	0.0000	100	(60.2)		(05.7)	0.0000
INO Ves	577	(77.1)	7118	(90.7)		190	(08.3)	7/8 רד	(85.7)	
Emotional Stressors	141	(22.7)	545	().23)	0.0000	51	(31.7)	11	(17.3)	0.0000
No	421	(56.1)	5697	(72.2)	2.0000	149	(52.0)	646	(71.5)	
Yes	281	(43.9)	1997	(27.8)		100	(48.0)	214	(28.5)	
Family member ill					0.0000					0.0069
No	494	(67.9)	6191	(78.1)		179	(68.4)	719	(79.9)	
res Someone close died	205	(32.1)	1486	(21.9)	0.000	68	(31.0)	138	(20.1)	0.0003
No	534	(74.4)	6583	(85.3)	0.0000	187	(69.9)	722	(84.1)	0.0005
Yes	166	(25.6)	1090	(14.7)		61	(30.1)	133	(15.9)	

Table 2. Associations between Life Stressors and Disability for the Entire Sample and among Those Women with Postpartum Depressive Symptoms

PDS: postpartum depressive symptoms * p values are based on Chi-squared testing ** Unweighted raw number of observations

	Women with $n = 710$	h disability (8.4%)	Women without disability $n = 7743 (91.6\%)$			
	Unadjusted	Adjusted [*]	Unadjusted	Adjusted*		
	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)		
Any Stressors						
Yes	2.07 (1.11-3.84)	1.84 (0.93-3.67)	1.40 (1.13-1.74)	1.23 (0.96-1.56)		
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Grouped Stressors						
<u>></u> 6	4.28 (2.00-9.19)	3.78 (1.57-9.10)	3.66 (2.36-5.67)	2.68 (1.58-4.55)		
3 – 5	2.15 (1.09-4.26)	1.66 (0.78-3.55)	1.94 (1.49-2.54)	1.58 (1.16-2.15)		
1 - 2	1.37 (0.70-2.69)	1.58 (0.75-3.29)	1.02 (0.81-1.30)	1.02 (0.78-1.33)		
None	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Financial Stressors						
Yes	1.12 (0.70-1.81)	1.03 (0.59-1.79)	1.39 (1.14-1.69)	1.28 (1.02-1.61)		
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Relational Stressors						
Yes	2.06 (1.30-3.24)	2.36 (1.44-3.87)	1.89 (1.53-2.33)	1.54 (1.20-1.98)		
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Traumatic Stressors						
Yes	1.91 (1.16-3.15)	1.75 (1.02-3.00)	1.44 (1.07-1.95)	1.26 (0.86-1.83)		
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Emotional Stressors						
Yes	1.03 (0.66-1.62)	0.85 (0.52-1.41)	0.90 (0.72-1.12)	0.99 (0.77-1.28)		
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference		

Table 3. Unadjusted and Adjusted Odds Ratios (OR) with 95% Confidence Intervals (CI) for Postpartum Depressive Symptoms by Life Stressors in Women with and without Disability

Entries in **bold** are significant at a *p* value ≤ 0.05

* Models adjusted for maternal age, maternal race, marital status, maternal education, health insurance, previous

live births, other terminations, gestational age, birth weight, breastfed ever, medical issue during pregnancy, pregnancy intention, prenatal care initiation, abuse (before, during pregnancy), smoking during last trimester

APPENDIX 2: SAGE'S MANUSCRIPT USE POLICY

SAGE's Author Archiving and Re-Use Guidelines

These guidelines should be followed by authors of Contributions published in a SAGE subscription journal, including authors whose Contributions were published under a previous version of the author guidelines. For a list of exceptions to these guidelines, please see below.

Three versions of the Contribution are referenced in these guidelines:

- Original Submission: the version submitted by the author before peer review
- Accepted Manuscript: version updated to include the author's revisions after peer review, prior to any typesetting for the journal. This
 is often the version accepted by the editor
- · Final Published PDF: copy-edited and typeset Publisher's PDF, the same version published on the journal's website

Green Open Access: SAGE's Archiving and Sharing Policy

You may share the Original Submission or Accepted Manuscript at any time after your paper is accepted and in any format. Your sharing of the Original Submission or Accepted Manuscript may include posting a downloadable copy on any website, saving a copy in any repository or network, sharing a copy through any social media channel, and distributing print or electronic copies. Please note some journals will not consider papers that have been posted as preprints prior to submission and you may check a journal's policy regarding considering previously-posted papers by referring to the journal's submission guidelines.

For information on use of Institutional Repository (IR) copies by authors and IR users, see <u>Posting to an Institutional Repository - Green Open</u> <u>Access</u>.

You may use the Final Published PDF (or Original Submission or Accepted Manuscript, if preferred) in the following ways:

- · in relation to your own teaching, provided that any electronic distribution maintains restricted access
- · to share on an individual basis with research colleagues, provided that such sharing is not for commercial purposes
- in your dissertation or thesis, including where the dissertation or thesis will be posted in any electronic Institutional Repository or database
- in a book authored or edited by you, at any time after the Contribution's publication in the journal.

Provided that:

- · Access to the Original Submission and Accepted Manuscript is provided at no charge.
- Any re-use terms for users of websites and repositories (where your Original Submission or Accepted Manuscript are posted) are
 restricted to non-commercial and no derivative uses.
- You may not post the Final Published PDF on any unrestricted website or repository without permission from SAGE.
- You may not republish or translate any version of your Contribution in another journal without prior permission from SAGE.
- The journal as the original publication of your Contribution is appropriately credited by including the full citation information each time your Contribution, or excerpts, are further distributed or re-used:
 - After your Contribution has been accepted for publication and until it is assigned a DOI, please include a statement that your Contribution has been accepted for publication in the journal.
 - Once full citation information for your Contribution is available, please include this with your posted Contribution, in a format similar to the following:

Author(s), Contribution Title, Journal Title (Journal Volume Number and Issue Number) pp. xx-xx. Copyright © [year] (Copyright Holder). DOI: [DOI number].

Available at https://us.sagepub.com/en-us/nam/journal-author-archiving-policies-and-re-use

APPENDIX 3: PUBLISHED ARTICLE (WOMEN'S HEALTH)

Check for updates

Original Research Article

Stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms among women with disabilities

Edward J Booth¹^(D), Panagiota Kitsantas¹, Hua Min¹ and Anna Z Pollack²

Abstract

Purpose: Although research evidence indicates positive associations between stressful life events and postpartum depression, limited research assessed these associations in women with disabilities. This study examined the effects of stressful life events on postpartum depressive symptoms in women with disabilities.

Methods: Data from the 2012–2017 Massachusetts Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (n=8453) were used in this study. Women were asked if they experienced any life stressors (e.g. financial, traumatic, relational, and emotional) during the 12 months prior to giving birth. Disability was measured based on reports of emotional and physical functioning. Descriptive statistics, bivariate, and binary logistic regression analyses were conducted to estimate the effect of stressful life events on postpartum depressive symptoms among women with and without disabilities.

Results: Findings show that 37.4% of women with disabilities had postpartum depressive symptoms, which was significantly higher than 8.79% of women without disabilities. Stressful life events were reported in 86.6% of women with disabilities, compared to 66.6% for women without disabilities. Prevalence of three or more stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms was greater among women with disabilities (50.8% and 62.9%, respectively) than women without disabilities (22.6% and 37.0%, respectively). Women with disabilities experiencing six or more stressful life events were more likely (odds ratio = 3.78, 95% confidence interval = [1.57–9.10]) to report postpartum depressive symptoms, compared to those with no stressful life events. Women with disabilities who experienced relational (odds ratio = 2.36, 95% confidence interval = [1.44–3.87]) and traumatic (odds ratio = 1.75, 95% confidence interval = [1.20–3.00]) life stressors had higher odds for postpartum depressive symptoms relative to those reporting no such life stressors.

Conclusion: Women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms. Relational and traumatic stressful life events particularly increase the odds for postpartum depressive symptoms among this group of mothers. Early prenatal and postnatal screening for life stressors and depressive symptoms, coupled with timely referral for appropriate prenatal and postnatal care, are vital to mitigate the harmful effects of depression among mothers with disabilities and the health of their children.

Keywords

disability, postpartum depression, stressful events, women

Studies show a positive association between stressful life

events and postpartum depression, and research evidence

indicates women with postpartum depressive symptoms

are at increased risk for postpartum depression. Women

Date received: 27 July 2021; revised: 28 October 2021; accepted: 24 November 2021

Impact statement

What is already known on this subject?

¹Department of Health Administration and Policy, George Mason University, Fairfax, VA, USA ²Department of Global and Community Health, George Mason University, Fairfax, VA, USA

Corresponding author:

Edward J Booth, Department of Health Administration and Policy, George Mason University, MS: IJ3, 4400 University Drive, Fairfax, VA 22030, USA. Email: ebooth@gmu.edu

Creative Commons Non Commercial CC BY-NC: This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/) which permits non-commercial use, reproduction and distribution of the work without further permission provided the original work is attributed as specified on the SAGE and Open Access pages (https://us.sagepub.com/en-us/nam/open-access-at-sage).



Women's Health Volume 17: 1–10 © The Author(s) 2021 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/Journals-permissions DOI: 10:1177/1745505211066186 Journals.sagepub.com/home/whe SAGE



Women's Health

with disabilities, a vulnerable population, have yet to be comprehensively studied relative to stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms.

What do the results of this study add?

Women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for experiencing stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms, compared to women without disabilities. Certain stressful life events, such as traumatic or relational stressors, significantly increased the odds for postpartum depressive symptoms among this population of mothers, compared to their peers without such stressors.

What are the implications of these findings for clinical practice and/or further research?

The present study extends this line of research to women with disabilities, and the findings indicate that early prenatal screening for life stressors and depression, and early postnatal screening for postpartum depression in pregnant women with disabilities are prudent. Early screening, coupled with timely referral for appropriate prenatal or postnatal care, may mitigate the harmful effects of depression among mothers with disabilities and their families. Public health officials, policymakers, and clinicians should diligently assess postpartum processes and programs for women with disabilities who are at increased risk for postpartum depressive symptoms or postpartum depression.

Introduction

Around 15% (more than 1 billion) of the world's population lives with some form of disability.1 Disability is defined as any mental or physical impairment that limits one's functionality or activity, and/or complicates or restricts participation in one's environment or setting.² Nearly 13% (more than 21 million) of females among the civilian noninstitutionalized US population live with some type of disability;3 and despite approximately 16% of reproductive-aged US women reporting serious functional limitations due to vision, cognition, mobility, selfcare, or independent living disabilities,4 pregnancy among this population of women is increasing.5,6 Recent reports indicate that 61.4% of women with disabilities desire to become pregnant, and 43.3% intend to pursue pregnancy.7 Medical advances in management of pregnancies and in improving diagnoses and treatment of disabilities, enable women with disabilities to successfully carry a pregnancy to term and have healthy babies.7,8 However, a growing number of women with disabilities may suffer from a number of comorbidities, including depression which affects at least 5% of the world's adult population.9 More than 40% of US women with disabilities report a history of depression, and mothers with disabilities are more

prone to postpartum depression (PPD) than those without disabilities. $^{\rm 10}$

PPD is a serious behavioral health condition with adverse maternal and infant health outcomes, affecting approximately 10% of women worldwide and 12%-20% of US mothers.^{10,11} Research indicates women with postpartum depressive symptoms (PDS) are at increased risk for the clinical diagnosis of PPD.^{12,13} Stress is known to contribute to depression during and after pregnancy, which can lead to adverse maternal and infant health outcomes.14 During pregnancy, stressors and depression may result in inadequate prenatal care and unfavorable birth outcomes; while PDS or PPD corollaries include infant neglect, collapse of family relations, and maternal suicide.15 Experiencing stressful life events (SLEs), previous or in the perinatal period, is also a substantial risk factor for PPD.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ Mothers who experience a perinatal SLE have an increased prevalence of PDS,19 and approximately 65%-70% of pregnant women in the United States experience at least one recent stressful life event.20 Furthermore, mothers who encounter multiple stressors are more likely to develop PPD; those who suffer four SLEs are 5 times more likely to have PDS compared to those who encounter no SLEs.14

Although several studies^{14–20} have found positive relationships among the general population between SLE and depression, to include PDS and PPD, limited research has evaluated these associations in women with disabilities. This study examined the effects of SLEs on PDS in US women with disabilities using data from the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS). The results of this study may inform medical and community professionals to address prevention, detection, and intervention of SLEs and PPD for women with disabilities.

Method

Data description

This is a retrospective study involving the analysis of cross-sectional PRAMS 2012–2017 data.^{21–23} Since 1987. the PRAMS surveillance collects state-specific, population-based maternal data from US women who give informed consent, currently representing approximately 83% of all US births.²⁴ The primary purpose of PRAMS is to collect, analyze, and disseminate data to promote and support policies and programs that improve maternal and infant health outcomes.²⁵ PRAMS data are frequently used to study relationships between predisposing influences and health outcomes, compare state-specific health predictors, and examine differences among targeted populations.² For this study, only data from the state of Massachusetts (MA) were available, and the sample included 8453 women for the years of 2012 thru 2017 with 710 women reporting a disability. The range of missing values for the

Booth et al.

measures used in this study was between 1.9% and 2.5%. The present study was exempt from review by the Institutional Review Board at the researchers' institution given that it used existing data (secondary data analysis) that are publicly available.

Measures

The outcome measure in this study was PDS in women with disabilities; PRAMS created an indicator variable for PDS (Yes/No),²⁶ which was determined by mothers aged 18 to 44 years old selecting *often* or *always* (Yes) versus *never*, *rarely*, or *sometimes* (No) responses to the question; *Since your new baby was born, how often have you felt down, depressed, or hopeless*?²³ This information was collected via mail and telephone 2 to 4 months post-delivery, and the data collection cycle lasted approximately 60 to 95 days.²⁵⁻²⁷

A dichotomous disability status variable (Yes/No) was created by combining responses (Yes/No) to the questions: *Are you limited in any way in any activities because of physical, mental, or emotional problems?; Because of a physical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making decisions?*; and, *Do you have serious difficulty walking or climbing stairs*?²³ A positive (Yes) response to any of the three questions generated a positive (Yes) response for the dichotomous disability status variable.

Mothers responded to 14 specific PRAMS queries of SLEs that occurred 12 months prior to birth. The SLEs were listed as follows: (1) I moved to a new address; (2) I lost my job even though I wanted to go on working; (3) my husband or partner lost their job; (4) my husband, partner, or I had a cut in work hours or pay; (5) I had problems paying the rent, mortgage, or other bills; (6) I got separated or divorced from my husband or partner; (7) I was apart from my husband or partner due to military deployment or extended work-related travel; (8) my husband or partner said they didn't want me to be pregnant; (9) I argued with my husband or partner more than usual; (10) I was homeless or had to sleep outside, in a car, or in a shelter; (11) my husband, partner, or I went to jail; (12) someone very close to me had a problem with drinking or drugs; (13) a close family member was very sick and had to go into the hospital; and (14) someone very close to me died.23 For this study, the SLEs were categorized into four groups based on previous studies:19,28 financial (1 thru 5 from the list above), relational (6 thru 9), traumatic (10 thru 12), and emotional SLEs (13 and 14). In addition, a dichotomous SLE measure (yes/no) was created along with a grouped variable to identify the number of SLEs reported (none, one to two, three to five, and six or more).

Covariate measures (Table 1) included sociodemographic factors; such as mothers' age, race/ethnicity, marital status, education, and type of health insurance. Pregnancy and birth-related outcomes included previous live births, other terminations, gestational age and birth weight of prior births, and if the mother ever breastfed. Health status and behavior covariates included medical issues during pregnancy, pregnancy intention, prenatal care initiation, physical abuse before or during pregnancy, and smoking in the last trimester.

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analysis using the chisquare test were conducted to examine differences in the distribution of sample characteristics by disability status. Associations between life stressors and disability status were determined using the chi-square test. These analyses were repeated to determine whether any associations existed between disability status and life stressors among mothers with PDS. Unadjusted logistic regression models were built to estimate the effects of SLEs (four different groups and number of SLEs) on PDS among mothers with and without disabilities. Next, these logistic regression models were adjusted for the included covariate measures displayed in Table 1. The data were weighted to account for the complex survey design of PRAMS. All analyses were conducted using Stata/MP 16.1 (College Station, TX).

Results

The distribution of sample characteristics and associations between these characteristics and disability status are illustrated in Table 1. According to weighted percentages, women with disabilities were younger, with fewer years of education, less likely to be married, and more likely to have public insurance compared to women without disabilities. In addition, women with disabilities were more likely to have had a prior pregnancy and less likely to report breastfeeding than their peers without disabilities. Also, a higher proportion of women with disabilities reported abuse before or during pregnancy and smoking during the last trimester compared to women without disabilities.

In this study, 8.4% (n=710) of mothers reported a disability (Table 1), 13.2% (n=1120) had PDS, and 68.6% (n=5795) experienced at least one SLE 12 months prior to childbirth (Table 2). Of those mothers with disabilities, 86.6% (n=596) reported at least one SLE while 37.4% (n=252) responded positively for PDS, compared to 66.6% (n=5157) of women without disabilities reporting at least one SLE and only 8.79% (n=868) reporting PDS. Associations between SLEs and disability status for the entire sample, and then among mothers with PDS indicate women with disabilities (Table 2). A higher percentage of women with disabilities experienced three to five
Women with disability n=710 (8.4%) Unweighted n (weighted %) 147 (24.1) 403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	Women without disability n=7743 (91.6%) Unweighted n (weighted %)	þ value*
147 (24.1) 403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	1233 (14 7)	
147 (24.1) 403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	1233 (147)	
147 (24.1) 403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	1233 (147)	
147 (24.1) 403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	233 (147)	0.0000
403 (54.1) 160 (21.8)	1255 (11.7)	
160 (21.8)	4668 (60.8)	
	1842 (24.5)	
107 (51.0)		0.0000
127 (51.0)	1969 (61.4)	
174 (12.7)	1533 (9.12)	
207 (13.1)	1938 (18.0)	
171 (23.2)	1959 (11.5)	
220 (52.4)		0.0000
338 (53.6)	2625 (31.7)	
372 (46.4)	5115 (68.3)	0.0000
	000 (0.00)	0.0000
102 (15.1)	839 (8.98)	
140 (24.4)	1220 (15.4)	
216 (29.0)	1945 (23.5)	
232 (31.4)	3569 (52.1)	
270 (54 2)	((00)(70.0)	0.0000
370 (56.3)	4692 (70.8)	
309 (43.7)	2546 (29.2)	
		0.0074
201 (10.0)		0.0076
281 (40.0)	3413 (43.9)	
232 (33.2)	2700 (35.9)	
197 (26.8)	1618 (20.2)	0.0714
107 ((0.5)	F(0) (72 7)	0.0716
497 (69.5)	5681 (73.7)	
213 (30.5)	2047 (26.3)	0.7010
((7.00)	(27.(7.02))	0.7812
64 (7.02)	627 (7.83)	
645 (93.0)	7099 (92.1)	0 72 40
(0 ((00)	E70 (/ /0)	0.7349
69 (6.99)	572 (6.60)	
639 (93.0)	7153 (93.4)	0.0000
00 (10 0)	(20 (10 4)	0.0000
90 (18.0)	637 (10. 4)	
601 (82.0)	(0.50)	
		0.0302
[72 (02 7)	(200 (0/ 5)	0.0382
5/3 (82.7) 125 (17.2)	0380 (80.5)	
125 (17.3)	1094 (13.5)	0.0000
447 (22.2)	(79((91 2)	0.0000
111/ (02.0) 252 (27.4)	0/ 70 (71.2)	
252 (37.4)	008 (8./7)	0.0000
204 (22.0)	1291 (15 5)	0.0000
204 (33.0)	(220 (04 5)	
490 (67.0)	6338 (84.5)	0.0420
94 (11 1)	818 (8 21)	0.0639
04 (11.1) (11 (00.0)	018 (8.31) (742 (917)	
	127 (51.0) 174 (12.7) 207 (13.1) 171 (23.2) 338 (53.6) 372 (46.4) 102 (15.1) 140 (24.4) 216 (29.0) 232 (31.4) 370 (56.3) 309 (43.7) 281 (40.0) 232 (33.2) 197 (26.8) 497 (69.5) 213 (30.5) 64 (7.02) 645 (93.0) 69 (6.99) 639 (93.0) 90 (18.0) 601 (82.0) 573 (82.7) 125 (17.3) 447 (62.6) 252 (37.4) 204 (33.0) 490 (67.0) 84 (11.1) 611 (88.9)	127 (51.0) 1969 (61.4) 174 (12.7) 1533 (9.12) 207 (13.1) 1938 (18.0) 171 (23.2) 1959 (11.5) 338 (53.6) 2625 (31.7) 372 (46.4) 5115 (68.3) 102 (15.1) 839 (8.98) 140 (24.4) 1220 (15.4) 216 (29.0) 1945 (23.5) 232 (31.4) 3569 (52.1) 370 (56.3) 4692 (70.8) 309 (43.7) 2546 (29.2) 281 (40.0) 3413 (43.9) 232 (33.2) 2700 (35.9) 197 (26.8) 1618 (20.2) 497 (69.5) 5681 (73.7) 213 (30.5) 2047 (26.3) 644 (7.02) 627 (7.83) 645 (93.0) 7099 (92.1) 69 (6.99) 572 (6.60) 639 (93.0) 7153 (93.4) 90 (18.0) 639 (10.4) 601 (82.0) 6996 (89.6) 573 (82.7) 6380 (86.5) 125 (17.3) 1094 (13.5) 447 (62.6) 6796 (91.2) 252 (37.4) 868 (8.79) 204 (33.0) 1291 (15.5) 490 (

Booth et al.

Table I. (Continued)

	Women with disability $n = 710$ (8.4%)	Women without disability n=7743 (91.6%)	¢ value*
	Unweighted n (weighted %)	Unweighted n (weighted %)	
Abuse: before/during pregnancy			0.0000
No	650 (92.4)	7574 (98.5)	
Yes	51 (7.63)	123 (1.52)	
Smoking last trimester			0.0000
No	625 (83.5)	7376 (94.6)	
Yes	84 (16.5)	310 (5.36)	

MA: Massachusetts; PRAMS: Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System. *p values are based on chi-square testing.

 $\label{eq:table 2.} Table 2. Associations between life stressors and disability for the entire sample and among those women with postpartum depressive symptoms.$

	Disability status n=8453 (8.4%)			Women with PDS n = 1120 (13.2%)		
	Women with disability n** (weighted %)	Women without disability n** (weighted %)	¢ value*	Women with disability n** (weighted %)	Women without disability n** (weighted %)	¢ value*
Any of 14 stressors			0.0000			0.0000
No	109 (13.4)	2549 (33.4)		30 (8.15)	247 (26.8)	
Yes	596 (86.6)	5157 (66.6)		220 (91.8)	616 (73.2)	
Number of stressors			0.0000			0.0000
None	109 (13.4)	2549 (33.4)		30 (8.15)	247 (26.8)	
I-2	264 (35.8)	3429 (44.0)		80 (28.9)	336 (36.2)	
3-5	225 (34.5)	1453 (19.0)		87 (37.4)	223 (27.9)	
>6	107 (16.3)	275 (3.64)		53 (25.5)	57 (9.07)	
Financial stressors			0.0000	. ,	. ,	0.0005
No	227 (30.4)	3942 (52.8)		72 (25.3)	375 (41.3)	
Yes	477 (69.6)	3756 (47.2)		178 (74.7)	487 (58.7)	
Moved			0.0003			0.1883
No	436 (61.3)	5349 (70.2)		153 (57.6)	569 (63.9)	
Yes	261 (38.7)	2310 (29.8)		94 (42.4)	284 (36.1)	
Mother lost job			0.0000			0.3730
, No	578 (82.2)	6923 (91.9)		199 (81.4)	721 (84.7)	
Yes	121 (17.8)	720 (8.10)		48 (18.6)	129 (15.3)	
Husband/partner lost job)		0.0000	. ,		0.0029
No	578 (82.9)	6931 (91.2)		194 (76.5)	747 (87.2)	
Yes	118 (17.1)	691 (8.80)		53 (23.5)	102 (12.8)	
Mother or husband/parts	ner pay reduced		0.0000	. ,	. ,	0.2112
No	525 (74.7)	6564 (85.8)		187 (73.3)	693 (78.6)	
Yes	171 (25.3)	1076 (14.2)		60 (26.7)	156 (21.4)	
Had bills could not pay	()	(, , , ,	0.0000		()	0.0000
No	456 (62.8)	6477 (85.5)		146 (53.3)	641 (74.3)	
Yes	243 (37.2)	1181 (14.5)		102 (46.7)	208 (25.7)	
Relational stressors			0.0000			0.0000
No	372 (53.6)	5765 (76.5)		103 (39.8)	551 (61.7)	
Yes	330 (46.4)	1923 (23.5)		145 (60.2)	307 (38.3)	
Divorce	,	()	0.0000	/	,,	0.0151
No	606 (86.6)	7240 (95.2)		206 (84.4)	784 (91.5)	
Yes	92 (13.4)	420 (4.82)		41 (15.6)	71 (8.54)	

(Continued)

5

Women's Health

Table 2. (Continued) Disability status Women with PDS n=8453 (8.4%) n = 1120 (13.2%) Women with Women without ¢ value* Women with Women without ¢ value* disability disability disability disability n** (weighted %) n** (weighted %) n** (weighted %) n** (weighted %) Husband/partner away at work 0.7594 0.0359 No 667 (95.8) 7355 (96.1) 238 (97.8) 815 (94.2) Yes 30 (4.23) 291 (3.92) 9 (2.25) 37 (5.78) 0.0000 0.2987 Husband/partner wanted pregnancy 84 (12.1) 423 (5.35) 35 (13.5) 77 (10.2) No 211 (86.5) 774 (89.8) Yes 614 (87.9) 7233 (94.7) Argued with husband/partner more than usual 0.0000 0 0000 6249 (82.9) 612 (69.6) No 436 (63.7) 121 (46.3) Yes 1399 (17.1) 125 (53.7) 239 (30.4) 261 (36.3) 0.0000 0.0000 Traumatic stressors 6953 (88.8) 743 (81.7) No 523 (70.3) 164 (58.6) 177 (29.7) 732 (11.2) 84 (41.4) 117 (18.3) Yes 0 0000 0,0000 Homeless 7488 (97.7) 818 (95.3) No 628 (89.8) 210 (82.2) Yes 70 (10.2) 188 (2.30) 37 (17.8) 40 (4.73) Mother or husband/partner went to jail 0.0000 0.0022 No 662 (94.7) 7509 (98.3) 232 (93.1) 831 (98.1) 15 (6.91) 137 (1.74) 20 (1.93) Yes 34 (5.25) 0.0000 0.0000 Drugs: others 577 (77.1) 7118 (90.7) 190 (68.3) 778 (85.7) No Yes 121 (22.9) 545 (9.25) 57 (31.7) 77 (14.3) Emotional stressors 0.0000 0.0000 421 (56.1) 5697 (72.2) 149 (52.0) 646 (71.5) No 1997 (27.8) 214 (28.5) Yes 281 (43.9) 100 (48.0) 0.0000 0.0069 Family member ill 494 (67.9) 6191 (78.1) 179 (68.4) 719 (79.9) No Yes 205 (32.1) 1486 (21.9) 68 (31.6) 138 (20.1) Someone close died 0.0000 0.0003 534 (74.4) 6583 (85.3) 187 (69.9) 722 (84.1) No Yes 166 (25.6) 1090 (14.7) 61 (30.1) 133 (15.9)

PDS: postpartum depressive symptoms.

6

*p values are based on chi-square testing.

**Unweighted raw number of observations.

(34.5%) and six or more (16.3%) life stressors, relative to only 19.0% of women without disabilities experiencing three to five and only 3.6% reporting six or more life stressors (Table 2). Financial stressors constituted the highest proportion (69.6%) of reported SLEs among women with disabilities, followed by relational (46.4%) and emotional (43.9%) stressors, with traumatic stressors being the least reported (29.7%); and these findings were all significantly higher relative to women without disabilities. Among mothers who experienced PDS, 91.8% (n=220) of women with disabilities reported an SLE, compared to 73.2% (n=616) for women without disabilities. In addition, in this group of mothers with PDS, women with disabilities experienced a significant increase in the number of SLEs, specifically three or more life stressors, compared to those without disabilities. Overall, the proportions of financial, emotional, relational, and notably traumatic stressors were significantly higher among women with disabilities who experienced PDS, compared to women without disabilities with PDS.

Unadjusted odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for PDS based on SLEs in women with and without disabilities in Table 3 show that women with disabilities who experienced life stressors, such as relational or traumatic SLEs, were more likely to develop PDS than women without disabilities. When adjusted (adjusted OR=AOR) for covariate measures (displayed in Table 1), the following measures were statistically significant for women with disabilities: stressors of six or more, relational, and traumatic SLEs. Women with disabilities

Booth et al.

Table 3. Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) for postpartum depressive symptoms by life stressors in women with and without disability.

	Women with disability n=710 (8.4%)		Women without disabilit n=7743 (91.6%)	EY.
	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	Adjusted* OR (95% CI)	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	Adjusted* OR (95% CI)
Any stressors	5			
Yes	2.07 [1.11-3.84]	1.84 [0.93-3.67]	1.40 [1.13–1.74]	1.23 [0.96-1.56]
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Grouped stre	essors			
>6	4.28 [2.00-9.19]	3.78 [1.57-9.10]	3.66 [2.36-5.67]	2.68 [1.58-4.55]
3-5	2.15 [1.09-4.26]	1.66 [0.78–3.55]	1.94 [1.49-2.54]	1.58 [1.16-2.15]
I-2	1.37 [0.70-2.69]	1.58 [0.75-3.29]	1.02 [0.81–1.30]	1.02 [0.78-1.33]
None	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Financial stre	ssors			
Yes	1.12 [0.70–1.81]	1.03 [0.59–1.79]	1.39 [1.14–1.69]	1.28 [1.02-1.61]
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Relational str	essors			
Yes	2.06 [1.30-3.24]	2.36 [1.44-3.87]	1.89 [1.53-2.33]	1.54 [1.20-1.98]
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Traumatic str	ressors			
Yes	1.91 [1.16-3.15]	1.75 [1.02-3.00]	1.44 [1.07–1.95]	1.26 [0.86–1.83]
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Emotional str	essors			
Yes	1.03 [0.66–1.62]	0.85 [0.52-1.41]	0.90 [0.72-1.12]	0.99 [0.77-1.28]
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference

Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value≤.05.

*Models adjusted for maternal age, maternal race, marital status, maternal education, health insurance, previous live births, other terminations, gestational age, birth weight, breastfed ever, medical issue during pregnancy, pregnancy intention, prenatal care initiation, abuse (before, during pregnancy), smoking during last trimester.

experiencing six or more SLEs had 3.78 (95% CI = [1.57-9.10]) times higher odds of PDS compared to those with no life stressors. Moreover, as the number of SLEs increased, the odds of reporting PDS also increased, indicating a positive association between SLEs and PDS, regardless of disability status. Women with disabilities reporting relational SLEs had significantly higher odds (AOR = 2.36, 95% CI = [1.44-3.87]) of experiencing PDS compared to those with no such stressors. In addition, women with disabilities who experienced traumatic SLEs had a significantly higher likelihood (AOR = 1.75, 95% CI = [1.02-3.00]) to report PDS, relative to those with no traumatic stressors.

Women without disabilities in the unadjusted models who experienced any life stressor, specifically financial, relational, or traumatic SLEs, had a higher likelihood of developing PDS. Upon adjustments of the logistic regression models for covariate measures, women without disabilities experiencing three to five and six or more SLEs had 1.58 (95% CI = [1.16-2.15]) and 2.68 (95% CI = [1.58-4.55]) higher odds, respectively, in reporting PDS compared to others with no life stressors. In addition, women without disabilities who experienced financial (OR = 1.28, 95% CI = [1.02-1.61]) and relational (OR = 1.54, 95% CI = [1.20-1.98]) SLEs were more likely to have PDS, compared to those with no such stressors.

7

Discussion

The results of this study show that a higher proportion (50.8%) of women with disabilities reported three or more life stressors compared to women without disabilities (22.6%). In addition, women with disabilities contending with six or more SLEs had significantly higher odds (AOR = 3.78) in experiencing PDS compared to those with no life stressors, while controlling for potential confounders. These findings align with those of other studies conducted among general populations of women.9,29-31 The present study extends this line of research to women with disabilities, a vulnerable population that has not been comprehensively examined in prior research, and it shows that the accumulation of SLEs in women's lives who are also coping with disabilities can significantly increase the likelihood of PDS.14,19,32 The findings of this study are supported by evidence-based clinical studies concluding that the biological effects of stress include adverse effects to

Women's Health

memory, concentration, and mood that are highly correlated with and can cause depressive symptoms.¹⁹

Furthermore, in this study, relational stressors more than doubled (AOR = 2.36), and traumatic stressors almost doubled (AOR = 1.75), the likelihood of PDS for women with disabilities, relative to those with no such stressors, while controlling for potential confounders. Women with disabilities are not only at greater risk of SLEs during pregnancy, but relational and traumatic stressors can exacerbate their associated medical complications.33 In addition, previous research studies found that exposure to these types of life stressors increases the likelihood of PPD.^{12,34,35} Given the current state of knowledge and our findings, it is prudent to suggest a review of root causes for these types of life stressors and their interrelationships. For example, relational stress may arise from multiple factors, including financial stressors such as employment or traumatic stressors, including drug use. In addition, other factors could affect relational stressors, such as infants requiring advanced medical care with extended stays in neonatal intensive care units upon birth. Therefore, early identification of SLEs of any type among women of reproductive age with disabilities, particularly those desiring pregnancy or pregnant, coupled with effective stress reduction interventions, are necessary. Intervention programs could include group prenatal care designed to identify relational stressors and enhance parental relations; team approach that involves behavioral health providers and social or community liaisons to improve SLE identification, treatment, and referral for community support.36 In general, a life course approach to adult health could be an effective framework to enhance resiliency of adults and reduce associated risk factors of SLEs in this vulnerable population.36,37

The findings of this study expand the available existing body of research evidence concerning SLEs and PDS among women with disabilities, increasing awareness and warranting further research of the effects of SLEs on PDS in women with different types of disabilities. Given that one of the Healthy People 2030 objectives is to increase PDS screening during postnatal health checks to enhance detection and intervention of PPD,38 it is essential for public health officials, policymakers, and clinicians recognize the importance of screening for SLEs during pregnancy and in the postpartum period in order to effectively intervene in preventing PDS or PPD among women with disabilities. Enhanced comprehension of relationships between SLEs and PDS in this vulnerable population with increasing intentions to become pregnant is vital, as untreated PPD can have devastating effects on mothers' and their infants' health.39 Moreover, complementary longitudinal studies are required to establish causality, championing pointed action to mitigate adverse effects of SLEs on PDS in women with disabilities. Peer-reviewed, evidencebased findings are essential to enhance clinical education,

training, and protocols; and furnish healthcare leaders with information to guide policy and program initiatives to mitigate adverse maternal and infant health outcomes.

Research limitations must be acknowledged when considering the findings of this study. The cross-sectional nature of this study does not allow the determination of causality, and the self-reported data are fundamentally open to biases, as they do not represent clinical diagnoses of disability or PPD. In addition, the type or severity of disability cannot be ascertained from the PRAMS data, while the depressive symptomatology measure of PDS has been recorded with a single item, and its frequency and severity have not been measured. It is possible that disabilities due to mental or emotional conditions may be associated with depression before or during pregnancy and consequently affect PDS. However, this was not possible to examine in the present study. Furthermore, the lack of information related to the type of disability does not allow assessment of stressor variation by type of disability and their impact on PDS. Nevertheless, PRAMS constitutes an important data set that can be used for population-based surveillance on health outcomes and conditions among pregnant or postpartum women with disabilities.

Conclusion

In conclusion, women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for SLEs and PDS, with certain SLEs increasing the odds for PDS among this population of mothers. Early prenatal screening for life stressors and screening for PDS in women with disabilities, coupled with a timely referral for appropriate healthcare are vital to mitigate the harmful effects of PPD among mothers with disabilities and to the health of their children.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

ORCID iD

Edward J Booth D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1561-1464

References

- World Health Organization (WHO). Disability and health, 2020, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ disability-and-health
- United States Census Bureau. Disability characteristics: 2019 American community survey 1-year estimates subject tables, 2019, https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q

Booth et al.

=ACSST1Y2019.S1810&tid=ACSST1Y2019.S1810&hide
Preview=true

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Disability and health overview, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/ ncbddd/disability.andhealth/disability.html
- Courtney-Long E, Carroll D, Zhang Q, et al. Prevalence of disability and disability type among adults—United States, 2013. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2015; 64(29): 777–783.
- Signore C, Davis M, Tingen CM, et al. The intersection of disability and pregnancy: risks for maternal morbidity and mortality. *J Women Health* 2021; 30(2): 147–153.
- Tarasoff LA, Ravindran S, Malik H, et al. Maternal disability and risk for pregnancy, delivery, and postpartum complications: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 2020; 222(1): 27.e1–27.e32.
- Bloom T, Mosher W, Alhusen J, et al. Fertility desires and intentions among US women by disability status: findings from the 2011–2013 national survey of family growth. *Matern Child Health J* 2017; 21(8): 1606–1615.
- Iezzoni L, Yu J, Wint A, et al. Prevalence of current pregnancy among US women with and without chronic physical disabilities. *Med Care* 2013; 51(6): 555–562.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Depression, 2021, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression
- Mitra M, Iezzoni L, Zhang J, et al. Prevalence and risk factors for postpartum depression symptoms among women with disabilities. *Matern Child Health J* 2015; 19(2): 362–372.
- Hantsoo L. Chapter 4: potential hormonal and neurochemical biomarkers for postpartum depression. In: Payne J and Osbome L (eds) *Biomarkers of postpartum psychiatric dis*orders. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press, 2020, pp. 45–63.
- Bauman BL, Ko JY, Cox S, et al. Vital signs: postpartum depressive symptoms and provider discussions about perinatal depression—United States, 2018. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2020; 69(19): 575–581.
- O'Connor E, Rossom RC, Henninger M, et al. Primary care screening for and treatment of depression in pregnant and postpartum women: evidence report and systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. JAMA 2016; 315(4): 388–406.
- Qobadi M, Collier C and Zhang L. The effect of stressful life events on postpartum depression: findings from the 2009–2011 Mississippi pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system. *Matern Child Health J* 2016; 20(Suppl. 1): 164–172.
- Harvard Medical School. Depression during pregnancy and after. Boston, MA: Harvard Health Publishing, 2017.
- Mukherjee S, Coxe S, Fennie K, et al. Antenatal stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms in the United States: the role of women's socioeconomic status indices at the state level. J Women Health 2017; 26(3): 276–285.
- Siu A, Bibbins-Domingo K, Grossman DC, et al. Screening for depression in adults: US Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. *JAMA* 2016; 315(4): 380–387.
- Zaidi F, Nigam A, Anjum R, et al. Postpartum depression in women: a risk factor analysis. *J Clin Diagn Res* 2017; 11(8): QC13–QC16.

- Stone S, Diop H, Declercq E, et al. Stressful events during pregnancy and postpartum depressive symptoms. *J Women Health* 2015; 24(5): 384–393.
- Mukherjee S, Coxe S, Fennie K, et al. Stressful life event experiences of pregnant women in the United States: a latent class analysis. *Women Health Issues* 2017; 27(1): 83–92.
- Mass.gov. Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS), 2020, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents /2016/07/pr/prams-12-15-survey.pdf
- Mass.gov. Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS), 2020, https://www.mass.gov/doc/2016-2021 -prams-survey/download
- Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS): phase 8 standard questions, 2016, https://www.cdc. gov/prams/pdf/questionnaire/Phase-8-Standard-Core-Questions-508.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). PRAMS, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/prams/index.htm
- Shulman H, D'Angelo D, Harrison L, et al. The pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS): overview of design and methodology. *Am J Public Health* 2018; 108(10): 1305–1313.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Indicator definitions—mental health, 2015, https://www. cdc.gov/cdi/definitions/mental-health.html#MTH3 0
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). PRAMS: methodology, 2021, https://www.cdc.gov/prams/ methodology.htm
- Burns E, Farr S and Howards P. Stressful life events experienced by women in the year before their infants' births— United States, 2000–2010. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2015; 64(9): 247–251.
- Crane D, Doody D, Schiff M, et al. Pregnancy outcomes in women with spinal cord injuries: a population-based study. *PM R* 2019; 11(8): 795–806.
- Ghidini A, Healey A, Andreani M, et al. Pregnancy and women with spinal cord injuries. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 2008; 87: 1006–1010.
- Hughes R, Taylor H, Robinson-Whelen S, et al. Stress and women with physical disabilities: identifying correlates. *Women Health Issues* 2005; 15(1): 14–20.
- Liu C and Tronick E. Re-conceptualising prenatal life stressors in predicting post-partum depression: cumulative-, specific-, and domain-specific approaches to calculating risk. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2013; 27: 481–490.
- Mitra M, Clements K, Zhang J, et al. Maternal characteristics, pregnancy complications and adverse birth outcomes among women with disabilities. *Med Care* 2015; 53(12): 1027–1032.
- Demirchyan A, Petrosyan D and Armenian H. Rate and predictors of postpartum depression in a 22-year follow-up of a cohort of earthquake survivors in Armenia. Arch Women Ment Health 2014; 17(3): 229–237.
- Onoye J, Goebert D, Morland L, et al. PTSD and postpartum mental health in a sample of Caucasian, Asian, and Pacific Islander women. *Arch Women Ment Health* 2009; 12: 393–400.
- Ward TS, Kanu FA and Robb SW. Prevalence of stressful life events during pregnancy and its association with postpartum depressive symptoms. *Arch Women Ment Health* 2017; 20(1): 161–171.

Women's Health

 World Health Organization (WHO). A life course approach to health, 2000, https://www.who.int/ageing/publications/ lifecourse/alc_lifecourse_training_en.pdf

10

 United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). Healthy People 2030, 2021, https://health.gov/ healthypeople/objectives-and-data/browse-objectives/ pregnancy-and-childbirth/increase-proportion-women-who-get-screened-postpartum-depression-mich-d01

 American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). ACOG Committee Opinion No. 757: screening for perinatal depression. *Obstet Gynecol* 2018; 132(5): 1314–1316.

REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization (WHO). Disability and health, 2020, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/disability-and-health
- 2. United States Census Bureau. Disability characteristics: 2019 American community survey 1-year estimates subject tables, 2019, <u>https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=ACSST1Y2019.S1810&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y20&tid=ACSST1Y20&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y200&tid=ACSST1Y</u>
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Disability and health overview, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/disability.html</u>
- 4. Courtney-Long E, Carroll D, Zhang Q, et al. Prevalence of disability and disability type among adults—United States, 2013. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2015; 64(29): 777–783.
- 5. Signore C, Davis M, Tingen CM, et al. The intersection of disability and pregnancy: risks for maternal morbidity and mortality. *J Women Health* 2021; 30(2): 147–153.
- 6. Tarasoff LA, Ravindran S, Malik H, et al. Maternal disability and risk for pregnancy, delivery, and postpartum complications: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 2020; 222(1): 27.e1–27.e32.
- 7. Bloom T, Mosher W, Alhusen J, et al. Fertility desires and intentions among US women by disability status: findings from the 2011–2013 national survey of family growth. *Matern Child Health J* 2017; 21(8): 1606–1615.
- 8. Iezzoni L, Yu J, Wint A, et al. Prevalence of current pregnancy among US women with and without chronic physical disabilities. *Med Care* 2013; 51(6): 555–562.
- 9. World Health Organization (WHO). Depression, 2021, <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression</u>
- Mitra M, Iezzoni L, Zhang J, et al. Prevalence and risk factors for postpartum depression symptoms among women with disabilities. *Matern Child Health J* 2015; 19(2): 362–372.

- Hantsoo L. Chapter 4: potential hormonal and neurochemical biomarkers for postpartum depression. In: Payne J and Osborne L (eds) *Biomarkers of postpartum psychiatric disorders*. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press, 2020, pp. 45–63.
- 12. Bauman BL, Ko JY, Cox S, et al. Vital signs: postpartum depressive symptoms and provider discussions about perinatal depression—United States, 2018. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2020; 69(19): 575–581.
- O'Connor E, Rossom RC, Henninger M, et al. Primary care screening for and treatment of depression in pregnant and postpartum women: evidence report and systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. *JAMA* 2016; 315(4): 388–406.
- 14. Qobadi M, Collier C and Zhang L. The effect of stressful life events on postpartum depression: findings from the 2009–2011 Mississippi pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system. *Matern Child Health J* 2016; 20(Suppl. 1): 164–172.
- 15. Harvard Medical School. *Depression during pregnancy and after*. Boston, MA: Harvard Health Publishing, 2017.
- 16. Mukherjee S, Coxe S, Fennie K, et al. Antenatal stressful life events and postpartum depressive symptoms in the United States: the role of women's socioeconomic status indices at the state level. *J Women Health* 2017; 26(3): 276–285.
- Siu A, Bibbins-Domingo K, Grossman DC, et al. Screening for depression in adults: US Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. *JAMA* 2016; 315(4): 380–387.
- 18. Zaidi F, Nigam A, Anjum R, et al. Postpartum depression in women: a risk factor analysis. *J Clin Diagn Res* 2017; 11(8): QC13–QC16.
- 19. Stone S, Diop H, Declercq E, et al. Stressful events during pregnancy and postpartum depressive symptoms. *J Women Health* 2015; 24(5): 384–393.
- Mukherjee S, Coxe S, Fennie K, et al. Stressful life event experiences of pregnant women in the United States: a latent class analysis. *Women Health Issues* 2017; 27(1): 83–92.
- 21. Mass.gov. Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS), 2020, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2016/07/pr/prams-12-15-survey.pdf
- 22. Mass.gov. Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS), 2020, https://www.mass.gov/doc/2016-2021-prams-survey/download

- 23. Pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS): phase 8 standard questions, 2016, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/prams/pdf/questionnaire/Phase-8-Standard-Core-Questions-508.pdf</u>
- 24. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). PRAMS, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/prams/index.htm
- 25. Shulman H, D'Angelo D, Harrison L, et al. The pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS): overview of design and methodology. *Am J Public Health* 2018; 108(10): 1305–1313.
- 26. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Indicator definitions—mental health, 2015, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/cdi/definitions/mental-health.html#MTH3_0</u>
- 27. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). PRAMS: methodology, 2021, https://www.cdc.gov/prams/methodology.htm
- 28. Burns E, Farr S and Howards P. Stressful life events experienced by women in the year before their infants' births—United States, 2000–2010. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2015; 64(9): 247–251.
- 29. Crane D, Doody D, Schiff M, et al. Pregnancy outcomes in women with spinal cord injuries: a population-based study. *PM R* 2019; 11(8): 795–806.
- 30. Ghidini A, Healey A, Andreani M, et al. Pregnancy and women with spinal cord injuries. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 2008; 87: 1006–1010.
- 31. Hughes R, Taylor H, Robinson-Whelen S, et al. Stress and women with physical disabilities: identifying correlates. *Women Health Issues* 2005; 15(1): 14–20.
- 32. Liu C and Tronick E. Re-conceptualising prenatal life stressors in predicting postpartum depression: cumulative-, specific-, and domain-specific approaches to calculating risk. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2013; 27: 481–490.
- Mitra M, Clements K, Zhang J, et al. Maternal characteristics, pregnancy complications and adverse birth outcomes among women with disabilities. *Med Care* 2015; 53(12): 1027–1032.
- 34. Demirchyan A, Petrosyan D and Armenian H. Rate and predictors of postpartum depression in a 22-year follow-up of a cohort of earthquake survivors in Armenia. *Arch Women Ment Health* 2014; 17(3): 229–237.
- 35. Onoye J, Goebert D, Morland L, et al. PTSD and postpartum mental health in a sample of Caucasian, Asian, and Pacific Islander women. *Arch Women Ment Health* 2009; 12: 393–400.

- 36. Ward TS, Kanu FA and Robb SW. Prevalence of stressful life events during pregnancy and its association with postpartum depressive symptoms. *Arch Women Ment Health* 2017; 20(1): 161–171.
- 37. World Health Organization (WHO). A life course approach to health, 2000, <u>https://www.who.int/ageing/publications/lifecourse/alc_lifecourse_training_en.pdf</u>
- 38. United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). Healthy People 2030, 2021, <u>https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/browseobjectives/pregnancy-and-childbirth/increase-proportion-womenwho-get-screenedpostpartum-depression-mich-d01</u>
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). ACOG Committee Opinion No. 757: screening for perinatal depression. *Obstet Gynecol* 2018; 132(5): 1314–1316.

CHAPTER TWO

DISABILITY AND OPIOIDS AMONG PREGNANT WOMEN

Abstract

This study using data from the 2015-2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health examined prescription opioid use and misuse among pregnant women with sensory, cognitive or daily activities-related disabilities. Pregnant women with any type of disability had higher adjusted odds of using (AOR 1.71; 95% CI, 1.27-2.29) and misusing (AOR 2.00; 95% CI, 1.22-3.28) opioids within the past year. Pain relief (59.5%) was the greatest motive for last opioid misuse. Approximately, 45% of women acquired opioids from friends/relatives and 25% obtained opioids from other non-medical sources. Pregnant women with disabilities are at increased risk for prescription opioid use and misuse.

Introduction

Following a drastic increase in prescription opioid-related deaths that had been persistently escalating in the United States since 1999 (CDC 2020), the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) declared opioid misuse a national public health emergency (HHS 2017). Of particular concern, was the misuse of prescription opioids among pregnant women. Approximately 23.0% of Medicaid enrolled pregnant women in 46 states filled opioid prescriptions (Desai et al. 2014); while overall, it is estimated at least 14.0% of pregnant women are dispensed opioids (Bateman et al. 2014). Alarmingly, the number of pregnant women with an opioid use disorder at labor and delivery quadrupled from 1999 to 2014 (Haight et al. 2018), and approximately 5.0% of all pregnant women use nonmedical prescription opioids (Kozhimannil et al. 2017). Past research linked opioid misuse among pregnant women with multiple adverse health outcomes for both the mother and infant (Brown et al. 2016; CDC 2017b; Hayatbakhsh et al. 2012; Metz et al. 2018). Opioid use has also been associated with shorter breastfeeding duration (Metz et al. 2018), and comorbid psychiatric conditions in an estimated 25-35% of pregnant women and postpartum mothers (Arnaudo et al. 2017).

Disability, defined as any physical or mental condition hindering individuals' ability to perform routine activities and customarily participate within their provincial environments (CDC 2020), is a known risk factor for opioid-related adverse effects (Liaw et al. 2020; Kuo et al. 2019). Poor health, social isolation, and chronic pain among individuals with disabilities are supplementary risk factors associated with controversial opioid prescriptions and misuse (Ford et al. 2018; Jantarada et al. 2021). Compared to their peers without disabilities, individuals with disabilities are typically prescribed greater quantities of opioids, particularly pregnant women with disabilities (Richards et al. 2022), and are more likely to experience assiduous opioid use (Ozturk et al. 2020). Specifically, physical, inflammatory or psychiatric disabilities among women are associated with increased opioid prescriptions, including higher dose prescriptions (Richard et al. 2022). Opioid-related adverse effects are well documented among women of reproductive age (Sanmartin et al. 2019b), including those with disabilities (Sanmartin et al. 2019a; Kitsantas et al. 2021). Relative to women without a disability, women with disabilities are more likely to experience opioid misuse (Sanmartin et al. 2019a) and opioid abuse/dependency (Kitsantas et al. 2021). Approximately 18.0% of US women of reproductive age report some type of disability; 11.7% cognitive, 5.6% mobility, 5.5% independent living, 3.0% vision, 1.7% self-care, 1.6% hearing (Okoro et al. 2018).

Over 61.0% of women with disabilities desire pregnancy, and over 43% indicate intentions to actively pursue pregnancy (Brown et al. 2016; Bloom et al. 2017). However, emerging evidence indicates pregnant women with disabilities are at a higher risk for adverse birth outcomes and pregnancy complications (Akobirshoev et al. 2017; Mitra et al. 2015a; Mitra et al. 2015b). In addition, women with disabilities are at an increased risk for postpartum depression (Mitra et al. 2015b), physical abuse during pregnancy (Mitra et al. 2012), and experiencing stressful life events (Mitra et al. 2015a; Booth et al. 2021). Prevalence rates of tobacco smoking and marijuana use are also higher among pregnant women with disabilities compared to their counterparts with no disabilities (Mitra et al. 2015a; Kitsantas et al. 2020). Further, women with disabilities who encounter stressful life events, poor health, social isolation, or chronic pain tend to experience striking rates of substance use (Alexander et al. 2022; Ford et al. 2018; Jantarada et al. 2021), which has been recognized as a major risk factor in pregnancyrelated morbidity and mortality (MDH 2020; VDH 2020). Despite poorer health outcomes, amplified adverse life events and a risk of increased substance use, limited research exists related to opioids in this subpopulation (Akobirshoev et al. 2017; Kitsantas et al. 2020; Richard et al. 2022).

The purpose of this study was to examine prescription opioid use and misuse in pregnant women with sensory, cognitive or daily living disabilities, as well as motives and sources of opioid misuse using data from the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH). The results of this study may inform prevention and intervention programs to address opioid use and misuse during preconception and perinatal care for women with disabilities.

Method

Data Description

This is a retrospective study involving the analysis of 2015-2018 data from the NSDUH, conducted by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA 2020). The NSDUH collects a substantial amount of data on the use of illicit drugs, alcohol and tobacco, and on behavioral health matters among the non-institutional US population aged 12 years or older. Self-reported specific substance use and mental condition measures are tracked by the survey, as well as mental and/or substance use disorders and treatment (SAMHSA 2020). In this study, NSDUH data from 2015 to 2018

included 3,006 pregnant women, of which 364 reported disabilities; such as sensory, cognitive, and daily living activities. The range of missing values for the measures used in this study was between 0.2% and 0.7%.

Measures

The selection of variables and the empirical analyses of the present study have been guided by the Life Course Health Development (LCHD) model (Halfon et al. 2002; Halfon et al. 2008). An underlying premise of the LCHD is that health is a consequence of multiple determinants that evolve over an individual's lifetime and can have an impact during critical or sensitive times, such as pregnancy. In the present study, the LCHD informs the notion that the cumulative effect of preconception determinants in the women's lives has a profound effect on their health-related behaviors (e.g., opioid use or misuse).

Opioid Use. Any past-year prescription opioid use was assessed based on NSDUH questions that identify past-month, past-year, or lifetime use of opioids. Respondents who provided a positive response to past-year opioid use were asked further questions to determine classification into the following groups: prescribed use (use without misuse), misuse without use disorder, and use disorder (CBHSQ 2018). *Opioid Prescribed Use* was defined as past-year use of prescription opioids as prescribed or directed by a medical prescriber without misuse or opioid use disorder. *Opioid Misuse* was defined as use "in any way that a doctor did not direct you to use them…within the past 12 months" (CBHSQ 2018).

Disability. The NSDUH uses standardized disability questions, which are recommended by the Department of Health and Human Services Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (Altman & Bernstein 2008). In this study, three main disability measures were created; specifically, sensory, cognitive and disabilities related to daily activities (Altman & Bernstein 2008; Krahn et al. 2015). Sensory Disability was characterized based on positive responses to the following: (1) "Are you deaf or do you have serious difficulty hearing?" (2) "Are you blind or do you have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?" (CBHSQ 2018). Cognitive Disability was specified based on positive responses to, "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making decisions?" (CBHSQ 2018). Daily Activities Disability was documented based on positive responses to the following questions: (1) "Do you have serious difficulty walking or climbing stairs?" (2) "Do you have difficulty dressing or bathing?" (3) "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have difficulty doing errands alone such as visiting a doctors' office or shopping?" (CBHSQ 2018). A dichotomous disability status variable was created to identify women with self-reported disabilities as indicated by limitations related to sensory, cognitive and daily activities functioning and those without disabilities.

Types of Prescription Opioids for Use and Misuse. Respondents who reported any pastyear use or misuse of a prescription opioid, were asked to identify the opioid prescribed used or misused. The types of opioids included the following: hydrocodone, oxycodone, tramadol, morphine, fentanyl, buprenorphine, oxymorphone, demerol, hydromorphone, methadone, and other pain relievers.

Motives for Last Prescription Opioid Misuse. Respondents were asked to identify the main reason they last misused a pain reliever (opioid). The reasons for misuse included "unknown, relieving physical pain, relaxing or relieving tension, experimenting to see what it's like, feeling good or getting high, helping with sleep, helping with feelings or emotions, increasing or decreasing effects of other drugs, hooked or having to have drug, and some other reason" (CBHSQ 2018). These motives were categorized into two groups, pain (for physical pain) and non-pain (to relax, to experiment, to get high, for sleep, for emotions, for other drug effects, because hooked, for other reason) relief motives, based on prior research studies (McCabe et al. 2009; Schepis et al. 2019). Source of Prescription Opioid for Last Misuse. Respondents were asked to select as many responses from the following sources of prescription opioids for last misuse: (1) one or more than one doctor; (2) stole from doctor's office, clinic, hospital, or pharmacy; (3) got for free, bought, or took without asking from friend or relative; (4) drug dealer or other stranger; (5) and other source. Based on prior research (Hudgins et al. 2019), the sources were combined into three groups: (1) obtained from a medical system source (combined groups 1, 2 above), (2) obtained from friends or relatives (group 3 above), and (3) obtained from other source (combined groups 4, 5 above).

Other Substance Use and Sociodemographic Characteristics. Measures assessing tobacco and alcohol use in the past year were included in the analyses. Demographic characteristics included age ($\leq 25, 26-34, \geq 35$), race/ethnicity (Hispanic, black non-

Hispanic, white non-Hispanic, or other non-Hispanic), education level (< high school, high school, some college, \geq college degree), overall health status (poor-fair-good, very good-excellent), health insurance (yes, no) and trimester of pregnancy (first, second, third). These potential confounders were included in the adjusted binary logistic regression models to estimate the association between disability and opioid prescribed use and misuse among pregnant women.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analyses using the chi-squared test were conducted to examine disability in pregnant women and past-year opioid prescribed use and misuse, as well as associations between sample characteristics and past-year opioid prescribed use and misuse among pregnant women with and without disabilities. In addition, descriptive statistics were performed to examine the type of opioids used and misused in the past year, and the motives and sources for last opioid misuse among pregnant women by disability status.

Unadjusted and adjusted binary logistic regression models were built to estimate associations between disability (overall disability status and each disability type) and any opioid use and opioid misuse among pregnant women. NSDUH data were weighted for all analyses to account for the complex NSDUH study design. Data were analyzed using Stata/MP 16.1 (StataCorp, College Station, TX).

Results

Past-Year Opioid Use & Misuse among Pregnant Women by Disability Status

In this sample, 10.2% of pregnant women reported a disability; specifically, 3.9% reported a sensory disability, 5.3% a cognitive disability, and 4.3% a daily activityrelated disability (Table 1). Among pregnant women with a disability, approximately 34.0% reported opioid prescribed use within the past year, and 15.0% misuse. Overall, sensory disabilities were associated with a significantly higher proportion of opioid misuse (22.1%) within the past year compared to the other disability types. Difficulty seeing was associated with a significantly greater likelihood of opioid prescribed use (34.2%) and misuse (21.7%), and those with difficulty hearing were more likely to misuse opioids (18.4%) compared to those with no such difficulties. A significantly higher proportion of pregnant women with a cognitive disability reported opioid prescribed use (37.6%) and misuse (15.4%) within the past year than those without such a disability. Among those with a disability of daily living, difficulty with errands was associated with a higher prevalence of opioid prescribed use (41.0%) and misuse (12.8%) within the past year, and pregnant women reporting difficulty walking were more likely to misuse opioids (14.3%) within the past year than those without these types of disabilities. Younger age (≤25 years old), cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption within the past year were significantly associated (p-value ≤ 0.05) with prescription opioid prescribed use and misuse among pregnant women with disabilities (Table 2).

Logistic regression findings show that pregnant women with disabilities had higher adjusted odds of using (AOR 1.71; 95% CI, 1.27-2.29) and misusing (AOR 2.00; 95% CI, 1.22-3.28) prescription opioids within the past year than those without disabilities (Table 3). Pregnant women reporting cognitive disabilities had a higher likelihood (AOR 2.10; 95% CI, 1.40-3.13) of using prescription opioids within the past year than pregnant women without cognitive disabilities. Sensory disabilities were also associated with increasing adjusted odds of using (AOR 1.81; 95% CI, 1.10-2.99) and misusing (AOR 3.35; 95% CI, 1.83-6.14) prescription opioids within the past year. Unadjusted odds of pregnant women misusing (OR 2.65; 95% CI, 1.30-5.40) and using (OR 1.89; 95% CI, 1.23-2.91) prescription opioids within the past year was increased among those reporting daily activities disabilities relative to those without such disabilities.

Types of Past-Year Opioid Use & Misuse by Disability Status

Pregnant women with disabilities reported greater use (2.96%) and misuse (0.59%) of the strongest prescription opioid, fentanyl, within the past year than those without disabilities; while hydrocodone and oxycodone were the highest reported opioids reported by pregnant women with disabilities for use and misuse (Table 4). With the exception of oxymorphone misuse, the proportions of use and misuse for all listed opioids were greater for pregnant women with disabilities than those without disabilities. *Motives for Last Opioid Misuse by Disability Status*

Pregnant women with disabilities acknowledged pain relief (59.5%) as the single greatest motive for their last prescription opioid misuse, but 73.9% of respondents also misused opioids for grouped non-pain relief motives (Table 5). Of the grouped non-pain relief motives, to relax was the second highest motive (37.2%) for opioid misuse among pregnant women with disabilities. Alarmingly, a substantially higher proportion of pregnant women with disabilities had a motive to misuse opioids because they were hooked or had to have the drug (19.2%) than those without disabilities (6.96%).

Source of Last Opioid Misuse by Disability Status

Among pregnant women with disabilities, 45.3% obtained prescription opioids from friends or relatives (Table 6). Furthermore, 24.9% utilized sources other than the medical system or friends and family to acquire prescription opioids, which is a pointedly higher proportion compared to pregnant women without disabilities (13.7%).

Discussion

The prevalence of opioid prescribed use (33.7%) and misuse (14.6%) within the past year among pregnant women with any disability was substantially higher than those without disabilities. Although perinatal prescription opioid use and the prevalence of chronic prescription opioid use among those with disabilities has been increasing (Desai et al. 2014; Bateman et al. 2014; Kitsantas et al. 2020; Morden et al. 2014), this is one of few studies to examine opioid use among pregnant women with disabilities (Kitsantas et al. 2020; Richard et al. 2022). Our estimates of past-year opioid prescribed use among women with disabilities are alarmingly higher than those without disabilities and the recent 6.6% prevalence rate of perinatal use during pregnancy the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention recently reported (Ko et al. 2019). These results are concerning and highlight the need for intervention and prevention efforts to particularly focus on women with a disability. The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) recommends early universal screening for substance use and brief intervention such as providing feedback and advice to the patient (ACOG 2017). Overall, standards of early prenatal screening to identify opioid use and disabilities, as well as patient education on the adverse effects of opioids on maternal and infant health should be

reviewed to ensure comprehensive efficacy among this population of pregnant women. A recent study by Ko et al. (2019) found that over 30.0% of pregnant women reported never being informed or counseled on the effects of maternal opioid use on infants. This suggests that the ongoing use of prescription opioids in pregnant women could be due to a lack of awareness related to the adverse effects of opioids, which could be exacerbated in pregnant women with disabilities.

In the present study, we found that even after adjusting for potential confounders, pregnant women with disabilities had significantly higher odds of misusing prescription opioids within the past year than those without disabilities. In particular, pregnant women with cognitive and sensory disabilities were respectively more likely to use and misuse opioids within the past year than those without such disabilities. Sensory disabilities, such as hearing loss or deafness and low vision or blindness, are associated with social isolation and depression, which may explain the findings of the present study (Trujillo-Tanner et al. 2022). Recent studies found cognitive deficits to be associated with increase substance abuse (D'Souza 2019) and women with disabilities encounter added stressful life events that can lead to prominent rates of licit or illicit substance use, such as opioid use (Alexander et al. 2022). In addition, opioids can be used for various health conditions among women with disabilities to treat acute and chronic pain, including pregnancyrelated lower back and pelvic area pain (Mogren & Pohjanen 2005; Babb et al. 2010). However, the American Pain Society guidelines do not include recommendations for usage of opioids for chronic pain among pregnant women (Chou et al. 2009). This may

47

have implications for pregnant women with disabilities who are at increased risk for pregnancy complications and adverse birth outcomes (Mitra et al. 2015b).

From 2017 to 2018, over 42.0% of opioid-related deaths among US women included a prescription opioid (Wilson et al. 2020); with methadone, oxycodone, and hydrocodone being commonly correlated with opioid overdose deaths (CDC 2017a). Alarmingly, in this study, the prevalence of use and misuse of these three opioids among pregnant women with disabilities was greater than those with no disabilities. Specifically, hydrocodone and oxycodone were the most used and misused opioids within the past year by pregnant women with and without disabilities, while pregnant women with disabilities had a higher rate of use and misuse of fentanyl. Due to 67.0% of recent drug-related fatalities – over 107,000 deaths from January 2021 to January 2022 – involving licit and illicit fentanyl (DEA 2022), increased use and misuse of fentanyl among pregnant women with disabilities is an alarming result. Educating health practitioners and this vulnerable population of the dangers of opioids, licit and illicit, is critical to reducing opioid-related deaths and safeguarding the health of mothers and their infants.

Pain was the single greatest motive for last prescription opioid misuse in this study, but over 73.0% of respondents also misused opioids for non-pain relief motives. However, a notable percentage of them misused opioids for non-pain relief motives, such as to relax or get high. In addition, over 19.0% of pregnant women with disabilities reported opioid misuse due to being hooked on opioids compared to 6.9% of those with no disabilities. Pregnant women with disabilities indicated they mostly obtained opioids from friends or relatives; however, nearly 25.0% of them utilized sources (e.g., drug dealer, stranger, etc.) other than the medical system or friends and family to acquire prescription opioids compared to 13.7% of pregnant women without disabilities. These other sources are troubling, as more than 36,000 overdose deaths in 2019, 12 times more than in 2013, were linked to illegally fabricated synthetic opioids (CDC 2021). These findings may be partially explained due to individuals with disabilities experiencing disparities in healthcare access, which could be exacerbated by pregnancy in the subpopulation with a higher prevalence (women vs. men) of disability (Okoro et al. 2018). If pregnant women with disabilities encounter barriers to medical systems, they may seek opioids, including fentanyl, from questionable non-medical sources for the motives included in this study. These findings necessitate research not only into healthcare barriers and health practitioners' opioid prescribing practices, but also into community and public health strategies to curb the illicit distribution of prescription opioids and illegally fabricated synthetic opioids.

Strengths and Limitations

This study utilized a nationally representative sample to estimate prescription opioid use and misuse in a vulnerable and understudied population, namely pregnant women with disabilities. The NSDUH collects highly private and confidential information from respondents using audio computer-assisted self-interviewing (ACASI). The ACASI is designed to reduce bias by increasing honest responses related to sensitive behaviors such as reporting substance abuse or misuse. However, the NSDUH data is restricted to the civilian non-institutional population; representing only about 79.0% of the US population (BLS 2020). Studies indicate a higher prevalence of substance use and abuse among the institutionalized US population (Han et al. 2017); therefore, results of the present study could be underestimated and are not generalizable to institutionalized US populations. Furthermore, the NSDUH did not collect data on prescription opioid use for withdrawal symptoms or opioid use disorder, which is a reasonable, and sometimes necessary, motive for the use of buprenorphine or methadone during pregnancy to improve health outcomes for both the mother and child. Assessing prescription opioids within the past year may not coincide with the current pregnancy for some of the respondents in this study. Social-desirability bias is inherently embedded within survey data and the cross-sectional nature of the NSDUH data does not allow for determining temporal or causal inferences.

Research Implications

Given the current state of knowledge on the adverse effects of prescription opioids on maternal and infant health outcomes and the findings of this study, enhanced measures to reduce exposure to opioids while curtailing opioid misuse and opioid use disorders are necessary, especially for those with disabilities. To address the overall opioid crises, the HHS should require states to decisively establish and enforce the use of and adherence to prescription opioids clinical practice guidelines (CPGs) by all licensed practitioners. Aligned institutional CPGs can be used to educate medical practitioners while assisting, and sometimes directing, both practitioners and patients to accomplish appropriate opioid prescribing (NCCIH 2020). In addition, prescription opioid monitoring programs that include strict oversight of opioid dispensing practices by pharmacists could act as a quality assurance component designed to not only identify non-compliant practitioners, but to mitigate unwarranted dispensing of opioids.

Coupled with CPGs, community and public health strategies could help reduce exposure to opioids and prevent opioid use disorder. Early screening and identification of disabilities, especially sensory and cognitive disabilities, is critical to managing opioid prescribing practices and mitigating opioid misuse among pregnant women. Given the findings of prescription opioids being attained from non-medical sources, community and public health officials must implement prevention and intervention programs that are designed to identify and eliminate these sources while increasing awareness of the harm these illegitimate sources of opioids have on the health of pregnant women and their offspring. In addition, patient education programs and resources could be enhanced to target vulnerable populations and inform them of the associated risks and adverse effects of opioids for mothers, infants, and families.

Conclusion

In conclusion, pregnant women with disabilities are at amplified risk for opioid use and misuse. Efficacious clinical practice guidelines for prescribing opioids combined with public health strategies can provide women with disabilities safe and effective pain management while diminishing the potential for opioid misuse and opioid use disorder. Early prenatal screening for disabilities and prescription opioid use or misuse among pregnant women, coupled with timely referral for appropriate treatment, is vital to the health of mothers and their children.

APPENDIX: TABLES

	All Pregnant Women*	No Opioid Use	Opioid Prescribed Use**	Opioid Misuse ***	p Value
	Weighted % (95% CI) ****	Weighted % (95% CI) ****	Weighted % (95% CI) ****	Weighted % (95% CI) ****	
Disability reported					0.0000
No	89.8 (88.2 - 91.2)	72.3 (70.3 - 74.3)	23.2 (21.5 - 25.0)	4.47 (3.53 - 5.64)	
Yes	10.2† (8.76 - 11.8)	51.7 (44.8 - 58.6)	33.7 (27.4 - 40.7)	14.6 (10.2 - 20.4)	
Sensory Disability					0.0000
No	96.0 (95.2 - 96.8)	71.2 (69.2 - 73.1)	24.0 (22.4 - 25.8)	4.80 (3.83 - 6.01)	
Yes	3.95 (3.23 - 4.83)	48.5 (38.1 - 59.0)	29.4 (20.8 - 39.8)	22.1 (14.1 - 32.9)	
Difficulty Hearing					0.0079
No	98.7 (98.1 - 99.1)	70.4 (68.5 - 72.3)	24.3 (22.6 - 26.0)	5.32 (4.29 - 6.57)	
Yes	1.26 (0.85 - 1.86)	58.7 (40.0 - 75.2)	23.0 (11.7 - 40.0)	18.4 (7.89 - 37.1)	
Difficulty Seeing					0.0000
No	97.0 (96.2 - 97.6)	71.1 (69.1 - 73.0)	23.9 (22.3 - 25.7)	4.97 (3.97 - 6.21)	
Yes	3.04 (2.41 - 3.83)	44.1 (32.8 - 56.0)	34.2 (23.1 - 47.3)	21.7 (12.2 - 35.7)	
Cognitive Disability					0.0000
(Difficulty Thinking)					0.0000
No	94.7 (93.6 - 95.7)	71.5 (69.5 - 73.4)	23.5 (21.8 - 25.3)	4.95 (3.96 - 6.17)	
Yes	5.27 (4.34 - 6.39)	47.0 (37.5 - 56.7)	37.6 (28.0 - 48.4)	15.4 (9.31 - 24.3)	
Daily Activities Disability					0.0027
No	95.7 (94.3 - 96.8)	70.9 (68.9 - 72.8)	23.9 (22.2 - 25.8)	5.17 (4.17 - 6.39)	
Yes	4.29 (3.21 - 5.72)	56.3 (45.3 - 66.6)	31.1 (22.4 - 41.4)	12.6 (6.55 - 22.9)	
Difficulty Dressing					0.3526
No	99.1 (98.4 - 99.5)	70.4 (68.5 - 72.2)	24.2 (22.5 - 25.9)	5.43 (4.40 - 6.68)	
Yes	0.86 (0.46 - 1.60)	55.4 (30.2 - 78.1)	31.7 (14.5 - 55.9)	12.9 (2.19 - 49.4)	
Difficulty with Errands					0.0038
No	97.3 (96.1 - 98.1)	70.9 (68.8 - 73.0)	23.8 (22.0 - 25.7)	5.25 (4.25 - 6.46)	
Yes	2.75 (1.95 - 3.86)	46.2 (30.9 - 62.3)	41.0 (26.3 - 57.4)	12.8 (5.17 - 28.4)	
Difficulty Walking					0.0322
No	98.1 (97.3 - 98.6)	70.3 (68.4 - 72.2)	24.3 (22.7 - 26.1)	5.32 (4.27 - 6.60)	
Yes	1.94 (1.40 - 2.67)	65.9 (49.4 - 79.3)	19.9 (10.5 - 34.3)	14.3 (6.81 - 27.4)	

Table 1. Type of Disability and Past-Year Prescription Opioid Use & Misuse among Pregnant Women (n = 3006)

* Entire sample (All Pregnant Women) results presented in column format - remaining results presented in row format

** Opioid Prescribed Use (No Misuse or Use Disorder)

*** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder

**** Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

† 10.2% (weighted %) reported a disability of any type; however, participants in the NSDUH were allowed to report multiple types of disabilities (sensory, cognitive, daily activities)

	No Opioid Use	Opioid Prescribed Use*	Opioid Misuse**	p Value
	Weighted % (95% CI)***	Weighted % (95% CI) ***	Weighted % (95% CI) ***	
Age				0.0001
≤ 25	50.4 (40.3 - 60.4)	46.7 (35.6 - 58.1)	50.4 (31.0 - 69.7)	
26 - 34	33.3 (26.2 - 41.2)	41.7 (30.8 - 53.5)	34.9 (17.4 - 57.7)	
\geq 35	16.3 (9.28 - 27.1)	11.6 (4.92 - 24.9)	14.6 (4.91 - 36.3)	
Race / Ethnicity				0.0854
White, non-Hispanic	47.8 (38.9 - 56.8)	57.3 (45.5 - 68.4)	72.3 (53.5 - 85.6)	
Black, non-Hispanic	20.5 (14.2 - 28.7)	22.8 (14.5 - 34.0)	4.28 (0.98 - 16.7)	
Other, non-Hispanic	11.7 (6.44 - 20.3)	7.47 (3.41 - 15.6)	5.86 (2.26 - 14.4)	
Hispanic	20.0 (14.6 - 26.8)	12.4 (5.94 - 24.0)	17.5 (6.87 - 38.0)	
Education				0.2592
< High School (HS)	18.5 (11.7 - 28.1)	9.08 (4.25 - 18.4)	30.1 (16.5 - 48.3)	
HS graduate	26.2 (20.5 - 32.8)	24.9 (16.4 - 36.0)	29.1 (13.7 - 51.3)	
> HS, some college	36.2 (25.8 - 48.1)	50.9 (39.7 - 62.0)	28.9 (12.9 - 52.7)	
College graduate	19.0 (10.8 - 31.3)	15.1 (8.56 - 25.2)	12.0 (3.16 - 36.1)	
Trimester				0.1748
First	28.1 (20.3 - 37.4)	40.7 (27.1 - 55.8)	41.6 (23.6 - 62.0)	
Second	39.7 (30.7 - 49.4)	42.9 (29.0 - 58.0)	37.0 (21.4 - 55.9)	
Third	32.3 (26.0 - 39.3)	16.5 (10.5 - 24.9)	21.5 (9.60 - 41.3)	
Overall Health				0.2028
Poor, Fair, Good	53.7 (44.3 - 62.8)	43.7 (32.7 - 55.4)	59.6 (40.4 - 76.3)	
Very Good, Excellent	46.3 (37.2 - 55.7)	56.3 (44.6 - 67.3)	40.4 (23.7 - 59.6)	
Health Insurance in past year				0.5201
No	16.3 (10.0 - 25.6)	16.6 (9.70 - 27.0)	25.5 (12.5 - 45.1)	
Yes	83.7 (74.4 - 90.0)	83.4 (73.0 - 90.3)	74.5 (54.9 - 87.5)	
Cigarette smoking in past year				0.0000
No	72.0 (63.6 - 79.1)	53.4 (43.0 - 63.6)	11.6 (5.23 - 23.9)	
Yes	28.0 (20.9 - 36.4)	46.6 (36.4 - 57.0)	88.4 (76.1 - 94.8)	
Alcohol in past year				0.0301
No	42.8 (35.3 - 50.6)	23.3 (15.5 - 33.6)	35.9 (19.9 - 55.8)	
Yes	57.2 (49.4 - 64.7)	76.7 (66.4 - 84.5)	64.1 (44.2 - 80.1)	

Table 2. Sample Characteristics by Past-Year Opioid Use & Misuse among Pregnant Women with Disabilities (n = 364)

* Opioid Prescribed Use (No Misuse or Use Disorder)

*** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder **** Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

	Pregnant Women				
	Past-Year O	pioid Misuse	Past-Year (Opioid Use	
	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI) [*]	Adjusted [*] Odds Ratios (95% CI) [*]	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI)*	Adjusted [*] Odds Ratios (95% CI) [*]	
Disability					
Yes	3.64 (2.37 - 5.59)	2.00 (1.22 - 3.28)	2.44 (1.86 - 3.20)	1.71 (1.27 - 2.29)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Sensory Disabilities					
Yes	5.63 (3.16 - 10.0)	3.35 (1.83 - 6.14)	2.62 (1.73 - 3.98)	1.81 (1.10 - 2.99)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Cognitive Disabilities					
Yes	3.49 (1.94 - 6.28)	2.02 (0.95 - 4.33)	2.83 (1.92 - 4.16)	2.10 (1.40 - 3.13)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Daily Activities Disabilities					
Yes	2.65 (1.30 - 5.40)	0.93 (0.34 - 2.52)	1.89 (1.23 - 2.91)	1.22 (0.80 - 1.88)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	

Table 3.	Odds Ratios (95%	Confidence	Intervals)	for Past-	Year F	Prescription	Opioid	Use and	Misuse
	based on Disability	y among Preg	gnant Won	nen ($n =$	3006)	_	_		

Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05 * Logistic regression models (odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals for Past-Year Opioid Use and Past-Year Opioid Misuse) adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, education, health and health insurance status, cigarette and alcohol use

	Pregnant Women without Disabilities	Pregnant Women with Disabilities
	Weighted % (95% CI)	Weighted % (95% CI)
Fentanyl		
Any Use	0.64 (0.32 - 1.29)	2.96 (1.15 - 7.39)
Misuse	0.23 (0.05 - 0.96)	0.59 (0.17 - 2.06)
Buprenorphine		
Any Use	0.78 (0.51 - 1.18)	8.27 (4.68 - 14.2)
Misuse	0.50 (0.23 - 1.09)	2.39 (0.86 - 6.49)
Oxymorphone		
Any Use	0.39 (0.14 - 1.09)	1.48 (0.47 - 4.56)
Misuse	0.20 (0.04 - 0.91)	0.13 (0.02 - 0.98)
Hydromorphone		
Any Use	0.38 (0.15 - 0.97)	1.84 (0.67 - 4.97)
Misuse	0.18 (0.03 - 0.91)	0.66 (0.09 - 4.81)
Methadone		
Any Use	0.62 (0.32 - 1.19)	2.62 (1.23 - 5.51)
Misuse	0.26 (0.10 - 0.69)	0.82 (0.16 - 4.18)
Oxycodone		
Any Use	6.69 (5.40 - 8.26)	20.1 (15.1 - 26.1)
Misuse	1.57 (1.10 - 2.25)	7.38 (4.40 - 12.1)
Hydrocodone		
Any Use	15.3 (13.8 - 17.0)	33.5 (28.2 - 39.4)
Misuse	2.77 (2.02 - 3.80)	9.14 (5.54 - 14.7)
Morphine		
Any Use	2.13 (1.54 - 2.93)	10.7 (7.00 - 16.0)
Misuse	0.15 (0.02 - 1.00)	2.41 (0.70 - 7.96)
Tramadol		
Any Use	4.93 (3.92 - 6.18)	14.8 (10.5 - 20.4)
Misuse	0.63 (0.34 - 1.17)	4.00 (1.68 - 9.19)
Demerol		
Any Use	0.34 (0.15 - 0.74)	1.18 (0.31 - 4.31)
Misuse	0.01 (0.00 - 0.05)	0.00 (0.00 - 0.00)
Other		
Any Use	6.75 (5.70 - 7.97)	9.40 (6.41 - 13.6)
Misuse	0.09 (0.03 - 0.25)	1.09 (0.34 - 3.42)

Table 4. Types of Past-Year Opioid Use & Misuse among Pregnant Women(n = 3006) by Disability Status

"No Opioid Use" results excluded from the table

	Pregnant Women without Disabilities	Pregnant Women with Disabilities
	Weighted % (95% CI)	Weighted % (95% CI)
To Relieve Pain		
No	33.9 (24.9 - 44.2)	40.5 (23.2 - 60.6)
Yes	66.1 (55.8 - 75.1)	59.5 (39.4 - 76.8)
For Non-Pain Motives*		
No	49.4 (39.9 - 58.9)	26.1 (12.6 - 46.4)
Yes	50.6 (41.1 - 60.1)	73.9 (53.6 - 87.4)
To Relax		
No	74.7 (62.2 - 84.0)	62.8 (40.7 - 80.6)
Yes	25.3 (16.0 - 37.8)	37.2 (19.4 - 59.3)
To Experiment		
No	93.4 (84.9 - 97.3)	97.6 (84.1 - 99.7)
Yes	6.57 (2.71 - 15.1)	2.40 (0.32 - 15.9)
To Get High		
No	78.5 (65.1 - 87.7)	68.8 (45.8 - 85.2)
Yes	21.5 (12.3 - 34.9)	31.2 (14.8 - 54.2)
For Sleep		
No	87.4 (75.8 - 93.9)	90.8 (73.2 - 97.3)
Yes	12.6 (6.11 - 24.2)	9.21 (2.73 - 26.8)
For Emotions		
No	79.2 (66.5 - 87.9)	71.1 (50.6 - 85.5)
Yes	20.8 (12.1 - 33.5)	28.9 (14.5 - 49.4)
For Other Drug Effect		
No	97.9 (93.7 - 99.3)	89.5 (67.5 - 97.2)
Yes	2.15 (0.71 - 6.31)	10.5 (2.77 - 32.5)
Because Hooked		
No	93.0 (80.8 - 97.7)	80.8 (53.8 - 93.8)
Yes	6.96 (2.30 - 19.2)	19.2 (6.20 - 46.2)
For Other Reason		
No	99.0 (96.3 - 99.7)	90.1 (67.3 - 97.6)
Yes	1.00 (0.27 - 3.68)	9.86 (2.40 - 32.7)

Table 5. Motives for Last Opioid Misuse among Pregnant Women (n = 3006)by Disability Status

* Grouped motives: to relax, experiment, get high; for sleep, emotions, other drug effect, other reasons; and because hooked

Table 6. Source of Opioid for Last Misuse among Pregnant Women	
(n = 3006) by Disability Status	
	-

	Pregnant Women without Disabilities	Pregnant Women with Disabilities
	Weighted % (95% CI)*	Weighted % (95% CI)*
Medical System	27.1 (17.1 - 40.1)	29.8 (15.0 - 50.7)
Friends or Relatives	59.2 (45.5 - 71.6)	45.3 (25.2 - 67.0)
Other**	13.7 (7.72 - 23.3)	24.9 (10.5 - 48.4)

* Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

** Other: drug dealer, stranger; or opioid was attained another way

REFERENCES

- Akobirshoev I., Parish S., Mitra M., & Rosenthal E. (2017). Birth outcomes among US women with intellectual and developmental disabilities. *Disability and Health Journal*, 10(3), 406- 412.
- Alexander A.C., Waring J.J.C., Olurotimi O., Kurien J., Noble, B., Businelle M.S., Ra C.K., Ehlke S.J., Boozary L.K., Cohn A.M., & Kendzor D.E. (2022). The relations between discrimination, stressful life events, and substance use among adults experiencing homelessness. *Stress and Health*, 38(1), 79-89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.3073</u>
- Altman B. & Bernstein A. (2008). *Disability and health in the United States*, 2001–2005. National Center for Health Statistics. Available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/misc/disability2001-2005.pdf
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). (2017). Opioid use and opioid use disorder in pregnancy. Committee Opinion No. 711. *Obstet Gynecol*, *130*, 81-94.
- Arnaudo C.L., Andraka-Christou B., & Allgood K. (2017). Psychiatric co-morbidities in pregnant women with opioid use disorders: Prevalence, impact, and implications for treatment. *Current Addition Reports*, 4(1), 1-13.
- Babb M., Koren G., & Einarson A. (2010). Treating pain during pregnancy. Can Fam Physician, 56(1), 25-27.
- Bateman B.T., Hernandez-Diaz S., Rathmell J.P., Seeger J.D., Doherty M., Fischer M.A., & Huybrechts K.F. (2014). Patterns of opioid utilization in pregnancy in a large cohort of commercial insurance beneficiaries in the United States. *Anesthesiology*, 120(5), 1216-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/aln.00000000000172</u>
- Bloom T., Mosher W., Alhusen J., Lantos H., & Hughes R. (2017). Fertility Desires and Intentions Among U.S. Women by Disability Status: Findings from the 2011–2013 National Survey of Family Growth. *Maternal and Child Health J*, 21(8), 1606-1615.

- Booth E.J., Kitsantas P., Min H., Pollack A.Z. (2021). Stressful Life Events and Postpartum Depressive Symptoms in Women with Disabilities. *Women's Health*, 17, 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F17455065211066186</u>
- Brown H.K., Lunsky Y., Wilton A.S., Cobigo V., & Vigod S.N. (2016). Pregnancy in women with intellectual and developmental disabilities. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 38(1), 9-16.
- Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (CBHSQ). (2018). 2016 National Survey on Drug Use and Health Public Use File Codebook. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville, MD.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2020). *Disability and Health Overview*. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/disability.html</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2021). *Fentanyl*. Opioid Basics. Opioid Overdose. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/opioids/index.html</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2017a). *Opioid Basics*. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/opioids/prescribed.html</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2017b). *Opioid painkiller prescribing: where you live makes a difference*. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/opioid-prescribing</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2020). *Wide-ranging online data for epidemiologic research (WONDER)*. National Center for Health Statistics. Available at <u>http://wonder.cdc.gov</u>
- Chou R., Fanciullo G.J., Fine P.G., Adler J.A., Ballantyne J.C., Davies P., Donovan M.I., Fishbain D.A., Foley K.M., Fudin J., Gilson A.M., Kelter A., Mauskop A., O'Connor P.G., Passik S.D., Pasternak G.W., Portenoy R.K., Rich B.A., Roberts R.G., Todd K.H., & Miaskowski C. (2009). American Pain Society-American Academy of Pain Medicine Opioids Guidelines Panel. Clinical guidelines for the use of chronic opioid therapy in chronic noncancer pain. *J Pain*, 10(2), 113-130.
- DEA. (2022). Fentanyl Awareness. *Drug Enforcement Agency, 29 April, 2022*. Retrieved from https://www.dea.gov/fentanylawareness
- Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). (2017). *Determination that a Public Health Emergency Exists*. Available at https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/opioid%20PHE%20Declaration-no-sig.pdf

- Desai R.J., Hernandez-Diaz S., Bateman B.T., & Huybrechts K.F. (2014). Increase in prescription opioid use during pregnancy among Medicaid-enrolled women. *Obstet Gynecol*, *123*, 997-1002.
- D'Souza M.S. (2019). Brain and Cognition for Addiction Medicine: From Prevention to Recovery Neural Substrates for Treatment of Psychostimulant-Induced Cognitive Deficits. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00509
- Ford J.A, Hinojosa M.S., & Nicholson H.L. (2018). Disability status and prescription drug misuse among U.S. adults. *Addictive Behaviors*, 85, 64-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.05.019</u>
- Haight S., Ko J., Tong V., Bohm M., & Callaghan W. (2018). Opioid use disorder documented at delivery hospitalization - United States, 1999-2014. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67(31), 845-849.
- Halfon N., Hochstein M. (2002). Life Course Health Development: An integrated framework for developing health, policy, and research. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 80(3), 433-479.
- Halfon N., DuPlessis H., Barrett E. (2008). Looking back at pediatrics to move forward in obstetrics. *Current Opinion in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 20, 566-573.
- Han B., Compton W.M., Blanco C., Crane E., Lee J., & Jones C.M. (2017). Prescription Opioid Use, Misuse, and Use Disorders in U.S. Adults: 2015 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Ann Intern Med, 167, 293-301. https://doi.org/10.7326/M17-0865
- Hayatbakhsh M., Flenady V., Gibbons K., Kingsbury A.M., Hurrion E., Mamun A.A. & Najman J.M. (2012). Birth outcomes associated with cannabis use before and during pregnancy. *Pediatric Research*, 71, 215-219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/pr.2011.25</u>
- Hudgins J.D., Porter J.J., Monuteaux M.C., & Bourgeois F.T. (2019). Prescription opioid use and misuse among adolescents and young adults in the United States: A national survey study. *PLOS Medicine*, 16(11), 1-15.
- Jantarada C., Silva C., & Guimarães-Pereira L. (2021). Prevalence of Problematic Use of Opioids in Patients with Chronic Noncancer Pain: A Systematic Review with Metaanalysis. *PAIN Practice*, 21(6), 715-729. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/papr.13001</u>
- Kitsantas P., Krall J.R., Anand P., Pollack A.Z., Ramos Y., & Kornides M. (2020). Marijuana use among pregnant women with mental health-related disabilities. *Women's Reproductive Health*, 7(1), 49-59.
- Kitsantas P., Adams A.R., Cheema J., & Kornides M.L. (2021). Opioid use in pregnant women with mental health-related disabilities. *Gynecology and Obstetrics*, 303, 1531-1537. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00404-020-05953-0</u>
- Ko J.Y., D'Angelo D.V., Haight S.C., Morrow B., Cox S., Salvesen von Essen B., Strahan A.E., Harrison L., Tevendale H.D., Warner L., Kroelinger C.D., & Barfield W.D. (2020). Vital Signs: Prescription Opioid Pain Reliever Use During Pregnancy — 34 U.S. Jurisdictions, 2019. MMWR Morb Mortal Weekly, 69(28), 897-903. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6928a1
- Kozhimannil K.B., Graves A.J., Levy T., & Patrick S.W. (2017). Nonmedical use of prescription opioids among pregnant U.S. women. *Women's Health Issues*, 27(3), 308-315.
- Krahn G.L., Walker D.K., & Correa-De-Araujo R. (2015). Persons with Disabilities as an Unrecognized Health Disparity Population. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(S2), S198-S206.
- Kuo Y., Raji, M.A., & Goodwin J.S. (2019). Association of Disability With Mortality From Opioid Overdose Among US Medicare Adults. JAMA Network Open, 2(11). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.15638</u>
- Liaw V., Kuo Y., Raji M.A., & Baillargeon J. (2020). Opioid Prescribing Among Adults with Disabilities in the United States After the 2014 Federal Hydrocodone Rescheduling Regulation. *Public Health Reports*, 135(1), 114-123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0033354919892638</u>

Maryland Department of Health (MDH). (2020). *Maryland Maternal Mortality Review:* 2019 Annual Report. Available at <u>https://phpa.health.maryland.gov/mch/Documents/Health-</u> <u>General%20Article,%20%C2%A713-</u> <u>1207,%20Annotated%20Code%20of%20Maryland%20-</u> <u>%202019%20Annual%20Report%20%E2%80%93%20Maryland%20Maternal%20M</u> ortality%20Review.pdf

- McCabe S.E., Boyd C.J., Cranford J.A., & Teter C.J. (2009). Motives for nonmedical use of prescription opioids among high school seniors in the United States: Self-treatment and beyond. *Archives of Pediatric Adolescent Medicine*, *163*(8), 739-44.
- Metz V., Brown Q., Martins S., & Palamar J. (2018). Characteristics of drug use among pregnant women in the United States: Opioid and non-opioid illegal drug use. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *183*, 261-266.

- Mitra M., Manning S.E., & Lu E. (2012). Physical abuse around the time of pregnancy among women with disabilities. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, *16*, 802-806.
- Mitra M., Clements K.M., Zhang J., Iezzoni L.I., Smeltzer S.C., & Long-Bellil L.M. (2015a). Maternal Characteristics, Pregnancy Complications, and Adverse Birth Outcomes Among Women with Disabilities. *Medical Care*, 53(12), 1027-1032.
- Mitra M., Iezzoni L., Zhang J., Long-Bellil L., Smeltzer S., & Barton B. (2015b). Prevalence and Risk Factors for Postpartum Depression Symptoms among Women with Disabilities. *Maternal Child Health J*, 19(2), 362–372.
- Mogren I.M. & Pohjanen A.I. (2005). Low back pain and pelvic pain during pregnancy: prevalence and risk factors. *Spine*, *30*(8), 983-991.
- Morden N.E., Munson J.C., Colla C.H., Skinner J.S., Bynum J.P.W., Zhou W., & Meara E.R. (2014). Prescription Opioid Use among Disabled Medicare Beneficiaries: Intensity, Trends and Regional Variation. *Med Care*, 52(9), 852-859. Available at https://dx.doi.org/10.1097%2FMLR.00000000000183
- National Center for Complementary and Integrative Health (NCCIH). (2020). *Clinical Practice Guidelines*. Available at <u>https://www.nccih.nih.gov/health/providers/clinicalpractice</u>
- Okoro C.A., Hollis N.D., Cyrus A.C., & Griffin-Blake S. (2018). Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults — United States, 2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67, 882-887.
- Ozturk O., Hong Y., McDermott S., & Turk M. (2020). Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs and Opioid Prescriptions for Disability Conditions. *Applied Health Economics and Health Policy*, *19*(3), 415-428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40258-020-00622-4</u>
- Richard C.L., Love B.L., Boghossian N., Hardin J., & McDermott S. (2022). Are pregnant women with disability prescribed opioids more and at higher dosages than those without disability?: A retrospective cohort study of South Carolina Medicaid beneficiaries. *Disability and Health Journal*, 15(2), Supplement. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2022.101288
- Sanmartin M.X., Ali M.M., Chen J., & Dwyer D.S. (2019). Prescription opioid misuse, sources of opioids and reasons for opioid misuse among reproductive aged parenting women with major depressive episode. *Addictive Behaviors*, 98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2019.106057</u>
- Sanmartin M.X., Ali M.M., Novak P., & Chen J. (2019). Sources and Main Motivations for Prescription Opioid Misuse Among Reproductive-Aged Parenting Women in the

United States. *Substance Use & Misuse*, *54*(8),1332-1336. https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2019.1580294

- Schepis T.S., Wastila L., Ammerman B., McCabe V.V., & McCabe S.E. (2019). Prescription opioid misuse motives in US older adults. *Pain Medicine*, 1-7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnz304</u>
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). (2020). *National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH)*. Available at <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/data-we-collect/nsduh-national-survey-drug-use-and-health</u>
- Trujillo-Tanner C., Yorgason J.B., Richardson S., Redelfs A.H., Hill M.M.Y.S., White A., Stagg B., Ehrlich J.R., & Markides K.S. (2022). Sensory Impairments and Social Isolation Among Hispanic Older Adults: Towards Culturally Sensitive Measurement of Social Isolation. *J Gerontol: Series B*, gbac001. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbac001
- US Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). (2020). Population Level [CNP16OV]. *FRED*. Available at <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CNP16OV</u>
- Virginia Department of Health (VDH). (2020). *Health Factors Linked to Maternal Morbidity and Mortality*. Available at <u>https://www.vhha.com/research/2020/03/06/health-factors-linked-to-maternal-</u> <u>morbidity-and-mortality/</u>
- Wilson N., Kariisa M., Seth P., Smith H. IV, & Davis N.L. (2020). Drug and opioid involved overdose deaths—United States, 2017–2018. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 69(11), 290-297.

CHAPTER THREE

OPIOIDS AND DISABILITY AMONG WOMEN OF REPRODUCTIVE AGE

<u>Abstract</u>

Background: Despite nearly one of five US women of reproductive age reporting a disability, limited research exists on opioid behaviors in this vulnerable population.
Purpose: This study examined associations between disability and past-year prescription opioid use and misuse, and described types of opioids, sources and motives for opioid misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. In addition, the effects of social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health on opioid use and misuse were assessed in this population of women with disabilities.

Methods: Data were used from the 2015-2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (n=93,679). Descriptive statistics and logistic regression models were used in the analyses.

Results: Overall, 48.0% of women with a disability reported past-year prescription opioid use compared to 32.3% for women without disabilities, and 10.4% of women with disabilities reported opioid misuse relative to 4.2% for women without disabilities. Hydrocodone was the most used (29.3%) and misused (5.87%) opioid. Women with disabilities had higher adjusted odds of opioid use (adjusted odds ratio = 1.59, 95% confidence interval = [1.50-1.67]) and misuse (adjusted odds ratio = 2.01, 95%

confidence interval = [1.82-2.21]) than those without disabilities. Tobacco, alcohol use, and poor to fair health were all associated with higher odds of opioid misuse. For their last opioid misuse, 5.2% attained the opioids from a dealer or stranger, and 22.1% used opioids to get high.

Conclusion: Women with disabilities are at an amplified risk for prescription opioid use and misuse. Improved medical provider education, training and capacity, and reinforcing related community-based support programs for this population is imperative.

Introduction

Increasing morbidity and mortality associated with opioid misuse and opioid dependence among the United States (US) population led the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to declare opioid misuse a national public health emergency.¹ The HHS designated women a priority population of interest regarding substance use,² as prescription opioid-related deaths have increased by 415% since 1999 for US women.³ Overall, US women are more likely to be dispensed an opioid than men, and those aged 25 to 34 years have twice the odds of men to fill an opioid prescription.⁴

Adverse effects of opioid misuse have been well documented in the general population of women of reproductive age.³ However, certain populations of women of reproductive age, such as those with disabilities, are particularly susceptible to opioid misuse.⁵ For example, some women with a disability have significantly greater odds of opioid abuse/dependency than comparable women without a disability.⁶ Furthermore, individuals with disabilities are distinctly experiencing increases in opioid-related deaths.⁷ For instance, evidence indicates those with disabilities can account for up to 80% of prescription opioid overdose fatalities within a population.⁸ Additionally, evidence indicates that while only representing 3% of the US population, a subset of individuals with disabilities accounted for 25% of US prescription opioid overdose deaths.⁷

Sociodemographic characteristics can influence prescription opioid and usage in individuals with disabilities; therefore, examination of opioid behaviors and associated characteristics (e.g., social determinants of health) is warranted.¹ Social determinants of health (SDOH) are associated with opioid misuse, directly affecting risk behavior and

exacerbating the medical conditions of opioid users and those with disabilities.^{9,10} SDOH that have been associated with higher odds of opioid utilization and opioid-related deaths include age, race/ethnicity, residential area, and socioeconomic factors.^{9,11,12} For example, 2017 opioid overdose death rates in the US were higher for non-Hispanic whites (19.4 per 100,000), compared to rates of 12.9 for non-Hispanic blacks and 6.8 for Hispanics.¹² As for disability, prevalence among the young and middle-aged US population was highest in American Indians/Alaska Natives and lowest among Asians.¹³

Additionally, medical and behavioral determinants of health, including tobacco and alcohol use, are associated with opioid habits and disability among the US population.^{8,14} Reproductive-aged women experiencing certain health challenges have a higher risk of misusing prescription opioids and having an opioid use disorder than similar women without such health-related conditions.⁵ Individuals with disabilities facing diminished health also experience an increase in opioid overdose deaths.⁸ Opioids, tobacco, and alcohol use are associated with disability as well, as use of these substances increase with severity of disability.⁶

Higher rates of opioid use and misuse among US adults with disabilities may be partly due to concurrent pain syndromes,⁷ but this diverse population's multifaceted health needs prevent ascribing a single overarching cause for these higher rates.¹ Despite approximately 18% of US women of reproductive age having some type of disability,¹³ limited research exists related to opioids in this vulnerable population of women.^{1,6} More specifically, comprehensive examination of prescription opioid practices that include social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health among non-pregnant women of

67

reproductive age with disabilities, has been lacking.^{1,15} In addition, an increasing number of women with a disability are seeking to become pregnant¹⁶⁻¹⁹ and both opioid use and misuse have multiple adverse effects for both mother and infant, such as comorbid psychiatric conditions²⁰ and shorter breastfeeding duration.¹⁹ Nearly half of pregnancies in the US are unintended²¹ and the adverse consequences of perinatal opioid use for mothers, infants, and communities further contribute to identifying opioid use in this subpopulation as a notable public health matter.⁶

Research is needed to better understand opioid behaviors and the associated effects of social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities. This vulnerable population can benefit from focused interventions based on relevant research evidence to reduce misuse of prescription opioids and associated adverse health outcomes. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to examine associations between disability and past-year prescription opioid use and misuse, as well as describe opioid types used and misused, and sources and motives for past-year opioid misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. In addition, the effects of social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health on opioid use and misuse were assessed in this vulnerable population of women with disabilities.

Method

Data Description

Data from the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) for the years 2015 to 2019 were used in this study. The NSDUH collects highly private and confidential information, such as use of illicit drugs, among the non-institutional US population aged

12 years or older using audio computer-assisted self-interviewing (ACASI). The ACASI is designed to reduce bias by increasing honest responses related to sensitive behaviors such as reporting substance abuse or misuse.²² Self-reported substance use and mental health measures are collected in the survey, which also assesses mental and/or substance use disorders and treatment.²² The NSDUH data for this study included 93,679 non-pregnant women aged 15 to 44 years.²³ NSDUH assessed pregnancy status based on responses to the question, "Are you currently pregnant?"²⁴

Measures

Past-Year Prescription Opioid Use. Prescription opioid use, in any form, within the past year was assessed based on NSDUH questions that identify past-year use of opioids. Respondents who provided a positive response to opioid use within "the past 12 months," were asked further questions to determine classification of use and misuse.²⁴ *Past-Year Prescription Opioid Prescribed Use*. Defined as past-year use of prescription opioids as prescribed or directed by a medical prescriber without misuse or opioid use disorder.

Past-Year Prescription Opioid Misuse. Prescription opioid misuse was defined as "use in any way that a doctor did not direct you to use them within the past year."²⁴ Prescription opioid use disorder, defined as "dependence or abuse within the past year," was included in prescription opioid misuse data for this study.²⁴

Disability. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) characterizes disability as any physical or mental condition hindering a person's ability to perform routine activities and customarily participate within the provincial environment.²⁵

NSDUH standardized disability questions, recommended by the HHS' Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration,²⁶ were used in this study. Three main disability measures were created; specifically, sensory, cognitive and disabilities related to activities of daily living.^{26,27} A dichotomous disability status variable was also created to identify those women with self-reported disabilities as indicated by limitations related to sensory, cognitive and activities of daily living functioning and those without disabilities. Respondents were classified as having a *sensory disability* based on positive responses to the following: (1) "Are you deaf or do you have serious difficulty hearing?" (2) "Are you blind or do you have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?"²⁴ Respondents were classified as having a *cognitive disability* based on positive responses to, "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making decisions?"²⁴ Respondents were classified as having an activities of daily living disability based on a positive response to one of the following questions: (1) "Do you have serious difficulty walking or climbing stairs?" (2) "Do you have difficulty dressing or bathing?" (3) "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have difficulty doing errands alone such as visiting a doctors' office or shopping?"²⁴

Types of Past-Year Prescription Opioid Use and Last Misuse. Respondents were asked to identify the types of prescription opioids used and misused within the past year. The types of opioids include the following: hydrocodone, oxycodone, tramadol, morphine, fentanyl, buprenorphine, oxymorphone, demerol, hydromorphone, methadone, and other pain relievers.

Sources of Past-Year Prescription Opioid for Last Misuse. Respondents were asked to select as many responses as possible from the following sources of prescription opioids for last misuse: (1) one or more than one doctor; (2) stole from doctor's office, clinic, hospital, or pharmacy; (3) got for free, bought, or took without asking from friend or relative; (4) drug dealer or other stranger; (5) and other source.²⁴ Based on prior research,²⁸ the sources were combined into four groups: (1) obtained from a medical system source (combined groups 1, 2 from above), (2) obtained from friends or relatives (group 3 above), (3) obtained from a dealer or stranger (group 4 above), and (4) obtained from other sources (group 5 from above).

Motives for Last Past-Year Prescription Opioid Misuse. Respondents were asked to identify the main reason they last misused a pain reliever (opioid). The reasons for misuse included "unknown, relieving physical pain, relaxing or relieving tension, experimenting to see what it's like, feeling good or getting high, helping with sleep, helping with feelings or emotions, increasing or decreasing effects of other drugs, hooked or having to have drug, and some other reason."²⁴ These motives were also categorized into two groups, pain and non-pain relief motives, based on prior research studies.^{29,30} *Social Determinants of Health*. Available measures were separated into two groups consistent with recognized categories of social determinants of health^{31,32}: (1) *Economic Stability* included family income (< $$50000, \ge 50000) and working cell phone (yes/no); and (2) *Social and Community Context* included age (15-17 years, 18-25 years, 26-44 years), race/ethnicity (Hispanic, black non-Hispanic, white non-Hispanic, or other nonHispanic), household size (one-two, three-four, \geq five), and county size - metropolitan (yes/no).

Medical Determinants of Health. Past-year perceived overall health status (excellentvery good, good, fair-poor) was included.

Behavioral Determinants of Health. Tobacco, alcohol, and illicit drug use in the past year (yes/no) were assessed.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analyses using the chi-squared test examined disability in non-pregnant women of reproductive age and past-year opioid use and misuse. In addition, associations between sample characteristics and past-year opioid use and misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with and without disabilities were examined. Lastly, bivariate analyses examined the type of opioid use and misuse, and the motives and source for last opioid misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age by disability status.

Unadjusted logistic regression models estimated the direction and size of the association between disability (overall disability status and by disability type) and any opioid use, disability and opioid prescribed use, and disability and opioid misuse (including opioid use disorder) among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. These models were then adjusted for the measures noted above to estimate adjusted odds ratios with corresponding 95% confidence intervals.^{6,7,12,33} In addition, binary logistic regression was used to assess associations between social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health and any opioid use (versus no opioid use), opioid prescribed use

(versus no opioid prescribed use), and opioid misuse (versus no opioid misuse) among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities. The data were weighted for all analyses to account for the complex NSDUH study design, and analyzed using Stata/MP 16.1 (StataCorp, College Station, TX).

Results

Past-Year Opioid Use and Misuse by Disability Status

In this sample, 16.5% of non-pregnant women of reproductive age reported a disability; specifically, 10.4% reported a cognitive disability, 6.8% reported a disability related to activities of daily living, and 4.9% reported a sensory disability (Table 1). Proportions of past-year prescription opioid use and misuse among women with a disability were significantly (p-value ≤ 0.05) higher than those among women without a disability. Overall, 48.0% of women with a disability reported any form of past-year prescription opioid use compared to 32.3% for women without a disability, and 10.4% of women with a disability reported past-year prescription opioid misuse compared to 4.2% for women without a disability. Women with daily living-related disabilities had a significantly higher proportion (55.2%) of any past-year prescription opioid use compared to those women with no such disability (33.4%), whereas women with cognitive disabilities, or difficulty thinking, conveyed an elevated proportion (12.0%) of past-year prescription opioid misuse compared to those women with no such disability (4.4%). Among women with an activities of daily living disability, 56.7% of those with difficulty walking reported past-year opioid prescribed use; whereas, 14.4% of those with difficulty dressing reported past-year prescription opioid misuse. Of women with a sensory disability, 36.3% reported past-year opioid prescribed use compared to 29.3% of women with no such disability, and 8.7% reported past-year prescription opioid misuse compared to 5.0% of women with no such disability. Past-year opioid prescribed use and opioid misuse were similar among women reporting difficulty hearing (use = 36.8%, misuse = 8.4%) and seeing (use = 36.7%, misuse = 8.7%) in comparison to women with no such difficulties (hearing: use = 29.5%, misuse = 5.2%; seeing: use = 29.4%, misuse = 5.1%).

White non-Hispanic race/ethnicity, older age (26-44), family income <50,000, metropolitan dwelling, good health, and alcohol use within the past year were significantly associated (p-value ≤ 0.05) with a higher prevalence of any prescription opioid use among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability (Table 2). These same factors, in addition to household size of three to four and tobacco use, were also significantly associated with a higher prevalence of prescription opioid misuse among women with disabilities.

Non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability had greater adjusted odds of any past-year prescription opioid use (AOR 1.59; 95% CI, 1.50-1.67) and misuse (AOR 2.01; 95% CI, 1.82-2.21) than similar women without a disability (Table 3). Women reporting an activities of daily living disability had a higher likelihood (AOR 1.83; 95% CI, 1.73-1.94) of any past-year prescription opioid use than those women without such a disability. In addition, women with a cognitive disability had a higher likelihood (AOR 2.13; 95% CI, 1.92-2.37) of past-year prescription opioid misuse than those women without a cognitive disability.

Differences in determinants of health associated with past-year prescription opioid use and misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability are illustrated in Table 4. Overall, women of younger age that included 15-17 years (OR 0.43; 95% CI, 0.39-0.49) and 18-25 years (OR 0.54; 95% CI, 0.49-0.60), other non-Hispanic race/ethnicity (OR 0.76; 95% CI, 0.66-0.89), Hispanic (OR 0.82; 95% CI, 0.71-0.95), small household sizes of one to two (OR 0.83; 95% CI, 0.72-0.96), and metropolitan dwelling (OR 0.87; 95% CI, 0.79-0.97) were associated with significantly (p-value ≤ 0.05) lower odds of any past-year prescription opioid use compared to their counterparts of older aged women, white non-Hispanics, larger households and rural living, respectively. Compared to very good to excellent health, poor to fair health (OR 2.42; 95% CI, 2.18-2.69) and good health (OR 1.50; 95% CI, 1.36-1.64) were associated with increased likelihood of any past-year prescription opioid use. Illicit drug use (OR 1.86; 95% CI, 1.69-2.05), tobacco use (OR 1.41; 95% CI, 1.27-1.57), and alcohol use (OR 1.20; 95% CI, 1.08-1.34) were also associated with significantly higher odds of any past-year prescription opioid use.

Possession of a functioning cell phone (OR 0.46; 95% CI, 0.24-0.86) and black non-Hispanic race/ethnicity (OR 0.58; 95% CI, 0.45-0.74) were significantly associated with lower odds of past-year prescription opioid misuse, compared to those with no functioning cellphone and white non-Hispanic race/ethnicity. Significantly higher odds of past-year prescription opioid misuse, including use disorder, were observed among women reporting tobacco use (OR 2.37; 95% CI, 2.09-2.68), alcohol use (OR 2.18; 95% CI, 1.83-2.60), poor to fair health OR 1.69; 95% CI, 1.41-2.04), good health (OR 1.34; 95% CI, 1.13-1.60), to be 15-17 years of age (OR 1.32; 95% CI, 1.08-1.61), metropolitan dwelling (OR 1.20; 95% CI, 1.00-1.43) and dwelling in a household size of one to two (OR 1.20; 95% CI, 0.99-1.45), compared to their corresponding references (see Table 4). *Types of Past-Year Opioid Use & Misuse by Disability Status*

Non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability reported greater any past-year use and misuse of various types of prescription opioids than women without a disability (Table 5). The following specific prescription opioids had elevated proportions of any past-year use and misuse by women with a disability versus women without a disability: Hydrocodone (any use = 29.3% vs. 17.4%) (misuse = 5.87% vs. 2.21%), Oxycodone (any use = 17.3% vs. 8.87%) (misuse = 3.95% vs. 1.33%), and Tramadol (any use = 13.3% vs. 6.14%) (misuse = 1.93% vs. 0.68%). Women with a disability were significantly associated (p-value ≤ 0.05) with greater any past-year use (2.03%) and misuse (0.33%) of fentanyl than those without disabilities. Prevalence of both any opioid use and misuse among women with an activities of daily living disability was greater than women with sensory or cognitive disabilities.

Sources for Past-Year Opioid Misuse by Disability Status

Among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability who reported past-year opioid misuse, 55.0% obtained prescription opioids from friends or relatives for their last misuse (Table 6). Approximately, 5.2% of these women with a disability utilized a dealer or stranger to acquire prescription opioids for their last misuse compared to 3.9% of their peers without a disability; women with a cognitive disability had a prominent proportion (5.2%) of those acquiring prescription opioids from a dealer or stranger.

Motives for Past-Year Opioid Misuse by Disability Status

A greater proportion (60.9%) of non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability who reported past-year opioid misuse acknowledged their last misuse of a prescription opioid was for non-pain relief, compared to 52.2% for women without a disability. The top three significantly associated (p-value ≤ 0.05) non-pain relief motives for these women with a disability versus their counterparts without a disability were to get high (misuse = 22.1% vs. 19.0%), for emotions (misuse = 21.2% vs. 11.8%), and for sleep (misuse = 20.8% vs. 16.4%).

Discussion

The use of opioids among adults with disabilities in the US is a mounting public health concern as this vulnerable population is at increased risk of frequent prescription opioid exposure due to chronic health conditions, and such prolonged exposure notably amplifies the risk for opioid-related disorders, including opioid misuse and opioid overdose.⁷ In this study, the prevalence of past-year prescription opioid use (48.0%) and misuse (10.4%) among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities was substantially higher than that among women without disabilities. Our findings also show that women with disabilities are twice as likely to misuse prescription opioids within the past year than women without disabilities even after adjusting for multiple social, medical, and behavioral health determinants. Specifically, women with an activities of daily living disability were more likely to use prescription opioids and those with a cognitive disability were more likely to misuse prescription opioids within the past year than women without such disabilities. Intermittent versus sustained opioid use may

explain the different finding of opioid misuse by disability type; therefore, studying health practitioners' opioid prescribing practices for women with disabilities is an important research undertaking. Acknowledging the enduring opioid crisis obligates federal and state intervention efforts to enhance screening methods of vulnerable populations, like women of reproductive age with disabilities, at risk for opioid-related disorders, and increase access to appropriate healthcare by leveraging electronic health records and telehealth capabilities. Advanced health technology allows for expanded screening platforms throughout health systems and community programs to amplify collection of relevant data; such as, mental health, social determinants, etc. Furthermore, it is imperative to improve medical provider education, training and capacity, and reinforce related community-based support programs.³⁴

Social determinants of health include multiple factors accountable for over 80% of health outcomes, particularly behavioral health outcomes related to opioid habits.³⁵ The ongoing pandemic brought about public health actions, such as social isolation policies, that influenced health determinants and have been correlated with at least 40 states reporting an increase in drug overdose deaths. For example, Virginia reported a 67% increase in drug overdose deaths following its implementation of a stay-at-home order.³⁴ In the present study, three social determinants of health – age (15-17 years), household size (1-2), and metropolitan dwelling (yes) – were found to be significantly associated with a lower likelihood of using but a higher likelihood of misusing prescription opioids within the past year among women of reproductive age with disabilities. Medical determinants of health such as perceiving a poor to fair overall health status, and

78

behavioral determinants of health such as tobacco and alcohol use were significantly associated with higher likelihood of both using and misusing prescription opioids within the past year. Health determinants are intrinsically linked to the ongoing and worsening opioid crisis; therefore, effective health policy targeting these observed health determinants, medical and behavioral, can lead to reduced opioid misuse and opioidrelated overdose fatalities among this group of women with disabilities.³⁵

Hydrocodone and oxycodone, commonly associated with opioid overdose fatalities,¹⁷ had the greatest prevalence of use and misuse among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities, which was markedly greater than the prevalence among women without disabilities. Women with an activities of daily living disability reported higher rates of use and misuse of nearly all opioids compared to those with other disabilities. Approximately two-thirds of the >90,000 overdose deaths from 2019 to 2020 included an opioid³⁶ and >42% of opioid-related deaths among US women from 2017 to 2018 included a prescription opioid³⁷; therefore, these findings warrant further investigation and action to prevent opioid misuse and opioid-related fatalities, considering disability type, among this vulnerable population of women.

The findings of this study indicate that at least 60% of non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability who reported past-year opioid misuse reported a nonpain relief motive for their last misuse; such as, to get high, for emotions, or for sleep. While opioids can be appropriately prescribed for pain management, this finding suggests there may have been more applicable non-opioid treatment options for non-pain motives, which may have been related to determinants of health measures. However, over half of this group of women attained opioids for their last misuse from a non-medical source, with >5% obtaining the opioids from a dealer or stranger. The finding of non-medical sources supplying opioids to these women is concerning, as at least 36,000 overdose deaths in 2019 were linked to illegally fabricated synthetic opioids³⁸ and during the recent coronavirus pandemic, overdose deaths from illicit-black market synthetic opioids has precipitously proliferated.³⁴ In addition, this population of women with disabilities had a strikingly higher rate of use and misuse of fentanyl, which is primarily responsible for an increasing rate of overdose deaths from synthetic opioids³¹; therefore, research not only into health practitioners' prescribing practices for opioids, but also into community and public health strategies to curtail the illicit distribution of opioids is necessary.

Limitations

NSDUH data are restricted to the civilian non-institutional population, representing approximately 79% of the US population.³⁹ Studies indicate a higher prevalence of substance use and abuse among the institutionalized US population¹⁵; therefore, the results of the present study could be underestimated and not generalizable to institutionalized US populations. The NSDUH does not collect data on prescription opioid use for withdrawal symptoms or opioid use disorder, which is a reasonable and sometimes necessary purpose for the use of buprenorphine or methadone. Furthermore, prescribed opioid dosage and duration are missing from data, which could be important in validating appropriate opioid prescribing practices. Severity of disabilities, level of pain, and related comorbidities were not captured by NSDUH questions; therefore, respondents with milder disabilities may not have been identified. As policymakers target health determinants in pursuit of health, it is paramount for the NSDUH to enhance its data collection methods for health determinant factors in order to facilitate effective research studies that can guide effective health policy. Social-desirability bias is inherently embedded within survey data and the cross-sectional nature of the NSDUH data does not allow for determining temporal or causal inferences.

Conclusion

Non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability are at an amplified risk for opioid use and misuse. Recognizing the persistent opioid crisis that has worsened due to the ongoing pandemic, health officials at all levels of government are obliged to enhance current health policies and/or create new health policies to reduce opioid exposure, curb opioid misuse and opioid disorders, and prevent opioid-related fatalities; particularly for vulnerable, at-risk populations like non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities. The physical and mental health of reproductive-aged women are critical for the wellbeing of future generations. Therefore, effectively mitigating the effects of opioids prior to reproduction will prevent associated adverse consequences for prospective children and families. The findings of this study warrant expanded screenings for associated risk factors, enhanced relevant data collection, and further research specific to women of reproductive age with disabilities. To effectively abate the adverse effects of the opioid crisis in this vulnerable population of women with disabilities, public health officials must enact informed policies that also consider associated determinants of health.

APPENDIX: TABLES

Table 1. Disability and Past-Year Press	ription Opioid Use	and Misuse amon	g Non-Pregnant	Women of
Reproductive Age ($n = 93679$	J			

	Entire Sample* Weighted %	No Opioid Use Weighted %	Any Opioid Use Weighted %	Opioid Prescribed Use** Weighted %	Opioid Misuse*** Weighted %
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI) ****
Disability					
No	83.5 (83.1 - 83.9)	67.7 (67.3 - 68.2)	32.3 (31.8 - 32.7)	28.1 (27.6 - 28.5)	4.19 (4.00 - 4.39)
Yes	16.5 (16.1 - 16.9)	52.0 (51.0 - 53.0)	48.0 (47.0 - 49.0)	37.6 (36.6 - 38.6)	10.4 (9.71 - 11.1)
Sensory Disabilit	y				
No	95.1 (94.9 - 95.3)	65.6 (65.2 - 66.0)	34.4 (34.0 - 34.8)	29.3 (28.9 - 29.7)	5.03 (4.84 - 5.23)
Yes	4.88 (4.69 - 5.07)	55.0 (52.9 - 57.1)	45.0 (42.9 - 47.1)	36.3 (34.4 - 38.2)	8.70 (7.64 - 9.89)
Difficulty Hearing					
No	98.5 (98.4 - 98.6)	65.3 (64.9 - 65.7)	34.7 (34.3 - 35.1)	29.5 (29.1 - 30.0)	5.17 (4.96 - 5.37)
Yes	1.53 (1.43 - 1.63)	54.8 (51.1 - 58.4)	45.2 (41.6 - 48.9)	36.8 (33.7 - 40.1)	8.38 (6.60 - 10.6)
Difficulty Seeing					
No	96.3 (96.1 - 96.4)	65.5 (65.1 - 65.9)	34.5 (34.1 - 34.9)	29.4 (29.0 - 29.8)	5.08 (4.88 - 5.29)
Yes	3.73 (3.56 - 3.89)	54.7 (52.5 - 56.7)	45.3 (43.3 - 47.5)	36.7 (34.6 - 38.8)	8.69(7.52 - 10.0)
Cognitive Disabi	lity				
(Difficulty Thinking)				
No	89.6 (89.3 - 89.8)	66.6 (66.2 - 67.1)	33.4 (32.9 - 33.8)	28.9 (28.5 - 29.4)	4.43 (4.24 - 4.64)
Yes	$10.4\ (10.2 - 10.7)$	51.9 (50.7 - 53.0)	48.1 (47.0 - 49.3)	36.1 (34.9 - 37.4)	12.0 (11.1 - 13.0)
Daily Living Acti	vities Disability				
No	93.2 (92.9 - 93.4)	66.6 (66.2 - 67.0)	33.4 (33.0 - 33.8)	28.6 (28.2 - 29.1)	4.75 (4.55 - 4.96)
Yes	6.84 (6.60 - 7.08)	44.8 (43.6 - 46.1)	55.2 (53.9 - 56.4)	43.6 (42.2 - 45.1)	11.5 (10.4 - 12.8)
Difficulty Dressing					
No	99.0 (98.9 - 99.1)	65.5 (65.1 - 65.9)	34.5 (34.1 - 34.9)	29.4 (29.0 - 29.8)	5.12 (4.91 - 5.32)
Yes	1.03 (0.94 - 1.14)	31.6 (28.4 - 35.0)	68.4 (65.0 - 71.6)	54.0 (49.6 - 58.3)	14.4 (11.8 - 17.4)
Difficulty with Errar	nds				
No	94.8 (94.6 - 95.0)	66.1 (65.6 - 66.5)	33.9 (33.5 - 34.4)	29.1 (28.6 - 29.5)	4.85 (4.65 - 5.05)
Yes	5.18 (4.98 - 5.39)	47.2 (45.7 - 48.6)	52.8 (51.4 - 54.3)	40.8 (39.3 - 42.3)	12.0(10.8 - 13.4)
Difficulty Walking					
No	97.2 (97.1 - 97.4)	66.1 (65.6 - 66.5)	33.9 (33.5 - 34.4)	28.9 (28.5 - 29.3)	5.06 (4.86 - 5.26)
Yes	2.77 (2.63 - 2.92)	32.6 (30.3 - 35.0)	67.4 (65.0 - 69.7)	56.7 (53.9 - 59.4)	10.7 (8.93 - 12.9)

* Entire Sample results presented in column format - remaining results presented in row format

** Opioid Prescribed Use (No Misuse or Use Disorder); dissection of Any Opioid Use results

*** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results

**** Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

All entries, except Difficulty with Errands (No/Yes) – Entire Sample, are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

Chi-squared test assessed associations between disability and the study sample, opioid use (No versus Any), opioid prescribed use, and opioid misuse

	No Opioid Use	Any Opioid Use	Opioid Prescribed Use*	Opioid Misuse**
	Weighted % (95% CI)***	Weighted % (95% CI)***	Weighted % (95% CI)***	Weighted % (95% CI)***
Social Determinants of Health				
Economic				
Income - Family				
< \$50K	58.1 (56.6 - 59.6)	63.6 (62.0 - 65.2)	63.4 (61.8 - 65.0)	64.3 (60.6 - 67.8)
≥\$50K	41.9 (40.4 - 43.4)	36.4 (34.8 - 38.0)	36.6 (35.0 - 38.2)	35.7 (32.2 - 39.4)
Cell Phone Works				
No	1.24 (0.97 - 1.58)	2.10 (1.63 - 2.69)	1.77 (1.33 – 2.37)	3.26 (1.87 - 5.61)
Yes	98.8 (98.4 - 99.0)	97.9 (97.3 - 98.4)	98.2 (97.6 - 98.7)	96.7 (94.4 - 98.1)
Social and Community Context				
Age				
15 – 17 years	21.3 (20.3 - 22.3)	10.2 (9.49 - 11.0)	9.61 (8.86 - 10.4)	12.4 (10.8 - 14.2)
18 – 25 years	35.5 (34.3 - 36.7)	27.3 (26.1 - 28.5)	25.8 (24.6 - 27.0)	32.6 (30.0 - 35.3)
26 – 44 years	43.3 (41.7 - 44.8)	62.5 (61.0 - 64.0)	64.6 (63.1 - 66.1)	55.0 (51.6 - 58.3)
Race / Ethnicity				
White, non-Hispanic	56.1 (54.7 - 57.5)	62.2 (60.6 - 63.8)	61.3 (59.5 - 63.0)	65.7 (62.7 - 68.5)
Black, non-Hispanic	13.0 (12.1 - 14.1)	12.7 (11.7 – 13.7)	14.0 (12.8 - 15.2)	8.14 (6.57 - 10.1)
Other, non-Hispanic	8.97 (8.23 - 9.78)	6.93 (6.28 - 7.65)	6.63 (5.85 - 7.50)	8.04 (6.24 - 10.3)
Hispanic	21.9 (20.9 - 23.0)	18.1 (16.9 - 19.5)	18.1 (16.8 - 19.6)	18.1 (15.5 – 21.1)
Household Size				
One - Two	23.1 (21.6 - 24.6)	24.5 (23.3 - 25.8)	23.6 (22.3 - 24.9)	27.8 (25.4 - 30.5)
Three - Four	47.8 (46.3 - 49.2)	47.6 (46.2 - 48.9)	47.7 (46.2 - 49.3)	47.0 (43.5 - 50.5)
≥ Five	29.2 (27.8 - 30.6)	27.9 (26.6 - 29.2)	28.7 (27.2 - 30.2)	25.2 (22.4 - 28.2)
Metropolitan				
No	13.8 (12.8 - 14.7)	16.6 (15.5 - 17.6)	17.1 (15.9 - 18.3)	14.7 (12.9 - 16.7)
Yes	86.2 (85.3 - 87.2)	83.4 (82.4 - 84.5)	82.9 (81.7 - 84.1)	85.3 (83.3 - 87.1)
Medical Determinants of Health				
Health Status				
Fair/Poor	15.5 (14.7 - 16.3)	31.3 (29.8 - 32.7)	31.4 (30.0 - 32.8)	30.8 (28.0 - 33.8)
Good	31.9 (30.7 - 33.2)	34.9 (33.5 - 36.3)	34.7 (33.3 - 36.1)	35.7 (32.9 - 38.6)
>Good/Excellent	52.6 (51.3 - 53.8)	33.9 (32.6 - 35.2)	33.9 (32.6 - 35.3)	33.5 (30.3 - 36.9)
Behavioral Determinants of Healt	h			
Tobacco Use				
No	70.6 (69.3 - 71.8)	52.8 (51.2 - 54.3)	56.7 (54.9 - 58.5)	38.5 (35.7 - 41.4)
Yes	29.4 (28.2 - 30.7)	47.2 (45.7 - 48.8)	43.3 (41.5 - 45.1)	61.5 (58.6 - 64.3)
Alcohol Use				
No	37.3 (35.8 - 38.7)	26.3 (24.8 - 27.9)	29.1 (27.5 - 30.8)	16.3 (13.9 - 18.9)
Yes	62.7 (61.3 - 64.2)	73.7 (72.1 – 75.2)	70.9 (69.2 - 72.5)	83.7 (81.1 - 86.1)
Illicit Drug Use				
No	70.1 (68.8 - 71.4)	53.2 (51.8 - 54.6)	67.9 (66.2 - 69.7)	$0.00 \ (0.00 - 0.00)$
Yes	29.9 (28.6 - 31.2)	46.8 (45.4 - 48.2)	32.1 (30.3 - 33.8)	100.0 (100 - 100)

Table 2. Sample Characteristics by Past-Year Prescription	Opioid Use and Misuse among Non-Pregnant Women
of Reproductive Age with Disabilities ($n = 17551$)

* Opioid Prescribed Use = No Misuse or Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results ** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results

*** Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

All entries, except Household Size – Any Opioid Use, are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05 Chi-squared test assessed associations between study sample with disabilities and opioid use (No versus Any), opioid prescribed use, and opioid misuse

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age							
	Any Op	ioid Use	Opioid Prescribed Use*		Opioid N	Opioid Misuse**	
	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI) ***	Adjusted ^{***} Odds Ratios (95% CI) ^{***}	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI)***	Adjusted ^{***} Odds Ratios (95% CI) ^{***}	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI)***	Adjusted ^{***} Odds Ratios (95% CI) ^{***}	
Disability							
Yes	1.94 (1.85 - 2.03)	1.59 (1.50 – 1.67)	1.74 (1.66 - 1.83)	1.54 (1.46 - 1.63)	2.65 (2.44 - 2.89)	2.01 (1.82 - 2.21)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Sensory Disabilities							
Yes	1.56 (1.44 – 1.70)	1.34 (1.23 – 1.47)	1.48 (1.36 - 1.61)	1.32 (1.21 – 1.44)	1.80 (1.57 - 2.06)	1.43 (1.23 – 1.66)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Cognitive Disabilities							
Yes	1.85 (1.76 – 1.95)	1.48 (1.39 – 1.56)	1.60 (1.51 - 1.70)	1.41 (1.33 – 1.50)	2.94 (2.66 - 3.24)	2.13 (1.92 - 2.37)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	
Daily Living Disabilities	Activities						
Vec	2.45	1.83	2.26	1.81	2.61	1.80	
1 05	(2.33 – 2.59)	(1.73 – 1.94)	(2.14 – 2.39)	(1.71 – 1.93)	(2.32 - 2.95)	(1.59 – 2.03)	
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference	

Table 3. Odds Ratios (95% Confidence Intervals) for Past-Year Prescription Opioid Use and Misuse based onDisability among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age (n = 93679)

* Opioid Prescribed Use = No Misuse or Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results

** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results

*** Logistic regression models (odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals for each measure: Any Opioid Use, Opioid Prescribed Use, Opioid Misuse) adjusted for family income, functioning cell phone, age, race/ethnicity, household size, metropolitan dwelling, health status, tobacco use, alcohol use, illicit drug use (removed for misuse)

All entries are significant at a *p* value ≤ 0.05

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age with Disabilities					
	Any Opioid Use	Opioid Prescribed Use*	Opioid Misuse**		
	Odds Ratios (95% CI)***	Odds Ratios (95% CI)***	Odds Ratios (95% CI)***		
Social Determinants of Hea	lth				
Economic					
Income - Family					
<\$50K	1.07 (0.98 - 1.16)	1.06 (0.96 – 1.17)	1.06 (0.90 - 1.24)		
≥\$50K	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Cell Phone Works					
No	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Yes	0.80(0.54 - 1.19)	0.93 (0.61 - 1.43)	0.46 (0.24 - 0.86)		
Social and Community Co	ntext				
Age					
15 – 17 years	0.43 (0.39 - 0.49)	0.42 (0.37 - 0.47)	1.32 (1.08 - 1.61)		
18 – 25 years	0.54 (0.49 - 0.60)	0.55 (0.50 - 0.61)	1.06 (0.93 – 1.22)		
26 – 44 years	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Race / Ethnicity					
White, non-Hispanic	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Black, non-Hispanic	$0.95\ (0.84 - 1.08)$	1.01 (0.88 - 1.15)	0.58 (0.45 - 0.74)		
Other, non-Hispanic	0.76 (0.66 - 0.89)	0.73 (0.61 - 0.86)	1.01 (0.74 – 1.37)		
Hispanic	$0.82 \ (0.71 - 0.95)$	0.81 (0.70 - 0.94)	0.90 (0.74 - 1.10)		
Household Size					
One - Two	0.83 (0.72 - 0.96)	$0.82 \ (0.71 - 0.95)$	1.20(0.99 - 1.45)		
Three - Four	$0.95\ (0.86 - 1.06)$	0.96 (0.86 - 1.06)	1.08 (0.89 - 1.30)		
≥ Five	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Metropolitan					
No	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Yes	$0.87 \ (0.79 - 0.97)$	0.87 (0.78 - 0.96)	1.20(1.00 - 1.43)		
Medical Determinants of H	ealth				
Health Status					
Fair/Poor	2.42 (2.18 - 2.69)	2.47 (2.24 – 2.73)	1.69 (1.41 - 2.04)		
Good	1.50(1.36 - 1.64)	1.50 (1.37 – 1.64)	1.34 (1.13 – 1.60)		
>Good/Excellent	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Behavioral Determinants of	f Health				
Tobacco Use					
No	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Yes	1.41 (1.27 – 1.57)	1.43 (1.28 - 1.60)	2.37 (2.09 - 2.68)		
Alcohol Use					
No	Reference	Reference	Reference		
Yes	1.20(1.08 - 1.34)	1.26 (1.12 – 1.42)	2.18 (1.83 - 2.60)		
Illicit Drug Use					
No	Reference	Reference	NA		
Yes	1.86 (1.69 - 2.05)	$0.96\ (0.86 - 1.07)$	NA		

Table 4. Odds Ratios (95% Confidence Intervals) for Correlates of Past-Year Prescription	Opioid Use and Misuse
among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age with Disabilities ($n = 17551$)	

* Opioid Prescribed Use = No Misuse or Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results
** Opioid Misuse includes Use Disorder; dissection of Any Opioid Use results
*** Values are binary logistic regression odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals for each measure (Any Opioid Use, Opioid Prescribed Use, Opioid Misuse)

Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age					
	Without Disabilities	With Disabilities	Sensory Disabilities	Cognitive Disabilities	Daily Living Activities Disabilities
	Weighted %* (95% CI)**				
Fentanyl					
Any Use	0.67 (0.59 - 0.76)	2.03 (1.71 - 2.41)	1.88 (1.37 - 2.59)	2.17 (1.77 – 2.64)	3.24 (2.62 - 4.01)
Misuse	0.09 (0.06 - 0.13)	0.33 (0.23 - 0.48)	0.29 (0.14 - 0.58)	$0.47 \ (0.32 - 0.68)$	0.46 (0.28 - 0.76)
Buprenorphine					
Any Use	$0.79 \ (0.72 - 0.88)$	2.48(2.20 - 2.79)	1.91 (1.49 – 2.44)	2.91 (2.52 - 3.36)	3.42 (2.83 – 4.13)
Misuse	$0.24 \ (0.20 - 0.28)$	0.83 (0.69 - 1.01)	0.46 (0.30 – 0.71)	1.07 (0.85 - 1.35)	0.98 (0.75 - 1.27)
Oxymorphone					
Any Use	$0.24 \ (0.19 - 0.29)$	1.04 (0.86 - 1.26)	0.95 (0.64 - 1.40)	1.21 (0.97 – 1.51)	1.42 (1.13 – 1.78)
Misuse	$0.11 \ (0.08 - 0.15)$	0.43 (0.32 - 0.59)	0.39 (0.23 - 0.66)	0.57 (0.40 - 0.82)	0.47 (0.31 - 0.70)
Hydromorphone					
Any Use	$0.74 \ (0.66 - 0.82)$	2.31 (2.03 - 2.63)	1.36 (1.02 – 1.80)	2.44 (2.04 - 2.93)	3.81 (3.29 - 4.42)
Misuse	$0.07 \ (0.05 - 0.10)$	0.35 (0.23 - 0.54)	0.35 (0.15 - 0.80)	0.47 (0.29 - 0.75)	0.47 (0.27 - 0.81)
Methadone					
Any Use	$0.27 \ (0.23 - 0.32)$	1.28 (1.07 – 1.53)	0.91 (0.62 - 1.33)	1.52 (1.25 – 1.84)	1.99 (1.62 – 2.46)
Misuse	$0.07 \; (0.05 - 0.09)$	0.40 (0.30 - 0.53)	0.35 (0.18 - 0.67)	$0.50 \ (0.38 - 0.71)$	0.52(0.34 - 0.77)
Oxycodone					
Any Use	8.87 (8.60 - 9.15)	17.3 (16.5 - 18.0)	15.4 (14.1 - 16.9)	17.8 (17.0 - 18.7)	21.9 (20.5 - 23.4)
Misuse	1.33 (1.22 – 1.44)	3.95 (3.56 - 4.38)	3.13 (2.50 - 3.92)	4.75 (4.20 - 5.36)	4.9 (4.19 - 5.71)
Hydrocodone					
Any Use	17.4 (17.1 – 17.8)	29.3 (28.4 - 30.2)	26.1 (24.5 - 27.8)	29.4 (28.1 - 30.6)	35.5 (34.2 - 36.8)
Misuse	2.21 (2.07 - 2.36)	5.87 (5.36 - 6.43)	4.74 (3.95 - 5.68)	6.84 (6.13 - 7.62)	6.64 (5.77 – 7.64)
Morphine					
Any Use	2.14 (1.99 - 2.30)	6.03 (5.55 - 6.55)	5.05 (4.26 - 5.98)	6.14 (5.52 - 6.82)	8.67 (7.76 – 9.69)
Misuse	0.17 (0.13 - 0.21)	0.69 (0.55 - 0.87)	0.48 (0.30 - 0.77)	$0.92 \ (0.72 - 1.18)$	0.95 (0.74 – 1.23)
Tramadol					
Any Use	6.14 (5.93 - 6.35)	13.3 (12.5 – 14.1)	11.2 (10.1 - 12.3)	13.8 (12.8 - 14.9)	17.9 (16.7 – 19.2)
Misuse	0.68 (0.59 - 0.77)	1.93 (1.65 - 2.27)	1.57 (1.21 – 2.05)	2.31 (1.96 - 2.74)	2.45 (1.96 - 3.07)
Demerol					
Any Use	$0.32 \ (0.26 - 0.38)$	$0.80 \ (0.61 - 1.05)$	0.85 (0.51 - 1.41)	$0.92 \ (0.70 - 1.23)$	1.04 (0.71 – 1.54)
Misuse	$0.03\ (0.02 - 0.05)$	0.04 (0.02 - 0.08)	0.06 (0.02 - 0.14)	0.05 (0.02 - 0.11)	0.05 (0.02 - 0.14)
Other					
Any Use	9.26 (8.93 - 9.60)	14.1 (13.3 - 14.8)	13.9 (12.6 - 15.2)	14.0 (13.0 - 15.1)	16.2 (15.1 – 17.2)
Misuse	$0.32\;(0.25-0.41)$	0.96 (0.73 - 1.25)	0.54 (0.30 - 0.96)	$1.24 \ (0.91 - 1.68)$	1.22 (0.86 - 1.74)

Table 5. Types of Past-Year Opioid Use and Misuse among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age (n = 93679) by Disability Status

* Values are weighted percentages from bivariate comparisons based on Use versus Non-Use, and Misuse versus Non-Misuse

** Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

All entries, except Demerol Misuse entries, are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

Chi-squared testing for associations between disability and various types of opioid use and misuse

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age							
	Without Disabilities	With Disabilities	Sensory Disabilities	Cognitive Disabilities	Daily Living Activities Disabilities		
	Weighted % (95% CI)*	Weighted % (95% CI)*	Weighted % (95% CI)*	Weighted % (95% CI)*	Weighted % (95% CI)*		
Medical System	34.8 (32.7 - 36.9)	36.4 (33.6 - 39.3)	38.7 (32.1 – 45.7)	34.1 (31.0 - 37.3)	35.5 (31.8 - 39.3)		
Friends or Relatives	56.9 (54.8 - 59.0)	55.0 (51.8 - 58.1)	52.5 (45.0 - 60.0)	57.2 (53.6 - 60.8)	58.0 (53.8 - 62.0)		
Dealer or Stranger	3.91 (3.16 – 4.83)	5.15 (3.95 - 6.69)	4.35 (2.23 - 8.31)	5.22 (3.87 - 7.02)	4.52 (3.19 - 6.36)		
Other	4.37 (3.41 – 5.58)	3.47 (2.52 – 4.77)	4.44 (1.89 – 10.1)	3.48 (2.37 - 5.06)	2.03 (1.09 - 3.76)		

Table 6. Source of Opioid for La	st Misuse among Non-Pregnant Wome	en of Reproductive A	ge who Reported
Past-Year Opioid Misus	e ($n = 5061$) by Disability Status		

* Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals The results were not statistically significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age					
	Without Disabilities Weighted % (95% CI)*	With Disabilities Weighted % (95% CI)*	Sensory Disabilities Weighted % (95% CI)*	Cognitive Disabilities Weighted % (95% CI)*	Daily Living Activities Disabilities Weighted % (95% CI)*
To Relieve Pain					
No	27.7 (26.0 - 29.5)	28.8 (26.4 - 31.4)	30.2 (23.9 - 37.4)	29.5 (27.0 - 32.1)	28.1 (24.1 - 32.3)
Yes	72.3 (70.5 - 74.0)	71.2 (68.6 – 73.6)	69.8 (62.6 - 76.1)	70.5 (67.9 - 73.0)	71.9 (67.7 – 75.9)
For Non-Pain Mo	tives**				
No	47.8 (45.3 - 50.3)	39.1 (35.8 - 42.5)	37.9 (30.6 - 45.8)	37.3 (33.9 - 40.8)	38.7 (34.4 - 43.3)
Yes	52.2 (49.7 - 54.7)	60.9 (57.5 - 64.2)	62.1 (54.2 - 69.4)	62.7 (59.2 - 66.1)	61.3 (56.7 - 65.6)
To Relax					
No	72.1 (69.7 – 74.4)	68.8 (66.1 - 72.6)	68.8 (62.8 - 74.3)	67.4 (64.4 - 70.2)	67.6 (63.4 - 71.6)
Yes	27.9 (25.6 - 30.3)	31.2 (28.6 - 33.9)	31.2 (25.7 – 37.2)	32.6 (29.8 - 35.6)	32.4 (28.4 - 36.6)
To Experiment					
No	93.6 (92.1 - 94.8)	92.9 (91.2 - 94.3)	94.9 (92.0 - 96.8)	91.7 (89.5 - 93.4)	94.4 (92.2 - 96.0)
Yes	6.41 (5.22 – 7.86)	7.12 (5.72 – 8.82)	5.09 (3.18 - 8.05)	8.34 (6.62 - 10.5)	5.64 (4.03 - 7.83)
To Get High					
No	81.0 (79.2 - 82.7)	77.9 (74.9 - 80.5)	81.3 (75.9 - 85.8)	76.3 (72.9 - 79.4)	74.6 (70.2 - 78.5)
Yes	19.0 (17.3 - 20.8)	22.1 (19.5 - 25.1)	18.7 (14.2 – 24.1)	23.7 (20.6 - 27.1)	25.4(21.5 - 29.8)
For Sleep					
No	83.6 (82.0 - 85.1)	79.2 (76.5 - 81.5)	80.1 (73.5 - 85.3)	78.2 (75.2 - 80.9)	80.6 (76.5 - 84.1)
Yes	16.4 (14.9 - 18.0)	20.8 (18.5 - 23.5)	19.9 (14.7 – 26.5)	21.8 (19.1 - 24.8)	19.4 (15.9 – 23.5)
For Emotions					
No	88.2 (86.7 - 89.6)	78.8 (76.2 - 81.1)	82.6 (76.4 - 87.4)	76.1 (73.2 - 78.8)	78.1 (74.7 - 81.1)
Yes	11.8 (10.4 - 13.3)	21.2 (18.9 - 23.8)	17.4 (12.6 – 23.6)	23.9 (21.2 - 26.8)	21.9 (18.9 - 25.3)
For Other Dru	g Effect				
No	98.3 (97.7 - 98.8)	95.8 (94.1 - 97.1)	96.7 (93.8 - 98.2)	94.9 (92.6 - 96.5)	95.0 (92.6 - 96.6)
Yes	1.66 (1.20 - 2.29)	4.17 (2.93 - 5.91)	3.33 (1.77 – 6.20)	5.12 (3.52 - 7.38)	5.01 (3.39 - 7.36)
Because Hooke	d				
No	96.6 (95.7 – 97.3)	96.1 (94.9 – 97.0)	96.2 (92.9 - 98.0)	95.4 (94.0 - 96.6)	94.6 (92.2 - 96.3)
Yes	3.44 (2.74 – 4.30)	3.91 (2.98 – 5.11)	3.77 (1.97 – 7.10)	4.56 (3.43 - 6.04)	5.39 (3.71 - 7.77)
For Other Reas	son				
No	96.1 (95.0 - 96.9)	93.9 (92.1 - 95.3)	93.9 (89.6 - 96.5)	94.6 (92.5 - 96.1)	93.1 (90.3 - 95.1)
Yes	3.94 (3.11 - 4.97)	6.10 (4.69 - 7.89)	6.06 (3.46 - 10.4)	5.42 (3.89 – 7.51)	6.90 (4.85 - 9.73)

Table 7. Motives for Last Opioid Misuse among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age who Reported
Past-Year Opioid Misuse (n = 5061) by Disability Status

* Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals

** Grouped motives: to relax, experiment, get high; for sleep, emotions, other drug effect, other reasons; and because hooked Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

Chi-squared testing assessed associations between disability (overall and by type) and various motives for last opioid misuse

REFERENCES

- Lauer E.A., Henly M., & Brucker D.L. (2019). Prescription opioid behaviors among adults with and without disabilities – United States, 2015–2016. *Disability and Health Journal*, 12(3), 519-522. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2018.12.001</u>
- Ali M.M., McClellan C., West K.D., & Mutter R. (2021). Medical Marijuana Laws, Marijuana Use, and Opioid-Related Outcomes among Women in the United States. *Women's Health Issues*, 31(1), 24-30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2020.09.003</u>
- Sanmartin M.X., Ali M.M., Novak P., & Chen J. (2019). Sources and Main Motivations for Prescription Opioid Misuse Among Reproductive-Aged Parenting Women in the United States. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 54(8),1332-1336. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2019.1580294</u>
- Schieber L.Z., Guy G.P., Seth P., & Losby J.L. (2020). Variation in Adult Outpatient Opioid Prescription Dispensing by Age and Sex – United States, 2008–2018. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 69(11), 298-302. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.15585%2Fmmwr.mm6911a5</u>
- Sanmartin M.X., Ali M.M., Chen J., & Dwyer D.S. (2019). Prescription opioid misuse, sources of opioids and reasons for opioid misuse among reproductive aged parenting women with major depressive episode. *Addictive Behaviors*, 98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2019.106057</u>
- Kitsantas P., Adams A.R., Cheema J., & Kornides M.L. (2021). Opioid use in pregnant women with mental health-related disabilities. *Gynecology and Obstetrics*, 303, 1531-1537. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00404-020-05953-0</u>
- Liaw V., Kuo Y., Raji M.A., & Baillargeon J. (2020). Opioid Prescribing Among Adults with Disabilities in the United States After the 2014 Federal Hydrocodone Rescheduling Regulation. *Public Health Reports*, 135(1), 114-123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0033354919892638</u>
- Kuo Y., Raji, M.A., & Goodwin J.S. (2019). Association of Disability With Mortality From Opioid Overdose Among US Medicare Adults. *JAMA Network Open*, 2(11). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.15638</u>

- Hager K.D., Blue H.L., Zhang L., & Palombi L.C. (2019). OPIOIDS: cultivating interprofessional collaboration to find solutions to public health problems. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 33(1), 120-124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13561820.2018.1516634
- Berghs M., Atkin K., Hatton C., & Thomas C. (2019). Rights to social determinants of flourishing? A paradigm for disability and public health research and policy. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1), 997. <u>https://doi-org.mutex.gmu.edu/10.1186/s12889-019-7334-</u> <u>8</u>
- Barocas J.A., Wang J., Marshall B.D.L., LaRochelle M.R., Bettano A., Bernson D., Beckwith C.G., Linas B.P., & Walley A.Y. (2019). Sociodemographic factors and social determinants associated with toxicology confirmed polysubstance opioidrelated deaths. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 200, 59-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.03.014
- Moriya A.S. & Xu L. (2021). The complex relationships among race/ethnicity, social determinants, and opioid utilization. *Health Serv Res*, 56, 310-322. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.13619</u>
- Okoro C.A., Hollis N.D., Cyrus A.C., & Griffin-Blake S. (2018). Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults — United States, 2016. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 67, 882-887. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3</u>
- Montiel Ishino F.A., McNab P.R., Gilreath T., Salmeron B., & Williams F. (2020). A comprehensive multivariate model of biopsychosocial factors associated with opioid misuse and use disorder in a 2017–2018 United States national survey. *BMC Public Health*, 20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-09856-2</u>
- Han B., Compton W.M., Blanco C., Crane E., Lee J., & Jones C.M. (2017). Prescription Opioid Use, Misuse, and Use Disorders in U.S. Adults: 2015 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. *Ann Intern Med*, 167, 293-301. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/M17-0865</u>
- Brown H.K., Lunsky Y., Wilton A.S., Cobigo V., & Vigod S.N. (2016). Pregnancy in women with intellectual and developmental disabilities. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 38(1), 9-16.
- 17. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2017). *Opioid painkiller prescribing: where you live makes a difference*. Available at https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/opioid-prescribing

- Hayatbakhsh M., Flenady V., Gibbons K., Kingsbury A.M., Hurrion E., Mamun A.A., & Najman, J.M. (2012). Birth outcomes associated with cannabis use before and during pregnancy. *Pediatric Research*, 71, 215-219. https://doi.org/10.1038/pr.2011.25
- 19. Metz V., Brown Q., Martins S., & Palamar J. (2018). Characteristics of drug use among pregnant women in the United States: Opioid and non-opioid illegal drug use. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *183*, 261-266.
- Arnaudo, C.L., Andraka-Christou, B., & Allgood, K. (2017). Psychiatric comorbidities in pregnant women with opioid use disorders: Prevalence, impact, and implications for treatment. *Current Addition Reports*, 4(1), 1-13.
- 21. Finer L.B. & Zolna M.R. (2016). Declines in unintended pregnancy in the United States, 2008–2011. N Engl J Med, 374, 843-852. http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa1506575
- 22. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). (2020). *National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH)*. Available at https://www.samhsa.gov/data/data-we-collect/nsduh-national-survey-drug-use-and-health
- Ellington S., Strid P., Tong V.T., Woodworth K., Galang R.R., Zambrano L.D., Nahabedian J., Anderson K., & Gilboa A.M. (2020). Characteristics of Women of Reproductive Age with Laboratory-Confirmed SARS-CoV-2 Infection by Pregnancy Status – United States, January 22–June 7, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 69, 769-775. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6925a1
- 24. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (CBHSQ). (2018). 2016 National Survey on Drug Use and Health Public Use File Codebook. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville, MD.
- 25. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2020). *Disability and Health Overview*. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/disability.html</u>
- 26. Altman B. & Bernstein A. (2008). Disability and health in the United States, 2001–2005. National Center for Health Statistics. Available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/misc/disability2001-2005.pdf
- Krahn G.L., Walker D.K., & Correa-De-Araujo R. (2015). Persons with Disabilities as an Unrecognized Health Disparity Population. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(S2), S198-S206.

- Hudgins J.D., Porter J.J., Monuteaux M.C., & Bourgeois F.T. (2019). Prescription opioid use and misuse among adolescents and young adults in the United States: A national survey study. *PLOS Medicine*, 16(11), 1-15.
- 29. McCabe S.E., Boyd C.J., Cranford J.A., & Teter C.J. (2009). Motives for nonmedical use of prescription opioids among high school seniors in the United States: Self-treatment and beyond. *Archives of Pediatric Adolescent Medicine*, *163*(8), 739-44.
- 30. Schepis T.S., Wastila L., Ammerman B., McCabe V.V., & McCabe S.E. (2019). Prescription opioid misuse motives in US older adults. *Pain Medicine*, 1-7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnz304</u>
- 31. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2021). About Social Determinants of Health (SDOH). Available at https://www.cdc.gov/socialdeterminants/about.html
- 32. US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). (2021). *Healthy People 2030*. *Social Determinants of Health*. Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. Available at <u>https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health</u>
- 33. Griesler P.C., Hu M., Wall M.M., & Kandel D.B. (2021). Assessment of Prescription Opioid Medical Use and Misuse Among Parents and Their Adolescent Offspring in the US. JAMA Network Open, 4(1), e2031073. https://dx.doi.org/10.1001%2Fjamanetworkopen.2020.31073
- 34. Narayan A. & Balkrishnan R. (2021). A health crisis within a health crisis: Opioid access in the COVID-19 pandemic. Substance Abuse, 42(2), 148-152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2021.1900981</u>
- 35. Bohler R., Thomas C.P., Clark T.W., & Horgan C.M. (2021). Addressing the Opioid Crisis through Social Determinants of Health: What Are Communities Doing?. Opioid Policy Research Collaborative at Brandeis University. Available at <u>https://opioid-resource-connector.org/sites/default/files/2021-02/Issue%20Brief%20-%20Final.pdf</u>
- 36. Ahmad F.B., Rossen L.M., & Sutton P. (2021). Provisional drug overdose death counts. National Center for Health Statistics. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm#citation</u>
- Wilson N., Kariisa M., Seth P., Smith H. IV, & Davis N.L. (2020). Drug and Opioid-Involved Overdose Deaths — United States, 2017–2018. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 69, 290-297. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6911a4</u>

- 38. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2021). *Fentanyl*. Opioid Basics. Opioid Overdose. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/opioids/index.html</u>
- 39. US Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). (2020). *Population Level [CNP160V]. FRED*. Available at <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CNP160V</u>

CHAPTER FOUR

DISABILITY AND SUICIDAL BEHAVIORS AMONG WOMEN OF REPRODUCTIVE AGE

Abstract

Background: Despite current research indicating an increased risk for suicidal behaviors among both women and people with disabilities, and the known relationship between health determinants and both disability and suicidal behaviors, limited research has assessed these associations among non-pregnant women of reproductive age.

Purpose: This study examined disability, suicidal behaviors, and associated health determinants among non-pregnant women of reproductive age.

Method: Data from the 2015-2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (n=76,750) were used to estimate associations between disability and suicidal behaviors (suicidal ideation, suicidal planning, suicide attempt), and evaluate the effects of health determinants (social, medical, behavioral) on suicidal behaviors among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities.

Results: Approximately 22% of non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities reported suicidal behaviors compared to only 4.3% of women without disabilities. Women with disabilities had greater adjusted odds of past-year suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.73; 95% CI 1.60-1.87) than those without disabilities. Psychological

distress (OR 3.66; 95% CI 2.98-4.49), major depressive episode (OR 3.22; 95% CI 2.82-3.67), unmet perceived mental health need (OR 2.29; 95% CI 1.98-2.65), age 18-25 years (OR 1.65; 95% CI 1.43-1.92), and illicit drug use (OR 1.40; 95% CI 1.20-1.64) were significantly associated with higher odds of suicidal behaviors, and specifically suicidal ideation, among women with disabilities.

Conclusion: Non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities are at increased risk for exhibiting suicidal behaviors. Better understanding of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities can assist public health officials and medical professionals in developing meaningful prevention, detection, and intervention programs.

Introduction

Suicidality is a major public health issue currently classified as the 10th leading cause of death in the United States (US) (NIMH 2021; Hedegaard et al 2021; Kochanek et al 2020; Lund et al 2016b). While suicide rates are modest in comparison to other adverse health-related outcomes, suicide is remarkably more definitive and the detrimental effects of suicidal behaviors ripple through families, communities, and associated health personnel (Lund et al 2016b). Women are more likely than men to exhibit suicidal ideation and attempt suicide (CDC 2020a; NIMH 2021). Suicide rates among women aged 25 to 44 years have been increasing as of 2020 (Hedegaard et al 2021), and women's overall suicide rates are not decreasing at the same rate as the men's (Hedegaard et al 2021; Hedegaard et al 2020; Pettrone & Curtin 2020; Curtin & Heron 2019; Stone et al 2018). Individuals with disabilities also have a greater risk for suicidal behaviors than those without disabilities (Lund et al 2016b). A positive association exists between disability and suicidal behaviors even when accounting for potential confounders, including mental health conditions (Lund et al 2016b; Giannini et al 2010). Additional evidence shows increased rates of suicidal behaviors among individuals with sensory-related, cognitive, neurological, physical, and daily living-related disabilities (Giannini et al 2010; Conejero et al 2018; Khazem 2018; Meltzer et al 2011).

The World Health Organization (WHO 2020) refers to disability as individuals' problematic interactions between their health conditions and their personal and environmental factors; including social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health. Social determinants of health (SDOH), such as socioeconomic status, are associated with
higher risks of both disability (Lund et al 2016b; Boen & Hummer 2019) and suicidal behaviors (Lund et al 2016b; Brown et al 2017; Alemi et al 2020; Fuller-Thomson et al 2018). Medical (i.e., healthcare access and depression) and behavioral (i.e., tobacco and alcohol use) determinants of health are also directly linked to both disability (Lund et al 2016b; Fuller-Thomson et al 2018) and suicidal behaviors (Lund et al 2016b; Brown et al 2017; Alemi et al 2020; Fuller-Thomson et al 2018).

Limited research, however, has assessed the associations between disability, suicidal behaviors, and health determinants among non-pregnant women of reproductive age (Kitsantas et al 2020; Lund et al 2020; McConnell et al 2016; Meltzer et al 2011). Extensive research is warranted to better understand disability, suicidal behaviors and the associated effects of social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health among this group of women. Women of reproductive age is a particularly vulnerable population, especially before and following childbirth, for suicidal behaviors (Admon et al 2020). The purpose of this study was to examine prevalence of suicidal behaviors and their associations with disability and health determinants among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. Findings from this study can be used to inform targeted interventions for suicide prevention among women of reproductive age with disabilities.

Method

Data Description

Data from the 2015-2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) were used in this study. The NSDUH, a US nationally representative cross-sectional survey conducted annually by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), collects data on substance use and health-related matters among the civilian, non-institutional US population aged 12 years or older (SAMHSA 2021a). However, only adults 18 years and older are surveyed regarding suicidal behaviors (SAMHSA 2021a). In this study, data included 76,750 women of reproductive age, of which 13,023 self-reported disabilities, with missing data ranging from 0.44% to 0.71%.

Measures

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age. Women were classified as non-pregnant based on yes/no responses to, "Are you currently pregnant?" (SAMHSA 2021b). Non-pregnant women aged 18-44 years comprised the reproductive-aged sample in this study (SAMHSA 2021a; Ellington et al 2020).

Suicidal Behaviors. Suicidal behaviors included suicidal ideation, suicidal planning, and suicide attempt. *Suicidal ideation* was assessed via the question, "At any time in the past 12 months, including today, did you seriously think about trying to kill yourself?" (SAMHSA 2021b). *Suicidal planning* was based on, "During the past 12 months, did you make any plans to kill yourself?" (SAMHSA 2021b). *Suicidal planning* was based on, "During the past 12 months, did you make any plans to kill yourself?" (SAMHSA 2021b). *Suicide attempt* was measured using the question, "During the past 12 months, did you try to kill yourself?" (SAMHSA 2021b). Consistent with prior literature (Kitsantas et al 2020; Choi et al 2015), a dichotomous suicidal behavior measure was created by combining the presence or absence of suicidal ideation, planning, or suicide attempt.

Disability. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) characterizes disability as any physical or mental condition hindering a person's ability to perform everyday activities and customarily participate within the provincial environment (CDC 2020b). Aligned with prior literature and existing NSDUH data (Altman & Bernstein 2008; Krahn et al 2015; SAMHSA 2021b), this study classified women into three disability measures; sensory, cognitive and daily living. Women were classified as having a sensory disability based on positive responses to: "Are you deaf or do you have serious difficulty hearing?"; "Are you blind or do you have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?" (SAMHSA 2021b). Cognitive disability was assessed via responses to, "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making decisions?" (SAMHSA 2021b). Daily activities disability was measured using the questions: "Do you have serious difficulty walking or climbing stairs?"; "Do you have difficulty dressing or bathing?"; "Because of a physical, mental or emotional condition, do you have difficulty doing errands alone such as visiting a doctor's office or shopping?" (SAMHSA 2021b). Additionally, a dichotomous overall disability variable was created to identify women with and without a reported disability.

Social Determinants of Health. Available measures were separated into four groups consistent with recognized categories of social determinants of health (CDC 2021; HHS 2021). (1) Economic Stability included personal income (<\$20000, \$20000-\$49999, \geq \$50000); (2) Education (<high school, high school, some college, \geq college degree); (3) Healthcare Access incorporated health insurance (past-year lapse, no lapse) and mental health (MH) access (perceived MH need unmet, no unmet MH needs); and (4) Social and *Community Context* encompassed age (18-25 years, 26-44 years), race/ethnicity (Hispanic, black non-Hispanic, white non-Hispanic, other non-Hispanic), household size $(1, 2, 3, 4, \ge 5)$, and religiosity (yes/no).

Medical Determinants of Health. Measures assessing past-year major depressive episode (MDE) and past-year psychological distress (PD) (yes/no), as well as perceived overall health status (excellent-very good, good, fair-poor) were included in the analyses.

Behavioral Determinants of Health. Measures assessing past-year tobacco, alcohol, and illicit drug use (yes/no) were included in the analyses.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics and bivariate analyses using the chi-squared test were conducted to describe disabilities and suicidal behaviors among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. Unadjusted binary logistic regression models estimated the direction and size of the association between disability and suicidal behaviors (overall and each specific behavior) among non-pregnant women of reproductive age. These models were then adjusted for potential confounders to estimate adjusted odds ratios, with corresponding 95% confidence intervals. Logistic regression models estimated the effects of social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health on suicidal behaviors (overall and each specific behavior) among women with and without disabilities. All analyses were weighted to account for the complex NSDUH study design and analyzed using Stata/MP 16.1 (StataCorp, College Station, TX).

Results

In this sample, 15.4% of non-pregnant women of reproductive age reported a disability; 9.5% a cognitive disability, 6.5% a disability related to activities of daily living, and 4.6% a sensory disability (Table 1). In general, women with a disability were more likely to report suicidal behaviors (21.9%) than women without a disability (4.3%) in the past year. Specifically, women with disabilities had higher rates of suicidal ideation only (13.1%), suicidal planning without attempting suicide (4.8%), and suicide attempt (4.1%) compared to those without disabilities (3.1%, 0.7%, 0.5% respectively). Past-year suicidal behaviors were exhibited by a larger proportion (28.1%) of women with cognitive disabilities than those without such a disability (4.8%); higher rates of suicidal ideation (16.4% vs 3.4%), suicidal planning (6.3% vs 0.8%), and suicide attempt (5.4%) vs 0.6%. Women with disabilities related to daily activities reported a higher proportion of suicidal behaviors (26.5%) than those without such a disability (5.6%); higher rates of suicidal ideation (15.3% vs 3.9%), suicidal planning (5.8% vs 1.0%), and suicide attempt (5.4% vs 0.8%). A larger proportion (15.2%) of women with sensory disabilities conveyed suicidal behaviors than those without such a disability (6.6%); higher proportions of suicidal ideation only (8.7% vs 4.4%), suicidal planning (3.0% vs 1.3%), and suicide attempt (3.6% vs 1.0%).

Table 2 displays the unadjusted odds ratios (OR), adjusted odds ratios (AOR), and 95% confidence intervals for past-year suicidal behaviors among non-pregnant women of reproductive age by disability. Overall, women with a disability had greater odds of past-year suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.73; 95% CI 1.60-1.87) than their counterparts without

disabilities; higher likelihood of suicidal ideation (AOR 1.62; 95% CI 1.47-1.77), suicidal planning (AOR 1.64; 95% CI 1.35-1.99), and suicide attempt (AOR 1.86; 95% CI 1.51-2.30). Women with a cognitive disability had a higher likelihood of past-year suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.77; 95% CI 1.61-1.95) than comparable women without such a disability; greater odds of suicidal ideation (AOR 1.66; 95% CI 1.48-1.86), suicidal planning (AOR 1.58; 95% CI 1.28-1.96), and suicide attempt (AOR 1.90; 95% CI 1.56-2.30). In addition, women with sensory disabilities had a higher likelihood of past-year suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.45; 95% CI 1.25-1.69) than those without sensory disabilities; greater odds of suicidal ideation (AOR 1.33; 95% CI 1.11-1.59), suicidal planning (AOR 1.31; 95% CI 0.98-1.73), and suicide attempt (AOR 1.73; 95% CI 1.34-2.24). Women with a disability related to daily activities were also at an increased risk of past-year suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.52; 95% CI 1.34-1.73) than those without such a disability; increased odds of suicidal ideation (AOR 1.50; 95% CI 1.30-1.74), suicidal planning (AOR 1.23; 95% CI 0.98-1.55), and suicide attempt (AOR 1.55; 95% CI 1.26-1.91) were observed.

Several social, medical, and behavioral determinants of health were significantly associated with past-year suicidal behaviors among non-pregnant women of reproductive age with a disability (Table 3). Psychological distress (OR 3.66; 95% CI 2.98-4.49), major depressive episode (OR 3.22; 95% CI 2.82-3.67), unmet perceived mental health need (OR 2.29; 95% CI 1.98-2.65), age 18-25 years (OR 1.65; 95% CI 1.43-1.92), and illicit drug use (OR 1.40; 95% CI 1.20-1.64) were significantly associated with higher odds of suicidal behaviors, and specifically suicidal ideation, among women with

disabilities. In addition, major depressive episode (OR 4.01; 95% CI 2.77-5.81), psychological distress (OR 3.15; 95% CI 2.02-4.91), unmet perceived mental health needs (OR 2.44; 95% CI 1.86-3.21), and a lapse in health insurance coverage (OR 1.42; 95% CI 1.05-1.92) significantly increased the odds of suicidal planning among women with disabilities. Black women with disabilities were less likely to report (OR 0.62; 95% CI 0.40-0.96) suicidal planning compared to their white counterparts. Further analyses revealed that psychological distress (OR 4.52; 95% CI 3.13-6.54), less than high school education (OR 3.12; 95% CI 1.60-6.08), high school education (OR 2.71; 95% CI 1.46-5.04), major depressive episode (OR 2.18; 95% CI 1.67-2.85), 18-25 years (OR 2.05; 95% CI 1.52-2.77), illicit drug use (OR 1.77; 95% CI 1.22-2.58), fair to poor heath (OR 1.72; 95% CI 1.30-2.27), residing alone in a household (OR 1.68; 95% CI 1.04-2.69), lapse in health insurance coverage (OR 1.51; 95% CI 1.06-2.15), other race/ethnicity (OR 1.49; 95% CI 1.01-2.19), and unmet perceived mental health need (OR 1.47; 95% CI 1.12-1.93) were significantly associated with higher odds of suicide attempts in this group of women. Religiosity (OR 0.84; 95% CI 0.72-0.97) was significantly associated with lower odds of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities.

Discussion

A primary objective of this study was to examine the effect of disability (sensory, cognitive, daily activities) on suicidal behaviors (suicidal ideation, suicidal planning, suicide attempt) in an understudied vulnerable population (NIMH 2021; Lund et al 2016b; Fuller-Thomson et al 2018). Extending current knowledge of individuals with disabilities, and specifically women who are at increased risk for suicidal behaviors

(NIMH 2021; Lund et al 2016b; Fuller-Thomson et al 2018), we found disability among women of reproductive age to be a significant indicator of suicidal behaviors (AOR 1.73), even after adjusting for known medical, behavioral, and social determinants of health. The prevalence of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities in this study was significantly greater (21.9%) than those without disabilities (4.3%), and a sizable difference in reported suicide attempts (4.1% to 0.5%) was observed. Women with disabilities also reported a considerably higher rate of suicidal ideation (13.1%) and were nearly twice as likely to attempt suicide (AOR=1.86) than similar women without disabilities. The results of this study strongly suggest that disability in this group of women may lead to increased deliberation of suicide. It may be that futility disproportionately exists among these women, leading them to consider suicide as an acceptable resolution to their perceived inconveniencing and devaluing lives (Lund et al. 2016a). Given these findings and the awareness of attempted suicide typically occurring within a year of the onset of suicidal ideation (McConnell et al 2016), programs with targeted early screening that facilitate life-saving intervention to diminish suicidality are prudent for this subpopulation of women (Kitsantas et al 2020) and particularly those with disabilities.

Consistent with prior research (Lund et al 2016b; Giannini et al 2010; Choi et al 2015), the findings of this study show that women with a cognitive disability had both a higher prevalence and increased risk of experiencing suicidal behaviors, including suicidal ideation and suicide attempt, relative to similar women without such disabilities. Cognitive disability includes intellectual deficits which could contribute to these findings,

as individuals with lower intellectual quotients demonstrate a higher prevalence of suicide risk factors (Giannini et al 2010). It may be that mental or psychological distress related to their disabilities could diminish cognitive functioning among these women, inhibiting their abilities to seek aid from health professionals, critically assess life's stressors, or perceive a future without these disability-related stressors. These findings warrant further research related to cognitive functioning and suicidal behaviors among this vulnerable population in support of early detection of associated predictors of suicidal behaviors.

Psychological distress, followed closely by MDE, was a significant health determinant measure in this study associated with suicidal behaviors and in particular, suicide attempt. Disconcerting research evidence augments this finding, as US adults with disabilities report mental distresses almost five times as often as those without disabilities (Cree et al 2020; NIMH 2020), and 90% of suicide victims may display symptoms consistent with a mental health condition (NIMH 2020). Moreover, we found non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities who perceived an unmet need for mental healthcare to have higher odds of exhibiting suicidal behaviors relative to those with no unmet need. Healthcare access disparities could contribute to this finding, as women with disabilities were more likely to experience suicidal behaviors. Additionally, healthcare providers commonly overlook mental health symptoms among those with disabilities (Smith & Matson 2010); therefore, clinical practice guidelines should be updated to capture mental health statuses and suicidal tendencies among

women with disabilities in particular. Based on the overall findings of this study, it is recommended that targeted suicide detection, intervention, and prevention programs designed for this vulnerable population particularly consider younger (18-25 years old) women, those who are white and other non-Hispanic living alone, women with unmet mental health needs, those with a high school or less education, illicit drug use, and a perception of a poor to fair health status.

Additionally in this study, religiosity (i.e., a strong religious belief) was found to be a significant protective factor for suicidal behaviors among women with disability. This finding aligns with prior research that indicates religious affiliation and attendance may be protective factors against suicide (Lawrence et al 2016; Lund et al 2020). This protective effect may arise from religious teachings that form moral beliefs regarding suicide, religious condemnation of suicide, or social constructs of religious congregations and groups (Lund et al 2020); therefore, the inclusion of religiosity in the assessment of suicidality in research, public health activities, and clinical settings is imperative to comprehensively confronting risk factors associated with suicidal behaviors.

Limitations

The NSDUH uses computer-assisted personal interviewing and audio computer-assisted self-interviewing to reduce bias (CBHSQ 2019); however, underreporting of suicidal behaviors is still possible due to self-reporting versus validated instruments among these women with disabilities and associated stigmas from positive responses. The severity of disabilities was not captured by NSDUH questions; therefore, respondents with milder disabilities may not have been identified. Abuse, lack of social support, and homelessness

are specific risk factors not included in this study and could be associated with our findings of increased suicidal behaviors among this sample of women with disabilities (Kitsantas et al 2020; Gelaye et al 2016). Cross-sectional survey data, such as NSDUH data, are inherently embedded with social-desirability bias and do not allow for determining temporal or causal inferences.

Conclusion

Non-pregnant women of reproductive age with disabilities are at increased risk for exhibiting suicidal behaviors. The findings of this study elucidate the complexity of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities and the influence of specific health determinants on such behaviors. Further research should examine the severity of specific disabilities and its association with suicidal behaviors within the context of social, medical and behavioral determinants of health. Better understanding of suicidal behaviors among women with disabilities can assist public health officials and medical professionals in developing meaningful prevention, detection, and intervention programs. **APPENDIX: TABLES**

		No				
	E-4 C1-*	Suicidal	Suicidal	Suicidal	Suicidal	Suicide
	Entire Sample	Benaviors	Benaviors $n = 6274^{**}$	Ideation $n = 4100$	Planning n = 1222	Attempt
	Weighted %	Weighted %	Weighted %	Weighted %	Weighted %	Weighted %
	(95% CI) ***	(95% CI)***	(95% CI)***	(95% CI)***	(95% CI) ***	(95% CI) ***
Disability						
No	84.6 (84.1 - 85.0)	95.7 (95.5 - 95.9)	4.27 (4.07 - 4.49)	3.06 (2.88 - 3.25)	$0.69 \ (0.62 - 0.78)$	0.52 (0.47 - 0.59)
Yes	15.4 (15.0 - 15.9)	78.1 (77.1 – 79.0)	21.9 (21.0 - 22.9)	13.1 (12.2 – 14.0)	4.81 (4.39 - 5.26)	4.10 (3.70 - 4.54)
Sensory Disability						
No	95.4 (95.2 - 95.6)	93.4 (93.1 - 93.7)	6.60 (6.35 - 6.86)	4.40 (4.19 - 4.63)	$1.25 \ (1.16 - 1.34)$	$0.95 \ (0.87 - 1.04)$
Yes	4.63 (4.42 – 4.84)	84.8 (83.6 - 85.9)	15.2 (14.1 - 16.4)	8.65 (7.67 - 9.75)	2.99 (2.47 – 3.62)	3.58 (3.07 - 4.18)
Difficulty Hearing						
No	98.5 (98.4 - 98.6)	93.1 (92.9 - 93.4)	6.87 (6.62 - 7.12)	4.55 (4.34 - 4.77)	1.29 (1.21 – 1.38)	1.03 (0.95 – 1.11)
Yes	1.49 (1.38 – 1.61)	84.3 (81.5 - 86.7)	15.7 (13.3 – 18.5)	8.08 (6.39 - 10.2)	3.69 (2.62 - 5.18)	3.95 (2.76 - 5.64)
Difficulty Seeing						
No	96.5 (96.3 - 96.7)	93.3 (93.0 - 93.5)	6.71 (6.46 - 6.97)	4.45 (4.24 - 4.68)	1.28 (1.20 - 1.38)	0.98 (0.90 - 1.06)
Yes	3.48 (3.31 - 3.67)	85.0 (83.5 - 86.3)	15.0 (13.7 – 16.5)	8.67 (7.53 - 9.98)	2.55 (1.94 - 3.35)	3.83 (3.24 – 4.51)
Cognitive Disability						
(Difficulty Thinking)						
No	90.5 (90.2 - 90.8)	95.2 (95.0 - 95.4)	4.78 (4.58 - 4.99)	3.35 (3.18 - 3.54)	$0.81 \ (0.74 - 0.88)$	$0.62 \ (0.56 - 0.68)$
Yes	9.51 (9.24 - 9.80)	71.9 (70.6 - 73.2)	28.1 (26.8 - 29.4)	16.4 (15.2 – 17.7)	6.28 (5.59 - 7.06)	5.41 (4.87 - 6.00)
Daily Activities						
Disability						
No	93.5 (93.2 - 93.7)	94.4 (94.1 - 94.6)	5.63 (5.39 - 5.88)	3.85 (3.66-4.06)	1.01 (0.92 – 1.11)	0.77 (0.71 – 0.83)
Yes	6.54 (6.29 - 6.81)	73.5 (71.8 – 75.1)	26.5 (24.9 - 28.2)	15.3 (13.9 – 16.7)	5.84 (5.22-6.53)	5.44 (4.72 - 6.26)
Difficulty Dressing						
No	98.9 (98.8 - 99.0)	93.2 (93.0 - 93.4)	6.80 (6.56 - 7.05)	4.52 (4.31 – 4.73)	1.27 (1.19 – 1.37)	1.01 (0.93 – 1.10)
Yes	1.07 (0.97 – 1.18)	74.9 (71.1 – 78.3)	25.1 (21.7 – 28.9)	12.3 (9.06 – 16.5)	6.15 (4.45 - 8.43)	6.67 (4.61 – 9.54)
Difficulty with Errands						
No	95.1 (94.9 - 95.3)	94.2 (94.0 - 94.5)	5.76 (5.54 - 6.00)	3.92 (3.73 – 4.13)	1.04 (0.95 - 1.13)	0.80 (0.74 - 0.87)
Yes	4.87 (4.65 - 5.10)	68.8 (66.7 - 70.8)	31.2 (29.2 - 33.3)	17.9 (16.3 – 19.7)	6.98 (6.16 - 7.89)	6.39 (5.46 - 7.47)
Difficulty Walking						
No	97.2 (97.0 - 97.3)	93.3 (93.0 - 93.6)	6.70 (6.45 - 6.96)	4.46 (4.25 - 4.67)	1.26 (1.17 – 1.35)	0.99 (0.92 – 1.07)
Yes	2.84 (2.68 - 3.01)	83.0 (81.4 - 84.6)	17.0 (15.4 – 18.6)	9.56 (8.05 - 11.3)	3.50 (2.62 - 4.65)	3.90 (3.18 - 4.78)

Table 1. Disability and Past-Year Suicidal Behaviors (Ideation, Planning, Attempt) among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age (n = 76750)

* Entire Sample results presented in column format - remaining results presented in row format

*** Volues are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals **** Suicidal Behaviors = Suicidal Ideation, Suicidal Planning, Suicide Attempt

***** Suicidal Behaviors differentiated into Suicidal Ideation only, Suicidal Planning without suicide attempt, Suicide Attempt All entries are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05 ; Chi-squared testing for associations between Disability (Sensory, Cognitive, Daily Activities) and Suicidal Behaviors (Ideation, Planning, Attempt)

Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age								
	Suicidal Behaviors		Suicidal Ideation		Suicidal Planning		Suicide Attempt	
	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Adjusted** Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Adjusted** Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Adjusted** Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>	Adjusted ^{**} Odds Ratios (95% <u>CI)*</u>
Disability								
Yes n = 13,023	6.29 (5.88 - 6.74)	1.73 (1.60 – 1.87)	5.23 (4.75 – 5.76)	1.62 (1.47 – 1.77)	7.44 (6.37 – 8.70)	1.64 (1.35 – 1.99)	8.16 (7.00 – 9.51)	1.86 (1.51 – 2.30)
No	Reference							
Sensory Disabilities								
Yes n = 3,944***	2.54 (2.30 - 2.81)	1.45 (1.25 - 1.69)	2.16 (1.87 - 2.50)	1.33 (1.11 – 1.59)	2.51 (2.02 - 3.13)	1.31 (0.98 – 1.73)	3.87 (3.22 – 4.64)	1.73 (1.34 – 2.24)
No	Reference							
Cognitive Disabilities								
Yes n = 8,185***	7.78 (7.23 – 8.37)	1.77 (1.61 – 1.95)	6.48 (5.83 – 7.21)	1.66 (1.48 – 1.86)	8.58 (7.28 – 10.1)	1.58 (1.28 – 1.96)	9.20 (8.00 – 10.6)	1.90 (1.56 – 2.30)
No	Reference							
Daily Activities Disabilities								
Yes	6.05	1.52	5.08	1.50	6.34	1.23	7.44	1.55
n = 5,499***	(5.50 – 6.65)	(1.34 – 1.73)	(4.52 – 5.71)	(1.30 – 1.74)	(5.36 – 7.50)	(0.98 - 1.55)	(6.32 – 8.77)	(1.26 – 1.91)
No	Reference							

 Table 2. Odds Ratios (95% Confidence Intervals) for Past-Year Suicidal Behaviors (Ideation, Planning, Attempt) among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age by Disability (n = 76750)

* Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals ** Models adjusted for the Social, Medical, and Behavioral Determinants of Health included in the study *** Disability types are not mutually exclusive - individuals may report more than one type: Total of Disability Types ≠ 13,023 Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

	Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age with Disabilities $(n = 13023)$						
	Suicidal Behaviors Yes ($n = 6374$) Odds Ratios (95% CD [*]	Suicidal Ideation Yes $(n = 4100)$ Odds Ratios (95% CD [*]	Suicidal Planning Yes $(n = 1223)$ Odds Ratios $(95\% \text{ CD}^*)$	Suicide Attempt Yes $(n = 1051)$ Odds Ratios $(95\% \text{ CD})^*$			
Social Determinants of Health							
Economic: Income - Personal							
< \$20K	1.36 (0.92 - 2.01)	1.37 (0.87 – 2.16)	1.36 (0.74 - 2.48)	1.22 (0.45 - 3.32)			
\$20K - < \$50K	1.37(0.92 - 2.04)	1.33 (0.83 – 2.15)	1.52 (0.83 - 2.78)	1.11(0.45 - 2.70)			
≥ \$50K	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Education							
< High School (HS)	1.09 (0.82 - 1.45)	0.82 (0.59 - 1.14)	1.24 (0.66 - 2.36)	3.12 (1.60 - 6.08)			
HS Graduate	1.20 (0.99 – 1.46)	0.93 (0.73 – 1.19)	1.67 (1.00 - 2.80)	2.71 (1.46 - 5.04)			
Some College	1.14 (0.93 – 1.39)	1.03 (0.80 - 1.33)	1.32 (0.87 - 2.01)	$1.68 \ (0.99 - 2.88)$			
College Graduate	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Healthcare Access							
Health Insurance							
Lapse	1.22(1.00 - 1.50)	1.05(0.79 - 1.39)	1.42 (1.05 - 1.92)	1.51 (1.06 - 2.15)			
No Lapse	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Mental Health	2 20 (1 09 2 65)	217 (194 256)	2 44 (1 86 2 21)	1 47 (1 12 1 03)			
No Unmet Need	2.29 (1.98 - 2.05)	2.17 (1.84 - 2.50)	2.44 $(1.80 - 3.21)$	1.47 (1.12 - 1.93)			
Social and Community Contact	Kelelelice	Kelelelice	Reference	Reference			
Age							
18 - 25 years	1.65 (1.43 - 1.92)	153(129 - 181)	1.25 (0.97 - 1.61)	2.05 (1.52 - 2.77)			
26 - 44 years	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Race / Ethnicity	Iterenence	TitleTenere	101010100	Tereforence			
White, non-Hispanic	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Black, non-Hispanic	$0.84 \ (0.65 - 1.09)$	0.83 (0.60 - 1.16)	0.62 (0.40 - 0.96)	1.39 (0.91 – 2.13)			
Other, non-Hispanic	0.99 (0.77 – 1.16)	0.86 (0.63 - 1.19)	1.05 (0.64 - 1.73)	1.49 (1.01 - 2.19)			
Hispanic	0.94 (0.76 - 1.27)	0.96 (0.75 - 1.24)	0.82 (0.55 - 1.23)	1.07 (0.71 - 1.61)			
Household Size							
One	1.35 (0.91 – 1.99)	1.23 (0.77 – 1.95)	1.38 (0.84 – 2.28)	1.68 (1.04 - 2.69)			
Two	$1.14 \ (0.92 - 1.40)$	1.11 (0.86 – 1.43)	$1.15 \ (0.83 - 1.60)$	1.31 (0.88 – 1.96)			
Three	$1.08 \ (0.88 - 1.32)$	1.10 (0.85 – 1.43)	$1.22 \ (0.88 - 1.68)$	$0.85 \ (0.56 - 1.28)$			
Four	0.93(0.75 - 1.14)	0.97 (0.77 – 1.24)	0.91(0.67 - 1.25)	0.97 (0.65 - 1.46)			
≥ Five	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Religiosity	D.C	D.C.	D.C	D.C			
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
	0.84 (0.72 - 0.97)	0.89 (0.75 - 1.05)	0.83 (0.65 - 1.08)	0.79 (0.59 - 1.05)			
Medical Determinants of Healt	h						
Ferceived Health Status	1 12 (0.05 1.22)	0.02 (0.76 1.14)	1 14 (0.82 1.55)	1 72 (1 30 2 27)			
Good	1.12 (0.95 - 1.32) 1.12 (0.95 - 1.32)	0.93 (0.70 - 1.14) 1 11 (0 02 1 22)	1.14 (0.85 - 1.55)	1.72 (1.50 - 2.27) 1.22 (0.08 - 1.81)			
> Good/Excellent	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Major Depressive Episode	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Yes	3.22 (2.82 - 3.67)	2.84(2.42 - 3.34)	4.01 (2.77 - 5.81)	2.18 (1.67 - 2.85)			
Psychological Distress			()				
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Yes	3.66 (2.98 - 4.49)	3.36 (2.61 – 4.32)	3.15 (2.02 - 4.91)	4.52 (3.13 - 6.54)			
Behavioral Determinants of He	alth						
Tobacco Use							
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Yes	1.07 (0.90 - 1.26)	1.06 (0.87 – 1.29)	0.94 (0.69 - 1.30)	1.24 (0.98 - 1.56)			
Alcohol Use							
No	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference			
Yes	0.96 (0.80 – 1.16)	0.99 (0.81 – 1.21)	1.03 (0.77 – 1.38)	0.84 (0.60 – 1.17)			
Ifficit Drug Use	Defer	D-f-	D-f	Defer			
NO Yes	Reference 1.40 (1.20 – 1.64)	Reference 1.41 (1.17 – 1.68)	0.98 (0.75 – 1.27)	1.77 (1.22 – 2.58)			

Table 3. Odds Ratios (95% Confidence Intervals) for Correlates of Past-Year Suicidal Behaviors (Ideation, Planning, Attempt) among Non-Pregnant Women of Reproductive Age with Disabilities

* Values are weighted percentages with 95% confidence intervals Entries in **bold** are significant at a p value ≤ 0.05

REFERENCES

- Admon LK, Dalton VK, Kolenic GE, Ettner SL, Tilea A, Haffajee RL. Brownlee RM, Zochowski MK, Tabb KM, Muzik M, & Zivin K (2020). Trends in Suicidality 1 Year Before and After Birth Among Commercially Insured Childbearing Individuals in the United States, 2006-2017. JAMA Psychiatry, 78(2), 171-176. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.3550</u>
- Alemi F, Avramovic S, Renshaw KD, Kanchi R, & Schwartz M (2020). Relative accuracy of social and medical determinants of suicide in electronic health records. *Health Serv Res*, 55(2), 833-840. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.13540</u>
- Altman B & Bernstein A (2008). *Disability and health in the United States*, 2001–2005. National Center for Health Statistics. Assessed February 19, 2021 at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/misc/disability2001-2005.pdf
- Boen CE & Hummer RA (2019). Longer—but Harder—Lives?: The Hispanic Health Paradox and the Social Determinants of Racial, Ethnic, and Immigrant–Native Health Disparities from Midlife through Late Life. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 60(4), 434-452. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022146519884538
- Brown CR, Hambleton I.R., Sobers-Grannum N, Hercules SM, Unwin N, Nigel Harris E, Wilks R, MacLeish M, Sullivan L, & Murphy MM; U.S. Caribbean Alliance for Health Disparities Research Group (USCAHDR). (2017) Social determinants of depression and suicidal behaviour in the Caribbean: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, 15;17(1), 577. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4371-z</u>
- Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (CBHSQ). (2019). 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health Public Use File Codebook. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville. Available <u>https://www.datafiles.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/field-uploads-</u> protected/studies/NSDUH-2018/NSDUH-2018-datasets/NSDUH-2018-DS0001/NSDUH-2018-DS0001-info/NSDUH-2018-DS0001-info-codebook.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2020a). *Disability and Health Overview*. Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/disability.html</u>

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2020b). *Injury Center*. Injury Prevention & Control. Accessed February 23, 2021 at https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/index.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2021). *About Social Determinants of Health* (SDOH). Available at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/socialdeterminants/about.html</u>
- Choi NG, DiNitto DM, & Marti CN (2015). Mental health treatment use and perceived treatment need among suicide planners and attempters in the United States: between and within group differences. *BMC Research Notes*, 8(1). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s13104-015-1269-7</u>
- Conejero I, Navucet S, Keller J, Olie E, Courtet P, et al (2018). A Complex Relationship Between Suicide, Dementia, and Amyloid: A Narrative Review. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, *12*(317). <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2018.00371</u>
- Cree RA, Okoro CA, Zack MM, & Carbone E (2020). Frequent Mental Distress Among Adults by Disability Status, Disability Type, and Selected Characteristics – United States 2018. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 69*(36), 1238-1243. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6936a2</u>
- Curtin SC & Heron M (2019). *Death rates due to suicide and homicide among persons aged 10–24: United States, 2000–2017. NCHS Data Brief, no 352.* National Center for Health Statistics. Accessed February 23, 2021 at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db352-h.pdf</u>
- Ellington S, Strid P, Tong VT, Woodworth K, Galang RR, Zambrano LD, Nahabedian J, Anderson K, & Gilboa AM (2020). Characteristics of Women of Reproductive Age with Laboratory-Confirmed SARS-CoV-2 Infection by Pregnancy Status – United States, January 22–June 7, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 69, 769-775. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6925a1</u>
- Fuller-Thomson E, Carroll SZ, & Yang W (2018). Suicide Attempts Among Individuals With Specific Learning Disorders: An Underrecognized Issue. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 51(3) 283-292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022219417714776</u>
- Gelaye B, Kajeepeta S, & Williams MA (2016). Suicidal ideation in pregnancy; an epidemiological review. *Arch Womens Ment Health*, *19*(5), 741-751. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00737-016-0646-0</u>
- Giannini MJ, Bergmark B, Kreshover S, Elias E, Plummer C, & O'Keefe E (2010).
 Understanding suicide and disability through three major disabling conditions:
 Intellectual disability, spinal cord injury, and multiple sclerosis. *Disability and Health Journal*, 3(2), 74-78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2009.09.001</u>

- Hedegaard H, Curtin SC, & Warner M (2020). Increase in suicide mortality in the United States, 1999–2018. NCHS Data Brief, no 362. National Center for Health Statistics. Accessed February 23, 2021 at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db362-h.pdf</u>
- Hedegaard H, Curtin SC, & Warner M (2021). Suicide mortality in the United States, 1999–2019. NCHS Data Brief, no 398. National Center for Health Statistics. https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:101761
- Khazem LR (2018). Physical disability and suicide: recent advancements in understanding and future directions for consideration. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 22, 18-22. <u>https://doi-org.mutex.gmu.edu/10.1016/j.copsyc.2017.07.018</u>
- Kitsantas P, Aljoudi SM, Adams AR, & Booth EJ (2020). Prevalence and correlates of suicidal behaviors during pregnancy: evidence from the National Survey on Drug Use and Health. Archives of Women's Mental Health. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00737-020-01089-x
- Kochanek KD, Xu JQ, & Arias E (2020). *Mortality in the United States, 2019. NCHS Data Brief, no 395.* National Center for Health Statistics. Accessed February 23, 2021 at <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db395-H.pdf</u>
- Krahn GL, Walker DK, & Correa-De-Araujo R (2015). Persons with Disabilities as an Unrecognized Health Disparity Population. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(S2), S198-S206. https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/abs/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302182
- Lawrence RE, Oquendo MA, & Stanley B (2016). Religion and Suicide Risk: A Systematic Review. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 20(1), 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1080/13811118.2015.1004494
- Lund EM, Nadorff MR, Thomas KB, & Galbraith K (2020). Examining the Contributions of Disability to Suicidality in the Context of Depression Symptoms and Other Sociodemographic Factors. OMEGA - Journal of Death and Dying, 81(2), 298-318. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0030222818768609</u>
- Lund EM, Nadorff MR, Winer SE, & Seader K (2016a). Is suicide an option?: The impact of disability on suicide acceptability in the context of depression, suicidality, and demographic factors. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 189, 25-35. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2015.08.028</u>
- Lund EM, Schultz JC, Ross SW, Oertle KM, Hammond M, & Slocum TA (2016b). Suicide and Disability: Three Different Analyses of a Nation-Wide Sample of American Adults. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing. Print.

- McConnell D, Hahn L, Savage A, Dube C, & Park E (2016). Suicidal Ideation Among Adults with Disability in Western Canada: A Brief Report. *Community Ment Health J*, 52, 519-526. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-015-9911-3</u>
- Meltzer H, Brugha T, Dennis MS, Hassiotis A, Jenkins R, McManus S, Rai D, & Bebbington P (2011). The influence of disability on suicidal behaviour. *Alter*, 6(1), 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.alter.2011.11.004</u>
- National Alliance on Mental Illness (NIMH). (2020). *Mental Health by the Numbers*. About Mental Illness. Assessed February 25, 2021 at <u>https://nami.org/mhstats</u>
- National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH). (2021). *Suicide*. Mental Health Information. Assessed February 20, 2021 at <u>https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/suicide.shtml</u>
- Pettrone K & Curtin SC (2020). Urban–rural differences in suicide rates, by sex and three leading methods: United States, 2000–2018. NCHS Data Brief, no 373. National Center for Health Statistics. Accessed February 23, 2021 at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db373-H.pdf
- Smith KR & Matson JL (2010). Psychopathology: differences among adults with intellectually disabled, comorbid autism spectrum disorders and epilepsy. *Res Dev Disabil*, *31*(3), 743-749. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2010.01.016</u>
- Stone DM, Simon TR, Fowler KA, Kegler SR, Yuan K, Holland KM, et al (2018). Vital signs: Trends in state suicide rates–United States, 1999–2016 and circumstances contributing to suicide–27 states, 2015. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 67(22), 617-24. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/pdfs/mm6722a1-H.pdf
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). (2021a). National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH). Assessed February 19, 2021 at <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/release/2019-national-survey-drug-use-and-health-nsduh-releases</u>
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). (2021b). National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH). *NSDUH 2019 Questionnaire*. Assessed February 19, 2021 at <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/data-we-collect/nsduh-national-survey-drug-use-and-health</u>
- US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). (2021). *Healthy People 2030. Social Determinants of Health*. Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. Available at <u>https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health</u>

World Health Organization (WHO). (2020). *Disability – a public health issue*. Available at <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/disability-and-health</u>

BIOGRAPHY

Edward J. Booth graduated from Jim Ned High School, Tuscola, Texas and received a Bachelor of Science in Business Management from the University of Phoenix before earning a Bachelor of Science and Master of Physician Assistant Studies from the University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, Nebraska. He later received his Master of Business Administration and his Master of Health Administration from Baylor University, Waco, Texas.

Edward enlisted in the US Army in 1995, serving as a combat medic before commissioning as a combat arms officer in 2003. He currently serves as a medical officer with multiple overseas and combat tours, and will transition to conducting research for the US Army following his doctoral studies.